Lloyds Banking Group plc Form 424B2 June 07, 2013 PROSPECTUS SUPPLEMENT (to prospectus dated June 7, 2013)

Filed Pursuant to Rule 424(b)(2) Registration Nos. 333-189150 and 333-189150-01

Lloyds TSB Bank plc fully and unconditionally guaranteed by Lloyds Banking Group plc

Retail Notes, Series B

We, Lloyds TSB Bank plc, may offer to sell from time to time our senior unsecured Retail Notes, Series B, which may be issued in one or more tranches from time to time and which we hereinafter refer to as the "notes." The notes will be fully and unconditionally guaranteed by Lloyds Banking Group plc. The general terms of the notes are described in the section entitled "Description of the Notes and the Guarantees" in this prospectus supplement. The specific terms of any notes that we offer will be determined before each sale and may be described in a separate pricing supplement (a "supplement"). Final terms of the notes will be determined at the time of sale and will be contained in the applicable supplement. The terms in a supplement may add to, vary from and supersede the terms contained in this prospectus supplement. General terms of the notes will include:

- Interest: the notes will bear interest at one or more fixed rates of interest, unless the applicable supplement provides otherwise;
- Interest Payment Frequency: interest on the notes is payable either monthly, quarterly, semiannually or annually on each interest payment date and on the maturity date, as specified in the applicable supplement. Interest will also be paid on the date of redemption or repayment, if a note is redeemed or repurchased prior to maturity;
 - Maturity: the notes will mature more than one year from the date of issue;
 - Redemption Option: the notes may be subject to redemption at our option;
- Survivor's Option: the notes may contain a provision that requires us, upon request, to redeem the notes prior to maturity following the death of the beneficial owner of the notes. The exercise of a Survivor's Option will only be permitted if so specified in the applicable supplement and is subject to the limitations described under "Description of the Survivor's Option" in this prospectus supplement and/or any applicable supplement;
- Denominations: the notes will be issued and sold in denominations of \$1,000 and multiples of \$1,000, unless the applicable supplement provides otherwise;
- Listing: the notes will not be listed or displayed on any U.S. securities exchange or quotation system, unless the applicable supplement provides otherwise;
- Form: the notes will be held in global form by The Depository Trust Company ("DTC"), unless the applicable supplement provides otherwise;
 - Payment Currency: U.S. dollars, unless the applicable supplement provides otherwise.

A supplement may specify that we will issue other types of notes, including, without limitation, floating-rate notes, indexed notes, notes denominated in, or that pay principal or interest in, a currency other than U.S. dollars, amortizing notes, original issue discount notes or exchangeable notes, each as will be further described (as applicable) in any such supplement. These other types of notes are subject to significant risks not associated with a conventional fixed-rate debt security. You should carefully review the additional provisions and risk factors relating to such notes, which will be set forth in the applicable supplement.

Barclays Capital Inc. will act as the selling agent (the "selling agent") for the notes. We may sell notes to the selling agent as principal for resale at fixed offering prices or through the selling agent as agent using its reasonable best efforts on our behalf. The applicable supplement will disclose the selling agent's commission or discount, if any.

Investing in the notes involves significant risks. See "Risk Factors" beginning on page S-3 of this prospectus supplement and as incorporated by reference herein.

Any payments due on the notes, including any repayment of principal, will be subject to the creditworthiness of Lloyds TSB Bank plc, as the issuer of the notes, and Lloyds Banking Group, as the guarantor of Lloyds TSB Bank plc's obligations under the notes.

Our notes are unsecured and are not bank deposits. Our notes are not insured or guaranteed by the Federal Deposit Insurance Corporation or any other governmental agency, and involve investment risks.

Neither the Securities and Exchange Commission nor any other regulatory body has approved or disapproved of these notes or passed upon the adequacy or accuracy of this prospectus supplement or the accompanying prospectus. Any representation to the contrary is a criminal offense.

BARCLAYS

Prospectus Supplement dated June 7, 2013

TABLE OF CONTENTS

	Page
Prospectus Supplement	
About this Prospectus Supplement	S-1
Risk Factors	S-3
Description of the Notes and the Guarantees	S-9
Description of the Survivor's Option	S-20
U.S. Federal Income Tax Consequences	S-25
Taxation in the United Kingdom	S-27
Use of Proceeds; Hedging	S-29
Supplemental Plan of Distribution	S-29
Benefit Plan Investor Considerations	S-31
Legal Matters	S-33
	Page
Prospectus	
About this Prospectus	1
Use of Proceeds	1
Lloyds Banking Group plc	1
Lloyds TSB Bank plc	2
Description of Debt Securities	2
Description of Preference Shares	15
Description of American Depositary Shares	20
Plan of Distribution	27
Legal Opinions	28
Experts	28
Enforcement of Civil Liabilities	28
Where You Can Find More Information	29
Incorporation of Documents by Reference	29
Cautionary Statement on Forward-Looking Statements	30

You should rely only on the information incorporated by reference or provided in this prospectus supplement, the accompanying prospectus and any related supplement. We have not authorized anyone to provide you with different information. We are not offering the securities in any jurisdiction where the offer is not permitted. You should not assume that the information in this prospectus supplement, the accompanying prospectus or any applicable supplement is accurate as of any date other than the date indicated on the cover page of that document.

ABOUT THIS PROSPECTUS SUPPLEMENT

In this prospectus supplement, we use the following terms:

- "we," "us," "our," "Lloyds Bank" and the "issuer" mean Lloyds TSB Bank plc;
 - "LBG" and the "guarantor" mean Lloyds Banking Group plc;
 - "SEC" refers to the Securities and Exchange Commission;
- "pounds," "sterling," "pence," "£" and "p" refer to the currency of the United Kingdom;
 - "dollars" and "\$" refer to the currency of the United States; and
- "euro" and "€" refer to the currency of the member states of the European Union ("EU") that have adopted the single currency in accordance with the treaty establishing the European Community, as amended.

We have registered the notes and related guarantees on a registration statement on Form F-3 with the SEC under registration no. []. Our Central Index Key, or CIK, on the SEC website is 1167831. We refer to the notes, together with the related guarantees (unless the context requires otherwise), as our "Retail Notes" or our "notes".

From time to time, we intend to use this prospectus supplement (this "prospectus supplement"), the accompanying prospectus (the "accompanying prospectus" or the "prospectus"), and a related supplement to offer the notes. We may also refer to any supplement as a "term sheet." From time to time, we may also use one or more free writing prospectuses to offer notes. You should read each of these documents before investing in the notes. You should also read the information contained in the documents identified in "Where You Can Find More Information" in the accompanying prospectus.

This prospectus supplement describes additional terms of the notes, and supplements the description of our debt securities contained in the accompanying prospectus. If the information in this prospectus supplement is inconsistent with the accompanying prospectus, the information in this prospectus supplement will supersede the information in the accompanying prospectus.

The applicable supplement for each offering of notes will contain additional terms of the offering and the specific terms of the notes being offered. A supplement may also add, update, or change information in this prospectus supplement or the accompanying prospectus, including provisions describing the calculation of the amounts due under the notes and the method of making payments under the terms of a note. We will state in the applicable supplement the interest rate or interest rate basis or formula, issue price, any relevant market measures, the maturity date, interest payment dates, redemption, or repayment provisions, if any, and other relevant terms and conditions for each note at the time of issuance. A supplement may also include a discussion of any risk factors or other special additional considerations that apply to a particular type of note. Each applicable supplement can be quite detailed and should always be read carefully.

The applicable supplement, together with the prospectus supplement and the accompanying prospectus, will contain the terms of the notes and will supersede all other oral statements as well as any other written materials including preliminary or indicative pricing terms, correspondence, trade ideas, structures for implementation, sample structures, fact sheets, brochures or other educational materials of ours prior to or contemporaneous with the offering of the notes. You should rely only on the information provided or incorporated by reference in the applicable supplement, this prospectus supplement and the accompanying prospectus. We have not authorized anyone to provide you with

different information, and we take no responsibility for any other information that others may give you.

The applicable supplement, this prospectus supplement and the accompanying prospectus do not constitute an offer to sell or the solicitation of an offer to buy the notes in any jurisdiction in which that offer or solicitation is unlawful. The distribution of the applicable supplement, this prospectus supplement and the accompanying prospectus and the offering of the notes in some jurisdictions may be restricted by law. If you receive the applicable supplement, this prospectus supplement and the accompanying prospectus, you should find out about and observe these restrictions. Persons outside the United States who come into possession of the applicable supplement, this prospectus supplement and the accompanying prospectus must inform themselves about and observe any restrictions relating to the distribution of the applicable supplement, this prospectus supplement and the accompanying

prospectus and the offering of the notes outside of the United States. The information set forth in the applicable supplement and this prospectus supplement is directed to prospective purchasers who are United States residents. We disclaim any responsibility to advise prospective purchasers who are residents of countries other than the United States of any matters arising under foreign law that may affect the purchase of or holding of, or receipt of payments on, the notes. These persons should consult their own legal and financial advisers concerning these matters.

Any term that is used, but not defined, in this prospectus supplement has the meaning set forth in the accompanying prospectus.

RISK FACTORS

Your investment in the notes involves significant risks. Your decision to purchase the notes should be made only after carefully considering the risks of an investment in the notes, including those discussed below and in the relevant supplement(s) for the specific notes, with your advisers in light of your particular circumstances. The notes are not an appropriate investment for you if you are not knowledgeable about significant elements of the notes or financial matters in general. You should not purchase the notes unless you understand and know you can bear the risks involved with such an investment. We therefore urge you to consult with your investment, legal, accounting, tax and other advisers before you invest in the notes.

Risks relating to Lloyds Bank and LBG

For a description of the risks associated with Lloyds Bank and LBG and information regarding risks and uncertainties that may materially affect our business and results, see the sections entitled "Operating and Financial Review and Prospects" and "Risk Factors" in LBG's annual report on Form 20-F for the year ended 2012, which is incorporated by reference in the accompanying prospectus. You should also review the risk factors that will be set forth in other documents filed after the date of this prospectus supplement.

Risks relating to the notes

You are subject to the credit risk of Lloyds Bank and LBG and their credit ratings and credit spreads may adversely affect the value of the notes.

If you invest in the notes, you will be dependent on Lloyds Bank's ability to pay all amounts due on the notes, and therefore you will be subject to the credit risk of Lloyds Bank and to changes in the market's view of Lloyds Bank's creditworthiness. In addition, because the notes are to be fully and unconditionally guaranteed by Lloyds Bank's parent company, LBG, you will be dependent on LBG's ability to pay all amounts due on the notes in the event that Lloyds Bank fails to make any payment or delivery required by the terms of the notes. If Lloyds Bank and LBG were to default on their respective payment obligations, you may not receive any amounts owed to you under the notes and you could lose your entire investment. The credit ratings of Lloyds Bank and LBG are an assessment by rating agencies of their ability to pay their obligations, including those under the notes. Any actual or anticipated decline in Lloyds Bank's and LBG's credit ratings, or increase in the credit spreads charged by the market for taking credit risk, is likely to adversely affect the value of the notes. However, because the return on the notes is dependent upon factors in addition to Lloyds Bank's and LBG's credit ratings, an improvement in their credit ratings will not necessarily increase the value of the notes and will not reduce market risk and other investment risks related to the notes.

The issue price of the notes has certain built-in costs, including the selling agent's commission and our cost of hedging, both of which are expected to be reflected in secondary market prices.

In determining the economic terms of the notes, and consequently the potential return on the notes to you, we will take into account compensation to the selling agent for distributing the notes, which will be reflected in the selling agent's commission described on the cover of the applicable supplement, as well as certain costs associated with hedging our obligations under the notes. The issue price of the notes will reflect these factors. As a result, the value of the notes on the issue date is expected to be less than the issue price. Assuming no change in market conditions or any other relevant factors, the price, if any, at which the selling agent or another purchaser is willing to purchase the notes in secondary market transactions will likely be less than the issue price. This is due to, among other things, the fact that the issue price includes, and secondary market prices are likely to exclude, the selling agent's commission with respect to, and the hedging costs associated with, the notes. The cost of hedging includes the projected profit that may be realized in consideration for assuming the risks inherent in managing the hedging transactions. These secondary market prices are also likely to be reduced by the costs of unwinding the related hedging transactions. A profit may be

realized from the expected hedging activity even if investors do not receive a favorable investment return under the terms of the notes or in any secondary market transaction. In addition, any secondary market prices may differ from values determined by pricing models used by the selling agent, as a result of dealer discounts, markups or other transaction costs.

Unless the applicable supplement provides otherwise, the notes will not be listed or displayed on any securities exchange or quotation system, and there may be little or no secondary market for the notes.

Unless the applicable supplement provides otherwise, the notes will not have an established trading market when issued and the notes will not be listed or displayed on any securities exchange or quotation system. Accordingly, there may be little or no secondary market for the notes and, as such, information regarding independent market pricing for the notes may be very limited or nonexistent. Even if there is a secondary market, it may not provide enough liquidity to allow you to trade or sell the notes easily. We, the selling agent and/or its affiliates may purchase and sell the notes from time to time in the secondary market, but we, the selling agent and/or its affiliates are not obligated to do so. If we, the selling agent and/or its affiliates make such a market in the notes, we, the selling agent and/or any such affiliate may stop doing so at any time and for any reason without notice. Because other dealers are not likely to make a secondary market for the notes, the prices at which you may be able to trade the notes will probably depend on the price, if any, at which we, the selling agent and/or its affiliates may be willing to buy the notes. It is expected that transaction costs in any secondary market would be high and, as a result, the difference between bid and asked prices for the notes in any secondary market could be substantial. There is no assurance that there will be a secondary market for any of the notes. Accordingly, you should be willing to hold the notes until the maturity date, and you may incur a loss if you sell the notes prior to the maturity date or any early redemption date, if applicable.

The market value of the notes prior to maturity will be influenced by many unpredictable factors, and may be less than the issue price.

The market value of the notes may be less than the issue price of the notes. The market value of the notes may be affected by a number of factors that may either offset or magnify each other, including the following:

- the time remaining to maturity of the notes;
- the aggregate amount outstanding of the relevant notes;
 - our right to redeem the notes, if applicable;
- the level, direction, and volatility of market interest and yield rates generally;
- geopolitical conditions and economic, financial, political, regulatory, agricultural, judicial or other events that affect the markets generally;
 - the supply and demand for the notes in the secondary market, if any; or
- •the actual or perceived creditworthiness of Lloyds Bank, as the issuer of the notes, and LBG, as the guarantor of Lloyds Bank's obligations under the notes, including actual or anticipated downgrades in LBG's or Lloyds Bank's credit ratings.

Some or all of these factors may influence the price that you will receive if you sell the notes prior to the maturity date or any early redemption date, if applicable, in the secondary market, if any. If you sell the notes before the maturity date or any early redemption date, if applicable, the price that you receive may be less, and may be substantially less, than the issue price or the price which you paid.

It is possible that you may receive below-market interest in respect of one or more interest payment dates.

If you invest in notes that accrue interest at a fixed rate, there can be no guarantee that the interest you will receive on one or more of the interest payment dates will be greater than the market interest rate on such dates. In the case of

notes subject to redemption at our option, we are not likely to redeem the notes when market interest rates are higher than the applicable fixed interest rate on the notes. We have no control over a number of factors that may affect market interest rates, including geopolitical conditions and economic, financial, political, regulatory, agricultural, judicial or other events that affect the markets generally and that are important in determining the existence, magnitude and longevity of these risks and their results. You should have a view as to the interest rates on

the notes (as specified on the cover of the applicable supplement) and their levels relative to market interest rates before investing, and you must be willing to forgo guaranteed market interest rates for all or most of the term of the notes.

There may be potential conflicts of interest between investors in the notes and us and our affiliates and the selling agent and its affiliates.

We and our affiliates and the selling agent and its affiliates play a variety of roles in connection with the issuance of the notes, including hedging our obligations under the notes. Trading activities related to short-term and long-term interest rate swaps and other instruments that may affect interest rates have been entered into or may be entered into on behalf of us, our affiliates, the selling agent, its affiliates or their respective customers, that are not for the account of the investors in the notes or on their behalf. In particular, as described below under "Use of Proceeds; Hedging," we, the selling agent and/or its affiliates may hedge our obligations under the notes by purchasing securities, futures, options or other derivative instruments, and we may adjust these hedges by, among other things, purchasing or selling securities, futures, options or other derivative instruments at any time. These trading activities may present a conflict between the investors' interests in the notes and the interests we, our affiliates and the selling agent and its affiliates will have in each of their respective proprietary accounts and in facilitating transactions, including block trades and options and other derivatives transactions, for their respective customers and in accounts under each of their respective management. In performing these activities, the economic interests of us and our affiliates and the selling agent and its affiliates are potentially adverse to your interests as an investor in the notes. It is possible that we, the selling agent and/or its affiliates could receive substantial returns from these hedging activities while the value of the notes declines.

In addition, an affiliate of the selling agent will act as determination agent with respect to any requests to exercise the Survivor's Options under the notes and will make determinations regarding the eligibility or validity of any exercise of a Survivor's Option, and may, in the future, serve as calculation agent with respect to certain issuances of notes. The exercise of this discretion by an affiliate of the selling agent can adversely affect the value of the notes and may present a conflict of interest between the investor's interest in the notes and the interest of the selling agent.

Potential US Foreign Account Tax Compliance Act withholding may apply after 31 December 2016.

Under certain provisions of the Internal Revenue Code (commonly referred to as "FATCA") as well as certain intergovernmental agreements between the United States and certain other countries (including the United Kingdom), together with expected local country implementing legislation, certain payments made in respect of the Notes after December 31, 2016 may be subject to withholding ("FATCA withholding").

Provided that the notes are not treated as equity for US federal income tax purposes, and are not materially modified on or after the later of January 1, 2014 and the date that is six months after the date on which final Treasury regulations defining the term "foreign passthru payments" are issued (the "Grandfathering Date"), no payment on a note issued on or before, and not materially modified after, the Grandfathering Date will be subject to FATCA withholding. With respect to notes that are treated as equity for US federal income tax purposes or are issued, or materially modified, after the Grandfathering Date, Lloyds Bank (or a relevant intermediary) may be required to impose FATCA withholding on payments in respect of the notes, to the extent that such payments are "foreign passthru payments," made after December 31, 2016 to any recipient (including an intermediary) that has not entered into an agreement with the Internal Revenue Service (the "IRS") pursuant to FATCA or otherwise established an exemption from FATCA, including as a result of a failure to provide certain information and forms or other documentation requested by Lloyds Bank, LBG or any relevant intermediary.

The United States has entered into intergovernmental agreements with the United Kingdom and certain other jurisdictions and is in the process of negotiating intergovernmental agreements with many other countries. It is not yet

certain how the United States and these jurisdictions will address "foreign passthru payments" or if withholding will be required at all under such agreements.

In the event that any amount of FATCA withholding is required from a payment on a note, no additional amounts will be paid by Lloyds Bank, LBG, any paying agent or the trustee and withheld amounts will be treated as

paid for all purposes under the notes. If any FATCA withholding is imposed by the United States, a beneficial owner of notes that is not a foreign financial institution may be entitled to a refund of amounts withheld by filing a US federal income tax return. A beneficial owner of notes that is a foreign financial institution will be able to obtain a refund of FATCA withholding imposed by the United States only to the extent an applicable income tax treaty with the United States entitles it to an exemption from, or reduced rate of, tax on the payment that was subject to FATCA withholding. Prospective purchasers and beneficial owners of notes should consult their tax advisers as to how these rules may apply to payments they receive under the notes and their ability to obtain a refund of any FATCA withholding.

We and our affiliates and the selling agent and its affiliates have published or may in the future publish reports, express opinions or provide recommendations and engage in other transactions that could adversely affect the value of the notes.

We and our affiliates and the selling agent and its affiliates have published or may in the future publish reports from time to time on financial markets and other matters that may influence the value of the notes or express opinions or provide recommendations that are inconsistent with purchasing or holding the notes. Any such reports, opinions or recommendations may be inconsistent with each other and may be modified from time to time without notice. Investors should make their own independent investigation of the merits of investing in the notes.

We and the selling agent or any of its affiliates may also issue, underwrite or assist unaffiliated entities in the issuance or underwriting of other securities or financial instruments that may have features similar to those of the notes, including similar rates of interest or maturities. By introducing competing products into the marketplace in this manner, we and the selling agent or its affiliates could adversely affect the value of the notes.

The notes may be subject to early redemption at our option.

If so specified in the applicable supplement, we may redeem the notes prior to the maturity date on any interest payment date, beginning on the interest payment date as specified in the applicable supplement. In addition, we have the right to redeem the notes following the occurrence of one of certain tax law changes as described under "Description of the Notes—Redemption for Tax Reasons" in this prospectus supplement and "Description of Debt Securities—Redemption" in the accompanying prospectus. If you intend to purchase the notes, you must be willing to have the notes redeemed early. We are generally more likely to redeem notes, subject to redemption at our option, during periods when we expect that interest will accrue on the notes at a rate that is greater than that which we would pay on our traditional interest-bearing deposits or debt securities having a maturity equal to the remaining term of the notes. In contrast, we are generally less likely to redeem such notes during periods when we expect interest to accrue on the notes at a rate that is less than that which we would pay on those instruments. Although the interest rate on notes subject to redemption at our option will typically step up during the term of such notes, you may not benefit from any future increase in the interest rate if such notes are redeemed prior to the date on which the interest rate is scheduled to increase. If we redeem such notes prior to the maturity date, accrued interest will be paid on the notes prior to such early redemption, but you will not receive any future interest payments from the notes redeemed and you may be unable to reinvest your proceeds from the redemption in an investment with a return that is as high as the return on the notes would have been if they had not been redeemed.

Any Survivor's Option may be limited in amount, and any repayments made with respect to the exercise of a Survivor's Option will not be made immediately.

The applicable supplement may indicate that the note contains a "Survivor's Option." The Survivor's Option is a provision in a note in which we agree to repay that note, if requested by the authorized representative of the beneficial owner of that note, following the death of the beneficial owner of the note, provided that the note was acquired by the beneficial owner at least six months prior to the date of the request. Acceptance of an exercise of a Survivor's Option

and determinations regarding the eligibility and validity of any exercise of a Survivor's Option will be at the sole and reasonable discretion of the Determination Agent. The Determination Agent has the discretionary right to apply a limit set by us to the aggregate principal amount of notes as to which exercises of the Survivor's Option will be accepted by us from all authorized representatives of deceased beneficial owners in any calendar year to an amount equal to 2% of the aggregate principal amount per tranche of notes outstanding as of the end of the most recent calendar year. The Determination Agent also has the discretionary right to apply a limit set by

us to the aggregate principal amount of notes as to which exercises of the Survivor's Option will be accepted by us from the authorized representative of any deceased beneficial owner of the notes in any calendar year to \$250,000 per tranche of notes. Accordingly, no assurance can be given that the valid exercise of a Survivor's Option, if any, for a desired amount will be permitted in any single calendar year. In addition, as a result of the foregoing limitations, in some cases exercises of a Survivor's Option may not result in any payment in the year that the Survivor's Option has been exercised, or in one or more years subsequent to the year that the Survivor's Option was first exercised. These limitations and the discretion of the Determination Agent in applying any such limitations are discussed in more detail under the "Description of the Survivor's Option" below.

If a valid request to exercise the Survivor's Option is not fully accepted in any calendar year due to the application of any of the limitations described in the preceding paragraph and in "Description of the Survivor's Option" below, the notes will be deemed to be tendered in the following calendar year only if an authorized representative of the deceased beneficial owner and any Financial Institution (as defined below) through which the beneficial ownership interest in the notes is held by the deceased beneficial owner reaffirms the exercise of the Survivor's Option by submitting a Survivor's Option Reaffirmation Form (as defined below). If a completed Survivor's Option Reaffirmation Form is not submitted to the Document Administrator (as defined below) within 10 business days following the delivery thereof by the Document Administrator to the relevant Financial Institution through which the beneficial ownership interest in the notes is held by the deceased beneficial owner, the election to exercise the Survivor's Option will be deemed to have been withdrawn. The requirements relating to Survivor's Option Reaffirmation Forms are described in more detail under the heading "Description of the Survivor's Option" below.

In addition, even if the note is accepted for repayment pursuant to the valid exercise of a Survivor's Option in a certain calendar year, you will not receive immediate repayment. Repayment on a note so accepted will only be made on the first of two Survivor's Option Payment Dates (either February 15 or August 15, unless the applicable supplement provides otherwise) that occurs 30 or more calendar days after the date of acceptance.

Whether you should exercise a Survivor's Option if you meet the eligibility requirements to do so is a decision you will need to make in consultation with your investment, legal, accounting, tax and other advisers, after considering all the facts and circumstances of your situation. An additional consideration that you may wish to take into account is the prevailing secondary market prices for the notes, if any, at the time you are considering the exercise of the Survivor's Option or the submission of a Survivor's Option Reaffirmation Form. In some circumstances, such secondary market prices, if any, may be greater than the price you would receive upon the exercise of your Survivor's Option. Accordingly, you should contact your advisers to determine the prevailing secondary market prices of the notes, if any, in order to determine whether to sell the notes to a market participant at such secondary market prices, if any, or to exercise the Survivor's Option to receive repayment at a price equal to 100% of the principal amount plus accrued and unpaid interest.

For additional details regarding the Survivor's Option, see "Description of the Survivor's Option" in this prospectus supplement.

The notes may not be a suitable investment for you.

The notes may not be a suitable investment for you if, among other things:

- you are unwilling to forgo guaranteed market interest rates for the term of the notes;
- you seek assurances that there will be a liquid market if and when you want to sell the notes prior to maturity or any early redemption, if applicable;

•

you are unwilling or are unable to assume the credit risk associated with Lloyds Bank, as the issuer of the notes, and LBG, as the guarantor of the issuer's obligations under the notes;

• if the notes are subject to redemption at the option of the issuer, you are unwilling to accept the risk that the notes may be redeemed prior to maturity, and are unwilling or unable to accept the risk that

you may be unable to reinvest the proceeds of such redemption in an investment with a return that is as high as the return on the notes would have been if they had not been redeemed; or

• you are unwilling to accept the limitations imposed on the exercise of a Survivor's Option. See "Risk Factors Any Survivor's Option may be limited in amount, and any repayments made with respect to the exercise of a Survivor's Option will not be made immediately".

Additional risks relating to floating-rate notes

Because the interest rate on floating-rate notes is a floating rate, you will be exposed to risks not associated with a conventional fixed-rate debt instrument if you buy a floating-rate note. These risks include fluctuation of the applicable reference rate (and hence, the interest rate) and the possibility that for any given interest period you may receive a lesser amount of interest than for one or more other interest periods. We have no control over a number of factors that may affect market interest rates, including geopolitical conditions and economic, financial, political, regulatory, agricultural, judicial or other events that affect the markets generally and that are important in determining the existence, magnitude, and longevity of these risks and their results. In recent years, interest rates have been volatile, and volatility also could be characteristic of the future. In addition, the floating interest rate for any issuance of floating-rate notes may be less than the floating rate payable on a similar debt instrument of the same maturity issued by us or an issuer of comparable creditworthiness.

Additional risks relating to notes that are offered at varying prices

The selling agent may propose to offer notes from time to time for sale to investors in one or more negotiated transactions, or otherwise, at prevailing market prices at the time of sale, at prices related to then-prevailing prices, at negotiated prices, or otherwise. Accordingly, there is a risk that the price you pay for such notes will be higher than the prices paid by other investors based on the date and time you made your purchase, from whom you purchased the notes, any related transaction costs, whether you hold your notes in a brokerage account, a fiduciary or fee-based account or another type of account and other market factors.

Additional risks relating to notes that are not fixed-rate notes or floating-rate notes

If we issue and you invest in other types of notes, including, without limitation, indexed notes, notes denominated in, or that pay principal or interest in, a currency other than U.S. dollars, amortizing notes, original issue discount notes or exchangeable notes, each as will be further described in the applicable supplement, you will be subject to significant risks not associated with a conventional fixed-rate note. Additional risks that you should consider in connection with an investment in any of these notes will be set forth in the applicable supplement(s). Your decision to purchase such notes should be made only after carefully considering the risks of an investment in the notes discussed in the applicable supplement(s). You should not purchase the notes unless you understand and know you can bear the risks involved with such investment. We therefore urge you to consult with your investment, legal, accounting, tax and other advisers before you invest in such notes.

Usury laws may limit the amount of interest that can be charged and paid on the notes.

New York law will govern the notes offered by this prospectus supplement. New York usury laws limit the amount of interest that can be charged and paid on loans, including the notes. Under current New York law, the maximum permissible rate of interest is 25% per year on a simple interest basis. This limit may not apply to notes in which \$2,500,000 or more has been invested. While we believe that a U.S. federal or state court sitting outside New York may give effect to New York law, many other states also have laws that regulate the amount of interest that may be

charged to and paid by a borrower. We do not intend to claim the benefits of any laws concerning usurious rates of interest.

DESCRIPTION OF THE NOTES AND THE GUARANTEES

This section describes the general terms and conditions of the notes. This section supplements, and should be read together with, the general description of our debt securities included in "Description of Debt Securities" in the accompanying prospectus. If there is any inconsistency between the information in this prospectus supplement and the accompanying prospectus, you should rely on the information in this prospectus supplement.

We will describe the particular terms of the notes we sell in a separate supplement. The terms and conditions stated in this section will apply to each note unless the note or the applicable supplement indicates otherwise.

We refer to the notes, together with the related guarantees (unless the context requires otherwise), as our "Retail Notes" or our "notes".

General

The following summary of the terms of the notes and the indenture is not complete and is qualified in its entirety by reference to the actual notes and the specific provisions of the indenture (as defined below), as applicable.

We will issue senior unsecured Retail Notes under a senior debt securities indenture dated as of January 21, 2011 among us, LBG, as guarantor, and The Bank of New York Mellon, acting through its London Branch, as trustee (the "trustee"), as supplemented by the second supplemental indenture dated as of November 25, 2011 among us, LBG, as guarantor and the trustee. We refer to such senior debt securities indenture, as supplemented by such second supplemental indenture and as may be supplemented or amended from time to time, as the "indenture."

All tranches of the notes will constitute a single series of debt securities under the indenture, together with any notes that we issue in the future under the indenture that we designate as being part of this series.

The indenture is subject to, and governed by, the Trust Indenture Act of 1939, as amended. We, LBG and the selling agent, in the ordinary course of our respective businesses, have conducted and may conduct business with the trustee or its affiliates. See "Description of Debt Securities" in the accompanying prospectus for more information about the indenture and the functions of the trustee.

The notes are our direct unsecured obligations and are not obligations of our subsidiaries. The notes are being offered on a continuous basis. There is no limit under our registration statement on the total initial public offering price or aggregate principal amount of the notes that may be offered using this prospectus supplement. We may issue other debt securities under the indenture from time to time in one or more series up to the aggregate principal amount of the then-existing grant of authority by our board of directors.

Unless otherwise provided in the applicable supplement, the minimum denomination of the notes will be \$1,000 and any larger amount that is a whole multiple of \$1,000 (or the equivalent in other currencies).

Specific Terms of the Notes. The specific terms of any notes we offer, and any additional terms of the notes, will be determined before each sale and will be described in the applicable supplement(s). The supplement may specify, among other things:

the specific designation of the notes;

• the price, which may be expressed as a percentage of the aggregate principal amount of the notes, at which the notes will be issued to the public (the "issue price");

- the aggregate principal amount;
 - interest payment frequency;
- the selling agent's commission or discount, if any;
 - the original issue date;

- the maturity date, and any terms related to any extension or postponement of the maturity date;
- if applicable, the circumstances under which the notes may be redeemed at our option prior to the maturity date set forth on the face of the notes, including any redemption date, redemption price, and redemption period;
 - whether the "Survivor's Option" described below will be applicable;
 - the denominations or minimum denominations;
 - the currency or currencies, if not U.S. dollars, in which payments will be made on the notes;
 - whether interest will be payable in cash or in kind;
 - the securities exchange or quotation system, if we decide to list the notes;
 - if the notes are not fixed-rate notes, a description of the type of note they are;
- any special U.S. federal income tax consequences of the purchase, ownership and disposition of the notes; and
- if applicable, any other material terms of the notes which are different from those described in this prospectus supplement and the accompanying prospectus.

Types of Notes

Fixed-Rate Notes

Unless the applicable supplement provides otherwise, the notes will bear interest at one or more fixed rates of interest, as set forth in the applicable supplement. The applicable supplement will specify such notes as being "fixed-rate notes." Unless we specify otherwise in the applicable supplement, each fixed-rate note will bear interest from its original issue date or from the most recent date to which interest on the note has been paid or made available for payment. Interest will accrue on the principal of a fixed-rate note at the fixed annual rate stated in the applicable supplement, which may be an annual rate that is greater than or less than the annual rate in effect for a prior interest period, until the principal is paid or made available for payment.

Floating-Rate Notes

We may issue notes that will bear interest at a floating rate of interest determined by reference to one or more interest rate bases, or by reference to one or more interest rate formulae, each of which we refer to as a "reference rate" and will be specified in the applicable supplement. The applicable supplement will specify such notes as being "floating-rate notes."

The interest rate for a floating-rate note will be determined by reference to:

- the specified reference rate based on the index maturity;
- plus or minus the spread, if any; and/or
- multiplied by the spread multiplier, if any.

For any floating-rate note, the "index maturity" is the period to maturity of the instrument for which the reference rate is calculated and will be specified in the applicable supplement. The "spread" is the number of basis points we specify on the floating-rate note to be added to or subtracted from the reference rate. The "spread multiplier" is the percentage we may specify on the floating-rate note by which the reference rate is multiplied in order to calculate the applicable interest rate.

A floating-rate note also may be subject to:

- a maximum interest rate limit, or cap, on the interest that may accrue during any interest period;
- a minimum interest rate limit, or floor, on the interest that may accrue during any interest period; or
- both.

Unless we specify otherwise in the applicable supplement, each floating-rate note will bear interest from its original issue date or from the most recent date to which interest on the note has been paid or made available for payment. Interest will accrue on the principal of a floating-rate note at the annual rate determined according to the interest rate formula stated in the applicable supplement, until the principal is paid or made available for payment. Unless we specify otherwise in the applicable supplement, we will pay interest on any floating-rate note monthly, quarterly, semi-annually, or annually, as applicable, in arrears, on the days set forth in the applicable supplement. Unless we specify otherwise in the applicable supplement, each interest payment due on an interest payment date or the maturity date will include interest accrued from and including the most recent interest payment date to which interest has been paid, or, if no interest has been paid, from the original issue date, to but excluding the next interest payment date or the maturity date, as the case may be.

How interest is reset for floating-rate notes. The interest rate in effect from the date of issue to the first interest reset date for a floating-rate note will be the initial interest rate determined as described in the applicable supplement. The interest rate of each floating-rate note may be reset daily, weekly, monthly, quarterly, semi-annually, or annually, as we specify in the applicable supplement. We refer to the period during which an interest rate is effective as an "interest period," and the first day of each interest period as the "interest reset date."

The "interest determination date" for any interest reset date is the day the calculation agent will refer to when determining the new interest rate at which a floating rate will reset. Unless we specify otherwise in the applicable supplement, the interest determination date for an interest reset date will be the second London Banking Day preceding the interest reset date. A London Banking Day is any day that is a Monday, Tuesday, Wednesday, Thursday or Friday and on which dealings in deposits in U.S. dollars are transacted, or with respect to any future date, are expected to be transacted, in the London interbank market.

We will specify the interest reset dates in the applicable supplement. If any interest reset date (other than the maturity date) for any floating-rate note falls on a day that is not a business day for the floating-rate note, the interest reset date for the floating-rate note will be postponed to the next day that is a business day for the floating-rate note. However, unless we specify otherwise in the applicable supplement, if the next business day is in the next succeeding calendar month, the interest reset date will be the immediately preceding business day. If the maturity date or any survivor's option payment date falls on falls on a day that is not a business day, then any amount of interest payable on such date will be adjusted to reflect the longer or shorter interest period.

Calculation of interest for floating-rate notes. Calculations relating to floating-rate notes will be made by the calculation agent, which will be an institution that we appoint as our agent for this purpose and which will be specified in the applicable supplement. We will identify in the applicable supplement the calculation agent we have appointed for a particular series of notes as of its original issue date. We may appoint different calculation agents from time to time after the original issue date of a floating-rate note without your consent and without notifying you of the change. Absent manifest error, all determinations of the calculation agent will be final and binding on you, the trustee and us.

For each floating-rate note, the calculation agent will determine, on the corresponding calculation or interest determination date, the interest rate for the applicable interest period. In addition, the calculation agent will calculate the amount of interest that has accrued during each interest period.

All amounts used in or resulting from any calculation on floating-rate notes will be rounded to the nearest cent, in the case of U.S. dollars, or to the nearest corresponding hundredth of a unit, in the case of a currency other than U.S. dollars, with one-half cent or one-half of a corresponding hundredth of a unit or more being rounded upward. Unless we specify otherwise in the applicable supplement, all percentages resulting from any calculation with respect to a floating-rate note will be rounded, if necessary, to the nearest one hundred-thousandth of a percent, with

five one-millionths of a percentage point rounded upwards, e.g., 9.876545% (or .09876545) being rounded to 9.87655% (or .0987655).

In determining the reference rate that applies to a floating-rate note during a particular interest period, the calculation agent may obtain rate quotes from various banks or dealers active in the relevant market, as described in the descriptions of the reference rates below and/or in the applicable supplement. Those reference banks and dealers may include the calculation agent itself and its affiliates, as well as any underwriter, dealer, or agent participating in the distribution of the relevant floating-rate notes and its affiliates, and they may include our affiliates.

At the request of the holder of any floating-rate note, the calculation agent will provide the interest rate then in effect for that floating-rate note and, if already determined, the interest rate that is to take effect on the next interest reset date.

LIBOR Notes. Certain of the floating-rate notes may specify LIBOR as a reference rate. Each such note will bear interest at the LIBOR reference rate, adjusted by any spread or spread multiplier, as specified in the applicable supplement. Unless otherwise specified in the applicable supplement, "LIBOR" means the rate determined in accordance with the following:

- (i) With respect to any interest determination date relating to a LIBOR note, LIBOR will be the rate for deposits in the index currency (as defined below) for a period of the index maturity specified in such supplement commencing on the applicable interest reset date, that appears on the Designated LIBOR Page (as defined below) as of 11:00 a.m., London time, on such interest determination date, or if no such rate so appears, LIBOR on such interest determination date will be determined in accordance with the provisions described in clause (ii) below.
- (ii) With respect to an interest determination date on which no rate appears on the Designated LIBOR Page as specified in clause (i) above, the calculation agent (as specified in the applicable supplement) will request the principal London offices of each of four major reference banks (which may include the selling agent or their affiliates) in the London interbank market, as selected by the calculation agent (after consultation with us), to provide the calculation agent with its offered quotation for deposits in the index currency for the period of the index maturity specified in the applicable supplement, commencing on the applicable interest reset date, to prime banks in the London interbank market at approximately 11:00 a.m., London time, on such interest determination date and in a principal amount that is representative for a single transaction in the index currency in such market at such time. If at least two such quotations are so provided, then LIBOR on such interest determination date will be the arithmetic mean of such quotations. If fewer than two such quotations are so provided, then LIBOR on such interest determination date will be the arithmetic mean of the rates quoted at approximately 11:00 a.m., in the applicable principal financial center, on such interest determination date by three major banks (which may include the selling agent or their affiliates) in such principal financial centre selected by the calculation agent (after consultation with us) for loans in the index currency to leading European banks, having the index maturity specified in the applicable supplement, commencing on that interest reset date and in a principal amount that is representative for a single transaction in the index currency in such market at such time; provided, however, that if the banks so selected by the calculation agent are not quoting as mentioned in this sentence, LIBOR determined as of such interest determination date will be LIBOR in effect on such interest determination date or, if no LIBOR rate was in effect on such interest determination date, the rate on such LIBOR note for the following interest reset period shall be the initial interest rate.

"Index currency" means the currency specified in the applicable supplement as to which LIBOR shall be calculated or, if no such currency is specified in the applicable supplement, U.S. dollars.

"Designated LIBOR Page" means the display on the page specified in the applicable supplement for the purpose of displaying the London interbank rates of major banks for the index currency, provided, however, if no such page is specified in the applicable supplement, the display on Reuters (or any successor service) on the LIBOR01 page (or

any other page as may replace such page on such service) shall be used for the purpose of displaying the London interbank rates of major banks for the index currency.

Other Types of Notes

We may issue notes that are denominated in, or pay principal or interest in, a currency other than the U.S. dollar.

We may issue amortizing notes, which are fixed-rate notes for which combined principal and interest payments are made in installments over the life of the note. Payments on amortizing notes are applied first to interest due and then to the reduction of the unpaid principal amount.

We may issue notes that we identify in the applicable pricing supplement as "original issue discount notes", which are notes sold at a price lower than their principal amount or lower than their minimum guaranteed repayment amount at maturity. Unless otherwise specified in the applicable supplement, notes that are sold at a price lower than their principal amount or lower than their minimum guaranteed repayment at maturity pursuant to a variable price offering are not original issue discount notes. Original issue discount notes may be fixed-rate, floating-rate, or indexed notes and may bear no interest ("zero coupon notes") or may bear interest at a rate that is below market rates at the time of issuance.

We may also issue notes that provide that the rate of return, including the principal, premium (if any), interest, or other amounts payable (if any) is determined by reference, either directly or indirectly, to the price or performance of one or more securities, commodities, currencies, or composite currencies, stock or commodity indices, exchange traded funds, currency indices, consumer price indices, or other market measures, or any combination of the above, in each case as specified in the applicable supplement. The applicable supplement will specify such notes as being "indexed notes".

We may issue notes, which are exchangeable for securities or other property, which we refer to as "exchangeable notes." The applicable supplement will specify the securities or other property for which such notes may be exchanged, the rate of exchange, whether the notes are exchangeable at your option or our option, and other terms of such notes.

We may issue notes for which the maturity date may be extended at our option or renewed at the option of the holder for one or more specified periods, up to but not beyond the final maturity date stated in the note. The specific terms of and any additional considerations relating to extendible or renewable notes will be set forth in the applicable supplement.

In addition, we may issue notes with elements of each of the fixed-rate, floating-rate and indexed notes described above. For example, notes may bear interest at a fixed rate for some periods and at a floating rate for others. Similarly, notes may provide for payment of principal at maturity linked to an index, and may also bear interest at a fixed or floating rate during the term of the note.

We may specify in the applicable supplement certain historical or other information with respect to the specified index or other market measure, specific risk factors relating to that particular type of note, and tax considerations associated with an investment in that particular type of note.

Payment of Principal, Interest and Other Amounts Due

Payments of Interest. Unless we specify otherwise in the applicable supplement, if the applicable supplement specifies that the notes bear interest, we will pay interest on any note in arrears monthly, quarterly, semiannually, or annually, as set forth in the applicable supplement, and at maturity or upon early redemption, if applicable. Each day on which we will pay interest will be referred to as an "interest payment date." The first interest payment date will be set forth in the applicable supplement. Unless we specify otherwise in the applicable supplement, each interest payment due in respect of the notes on an interest payment date, the maturity date or upon early redemption, if applicable, will

include interest accrued from and including the most recent interest payment date to which interest has been paid, or, if no interest has been paid, from the original issue date, to but excluding the next interest payment date or the maturity date, as the case may be. Unless we specify otherwise in the applicable supplement, interest on fixed-rate notes will be computed and paid on the basis of a 360-day year consisting of twelve 30-day months, and interest on floating-rate notes will be computed and paid on the basis of a 360-day year and the actual number of days in the relevant interest period.

Payments to Holders and Record Dates for Interest. Unless we specify otherwise in the applicable supplement, the provisions described in this section will apply to payments on the notes.

Interest payments on the notes will be made on each interest payment date applicable to, and at the maturity date (or the date of early redemption, if applicable) of, the notes. Interest payable on any interest payment date other than the maturity date (or the date of early redemption, if applicable) will be paid to the registered holders of the notes on the regular record date for that interest payment date, as described below. However, unless we specify otherwise in the applicable supplement, the initial interest payment on a note issued between a regular record date and the interest payment date immediately following the regular record date will be made on the second interest payment date following the issuance of the note to the holder of record on the regular record date preceding the second interest payment date. The principal and interest payable at maturity (or upon early redemption, if applicable) will be paid to the holder of the note at the close of business on the maturity date (or the date of early redemption, if applicable).

Unless we specify otherwise in the applicable supplement, the record date for any interest payment for a note in book-entry-only form generally will be the date which is 15 calendar days prior to the payment date. If such 15th day is not a business day, the record date will be the next succeeding business day.

Unless we specify otherwise in the applicable supplement, if any interest payment date or the maturity date of a fixed-rate note falls on a day that is not a business day, we will make the required payment on the next business day, and no additional interest will accrue in respect of the payment made on the next business day. Unless we specify otherwise in the applicable supplement, if any interest payment date or the maturity date of a floating-rate note falls on a day that is not a business day, payment will be adjusted for the number of actual number of days in the applicable interest period, as described above under "Description of the Notes – Floating-Rate Notes – How interest is reset for floating rate notes."

Unless we specify otherwise in the applicable supplement, the term "business day" means any weekday that is not a legal holiday in New York, New York, London, England, or any other place of payment of the note, and is not a date on which banking institutions in those cities are authorized or required by law or regulation to be closed.

Manner of Payment. Unless otherwise stated in the applicable supplement, we will pay principal, premium (if any), interest, and other amounts payable (if any) on the notes in book-entry form in accordance with arrangements then in place between the applicable paying agent and the applicable depository. Unless otherwise stated in the applicable supplement, we will pay any interest on notes in certificated form on each interest payment date other than the maturity date (or the date of early redemption, if applicable) by check mailed to holders of the notes on the applicable record date at the address appearing on our records. Unless otherwise stated in the applicable supplement, we will pay any principal, premium (if any), interest, and other amounts payable (if any) at the maturity date (or the date of early redemption, if applicable) of a note in certificated form by wire transfer of immediately available funds upon surrender of the note at the corporate trust office of the trustee or the London paying agent, as applicable.

For the provisions applicable to amounts payable on notes repaid by us prior to maturity (or the date of early redemption, if applicable) pursuant to the valid exercise of a Survivor's Option, see "Description of the Survivor's Option" in this prospectus supplement.

Payment of Additional Amounts. All payments in respect of the notes and under the guarantee by the us, LBG, the trustee or a paying agent, as the case may be, will be subject in all cases to any applicable fiscal laws or other laws and regulations or any agreements entered into by the us, LBG, the trustee or a paying agent in connection with, or pursuant to such laws and regulations, and except as provided under "Description of Debt Securities—Additional Amounts" in the accompanying prospectus, none of the us, LBG, the trustee or any paying agent will be liable for, or required to pay any additional amounts as a result of the withholding or deduction of, any taxes or duties of whatever

nature imposed or levied by such laws, regulations or agreements. For the avoidance of doubt, no additional amounts will be paid by us, LBG any paying agent or the trustee on account of any deduction or withholding from a payment on, or in respect of, the notes where such deduction or withholding is imposed pursuant to any agreement with the Internal Revenue Service in connection with Sections 1471-1474 of the Internal Revenue Code (the "Code") and the Treasury regulations thereunder ("FATCA"), any intergovernmental agreement between the United States and the United Kingdom or any other jurisdiction with respect to FATCA, or any law, regulation

or other official guidance enacted in any jurisdiction implementing, or relating to, FATCA or any intergovernmental agreement.

Paying Agents. Unless otherwise provided in the applicable supplement, the trustee will act as our paying agent, security registrar, and transfer agent with respect to the notes through the trustee's corporate trust office. That office is currently located at One Canada Square, London E14 5AL, England. If specified in the applicable supplement, with respect to some of our notes, including notes denominated in euros, the trustee will act as the London paying agent (the "London paying agent") through its London branch, which is located at the trustee's corporate trust office. At any time, we may rescind the designation of a paying agent, appoint a successor paying agent, or approve a change in the office through which any successor paying agent acts in accordance with the indenture. In addition, we may decide to act as our own paying agent with respect to some or all of the notes, and the paying agent may resign.

Determination Agent; Document Administrator. Barclays Bank PLC, an affiliate of the selling agent, will act as determination agent (the "Determination Agent") in connection with any Survivor's Option. Requests for tenders of notes will be received by The Bank of New York Mellon, in its capacity as Document Administrator (the "Document Administrator"), on our behalf, and the Document Administrator will forward the relevant Survivor's Option Documentation (as defined below) and any Survivor's Option Reaffirmation Forms, if applicable, to the Determination Agent for review and acceptance. Acceptance of an exercise of a Survivor's Option and determinations regarding the eligibility and validity of any exercise of a Survivor's Option will be at the sole and reasonable discretion of the Determination Agent. For additional details regarding the Survivor's Option, including the limitations that apply thereto, see "Description of Survivor's Option" in this Prospectus Supplement.

Calculation Agents. We will identify the calculation agent for any floating-rate or indexed notes in the applicable supplement. An affiliate of the selling agent will be appointed as calculation agent with respect to any notes that require a calculation agent if, in connection with such notes, we have entered into a hedging transaction with the selling agent or an affiliate thereof. The calculation agent will be responsible for calculating the interest rate, reference rates, principal, premium (if any), interest, or other amounts payable (if any) applicable to the floating-rate notes or indexed notes, as the case may be, and for certain other related matters. The calculation agent, at the request of the holder of any floating-rate note, will provide the interest rate then in effect and, if already determined, the interest rate that is to take effect on the next interest reset date for the floating-rate note. At the request of the holder of any floating-rate note that is an indexed note, and to the extent set forth in the applicable supplement, the calculation agent will provide the reference rate or formula then in effect. We may replace any calculation agent or elect to act as the calculation agent for some or all of the notes, and the calculation agent may resign.

No Sinking Fund

Unless we specify otherwise in the applicable supplement, the notes will not be entitled to the benefit of any sinking fund. This means that we will not deposit money on a regular basis into any separate custodial account to repay the notes.

Optional Redemption

The applicable supplement will indicate whether we have the option to redeem notes prior to their maturity date other than as described above under "Redemption for Tax Reasons." If we have such an option, we may redeem any tranche of notes in whole, but not in part, only on an interest payment date and provided we give not less than 5 business days' or more than 60 business days' prior written notice to each holder of notes, the trustee and the applicable depository, unless specified otherwise in the applicable supplement. The applicable supplement will indicate the first interest payment date on which we may redeem notes prior to their maturity. Unless the applicable supplement provides otherwise, the redemption price will be 100% of the principal amount of the notes to be redeemed, plus any accrued and unpaid interest to but excluding the interest payment date on which the notes are redeemed.

Redemption for Tax Reasons

Unless the applicable supplement provides otherwise, we, LBG or any wholly-owned subsidiary of us or LGB, as applicable, that assumes the obligations under the notes (a "Substituted Issuer") will have the option to redeem notes in whole, but not in part, after giving not less than 5 business days or more than 60 calendar days' notice to each holder of such notes, at a redemption price equal to 100% of their principal amount together with any accrued but unpaid payments of interest, to the redemption date, or, in the case of notes issued with original issue discount, their accreted face amount, together with any accrued interest, or, in the case of such other notes as we may issue, at the redemption price specified in the applicable supplement (and premium, if any, thereon) together with accrued interest up to, but excluding, the redemption date, if we, LBG or a Substituted Issuer, as applicable, determines that as a result of a change in or amendment to the laws or regulations of a U.K. taxing jurisdiction (or in the case of a Substituted Issuer, the country of tax residence of such Substituted Issuer (a "Successor Tax Jurisdiction"), including any treaty to which it is a party, or a change in an official application or interpretation of those laws or regulations, including a decision of any court or tribunal, which becomes effective on or after the date of the applicable supplement (or in the case of a Substituted Issuer in a Successor Tax Jurisdiction other than the U.K., on or after the date of succession):

- in making any payments on such notes, we, LBG or the Substituted Issuer, as applicable, have paid or will or would on the next interest payment date become obligated to pay Additional Amounts;
- payment of interest on the next interest payment date in respect of any such notes would be treated as "distributions" within the meaning of Chapter 2 of Part 23 of the Corporation Tax Act 2010 of the United Kingdom, or any statutory modification or reenactment of the Act; or
- on the next interest payment date we, LBG or the Substituted Issuer, as applicable, would not be entitled to claim a deduction in respect of the payments in computing our, LBG's or the Substituted Issuer's U.K. taxation liabilities or Successor Tax Jurisdiction liabilities, if applicable, or the value of the deduction to us, LBG or the Substituted Issuer, as applicable, would be materially reduced.

Before we publish any notice of redemption for tax reasons, we, LBG or the Substituted Issuer will deliver to the trustee under the indenture an officer's certificate or a legal opinion stating that we, LBG or the Substituted Issuer, as the case may be, are entitled to redeem the notes and that the conditions precedent to redemption have occurred.

The notice to be given to each holder of the notes, the trustee and the applicable depository will take the form of a certificate signed by us specifying:

- the date fixed for redemption;
 - the redemption price;
- the CUSIP, Common Code and/or ISIN number or numbers, if any, of the notes to be redeemed;
- the amount to be redeemed, if the applicable supplement specifies that less than all of a tranche of notes is to be redeemed;
 - the place of payment for the notes to be redeemed; and
 - that on and after the date fixed for redemption, interest will cease to accrue on the notes to be redeemed.

So long as a depository is the record holder of the applicable notes to be redeemed, we will deliver any notice of our election to exercise our redemption right only to that depository and the trustee.

Repayment

Unless otherwise specified in the applicable supplement, the notes will not be repaid at the holder's option prior to their maturity date. If the applicable supplement specifies that the notes may be repaid prior to maturity, such supplement will indicate the amount at which we will repay the notes and the procedure for repayment. If the applicable supplement specifies that the notes contain a Survivor's Option (as described below) pursuant to which the notes may be repaid prior to maturity (subject to certain limitations), see "Description of the Survivor's Option" in this prospectus supplement.

Survivor's Option

The applicable supplement will indicate whether a note contains the "Survivor's Option". The "Survivor's Option" is a provision in a note in which we agree to repay that note, if requested by the authorized representative of the beneficial owner of that note, following the death of the beneficial owner of the note, provided that the note was acquired by the beneficial owner at least six months prior to the date of the request. The notes will not be eligible for repayment in this manner unless the applicable supplement for the notes provides for the Survivor's Option.

If the Survivor's Option is applicable to a note, upon the valid exercise of the Survivor's Option (as described below) and the proper tender of the relevant notes for repayment, we will repay such notes, in whole or in part (subject to the limitations as described below), at a price equal to 100% of the principal amount of the deceased beneficial owner's beneficial ownership interest in such notes plus any accrued and unpaid interest to, but excluding, the date of repayment.

Acceptance of an exercise of a Survivor's Option and determinations regarding the eligibility and validity of any exercise of a Survivor's Option will be at the sole and reasonable discretion of the Determination Agent. The Determination Agent has the discretionary right to apply a limit set by us to the aggregate principal amount of notes as to which exercises of the Survivor's Option will be accepted by us from all authorized representatives of deceased beneficial owners in any calendar year to an amount equal to 2% of the aggregate principal amount per tranche of notes outstanding as of the end of the most recent calendar year. The Determination Agent also has the discretionary right to apply a limit set by us to the aggregate principal amount of notes as to which exercises of the Survivor's Option will be accepted by us from the authorized representative of any deceased beneficial owner of the notes in any calendar year to \$250,000 per tranche of notes. As a result of the foregoing limitations, in some cases exercises of a Survivor's Option may not result in any payment in the year that the Survivor's Option has been exercised, or in one or more years subsequent to the year that the Survivor's Option was first exercised. These limitations and the discretion of the Determination Agent in applying any such limitations are discussed in more detail under the "Description of the Survivor's Option" below.

If a valid request to exercise the Survivor's Option is not fully accepted in any calendar year due to the application of any of the limitations described in the preceding paragraph and in "Description of the Survivor's Option" below, the notes will be deemed to be tendered in the following calendar year only if an authorized representative of the deceased beneficial owner and any Financial Institution (as defined below) through which the beneficial ownership interest in the notes is held by the deceased beneficial owner reaffirms the exercise of the Survivor's Option by submitting a Survivor's Option Reaffirmation Form (as defined below). If a completed Survivor's Option Reaffirmation Form is not submitted to the Document Administrator (as defined below) by the Financial Institution within 10 business days following the delivery thereof by the Document Administrator to the relevant Financial Institution through which the beneficial ownership interest in the notes is held by the deceased beneficial owner, the election to exercise the

Survivor's Option will be deemed to have been withdrawn. The requirements relating to Survivor Option Reaffirmation Forms are described in more detail under the heading "Description of the Survivor's Option" below.

For additional details regarding the Survivor's Option, see "Description of the Survivor's Option" in this prospectus supplement.

Repurchase

We, or any of our affiliates, may purchase at any time our notes in the open market at prevailing prices or in private transactions at negotiated prices. If we purchase notes in this manner, we have the discretion to either hold, resell or cancel any repurchased notes. In addition, the selling agent may purchase at any time our notes in the open market at prevailing prices or in private transactions at negotiated prices.

Reopenings

We have the ability to "reopen," or increase after the issuance date, the principal amount of a particular tranche or series of our notes without notice to the holders of existing notes by selling additional notes having the same terms as such other tranche or series. However, any new notes of this kind may have a different offering price and terms with respect to accrued interest.

Other/Additional Provisions

Any provisions with respect to the notes, including the calculation of the applicable interest rate, the amounts payable at maturity, interest payment dates, any redemption option or Survivor's Option or any other related matters for a particular tranche of notes, may be modified and/or supplemented as described in the applicable supplement.

Form, Exchange, Registration and Transfer of Notes

We will issue each note in book-entry-only form. This means that we will not issue actual notes or certificates to each beneficial owner. Instead, we will issue a master note in registered form (a "Master Note"), registered and held in the name of the applicable depository or a nominee of that depository. Unless we specify otherwise in the applicable supplement, each Master Note will be deposited with, or on behalf of, DTC and registered in the name of a nominee of DTC. The Master Note will name DTC or its nominee as the owner of the notes. DTC maintains a computerized system that will reflect the beneficial ownership interests held by its participants in the Master Note. Each note represents a beneficial ownership interest in the Master Note.

An investor will hold a beneficial ownership interest in the Master Note through an account maintained by the investor with its broker-dealer, bank, trust company or other representative. Such investor's beneficial ownership interest will be shown on, and transfers thereof will be effected through, the book-entry records maintained by DTC and its direct or indirect participants, including, as applicable, Euroclear Bank S.A./N.V. ("Euroclear") and/or Clearstream Banking, société anonyme ("Clearstream"). DTC, Euroclear, and Clearstream and some of their policies and procedures are described under "Description of Debt Securities — Form of Debt Securities; Book-Entry System" in the accompanying prospectus.

So long as DTC or its nominee is the registered owner of a Master Note, DTC or its nominee, as the case may be, will be the sole holder of the notes represented thereby for all purposes, including payment of principal and interest, under the indenture. Except as set forth in the accompanying prospectus under "Description of Debt Securities — Form of Debt Securities; Book-Entry System," the beneficial owners of the notes are not entitled to receive physical delivery of certificated notes. Accordingly, each beneficial owner must rely on the procedures of DTC and, if such beneficial owner is not a DTC participant, on the procedures of the DTC participant through which such beneficial owner owns its interest in order to exercise any rights of a holder of a note under the indenture. For more information about book-entry-only notes and the procedures for registration, settlement, exchange and transfer of book-entry-only notes, see "Description of Debt Securities — Form of Debt Securities; Book-Entry System" in the accompanying prospectus.

If we ever issue notes in certificated form, unless we specify otherwise in the applicable supplement, those notes will be issued in registered form only, and the exchange, registration or transfer of those notes will be governed by the indenture and the procedures described under "Description of Debt Securities — Form of Debt Securities; Book-Entry System" in the accompanying prospectus. Subject to the terms of the indenture, notes of any series in certificated form may be exchanged at the option of the holder for other notes of the same series and of an equal aggregate principal amount containing identical terms and conditions. Notes in certificated form may be presented for registration of transfer at the office of any transfer agent that we designate and maintain. The transfer

agent will make the registration of transfer only if it is satisfied with the documents of title and identity of the person making the request. Interests in certificated notes may not be exchanged for interests in a Master Note.

Unless we specify otherwise in the applicable supplement, the trustee will be the authenticating agent, registrar and transfer agent for the notes issued under the indenture. Holders may register the transfer of the notes, and may exchange the notes at the office of the trustee as our current agent for the payment, transfer and exchange of the notes.

We will not be required to:

- register the transfer or exchange of any note if the holder has exercised the holder's right, if any, to require us to repurchase the note, in whole or in part, except the portion of the note not required to be repurchased;
- register the transfer or exchange of notes to be redeemed for a period of fifteen calendar days preceding the mailing of the relevant notice of redemption; or
- register the transfer or exchange of any note selected for redemption in whole or in part, except the unredeemed or unpaid portion of that note being redeemed in part.

No service charge will be made for any registration of transfer or exchange of notes, but we may require payment of a sum sufficient to cover any tax or other governmental charge payable in connection with the registration of transfer or exchange of notes.

Ranking

Under United States law, claims of our subsidiaries' creditors, including their depositors, would be entitled to priority over the claims of our unsecured general creditors, including holders of our notes, in the event of our liquidation or other resolution.

Unless the relevant supplement provides otherwise, the notes and interest payments (if any) appertaining thereto constitute our direct, unconditional, unsecured and unsubordinated obligations ranking pari passu, without any preference among themselves, with all of our other outstanding unsecured and unsubordinated obligations, present and future, except such obligations as are preferred by operation of law.

The indenture and the notes do not contain any limitation on the amount of debt obligations that we may incur in the future.

Guarantee

The notes are fully and unconditionally guaranteed by LBG, as the guarantor. The guarantee will constitute the guarantor's direct, unconditional, unsecured and unsubordinated obligations ranking pari passu with all of the guarantor's other outstanding unsecured and unsubordinated obligations, present and future, except such obligations as are preferred by operation of law.

The guarantee is set forth in, and forms part of, the indenture. If, for any reason, we do not make any required payment in respect of our notes when due, LBG will cause the payment to be made to or to the order of the applicable trustee. Holders of notes issued by us may sue LBG to enforce their rights under the guarantee without first suing any other person or entity. LBG may, without the consent of the holders of the notes, assume all of our rights and obligations under the notes and upon such assumption, we will be released from our liabilities under the indenture and the notes.

For more information on the guarantee, see "Description of Debt Securities—Senior Guarantee of debt securities issued by Lloyds Bank" in the accompanying prospectus.

DESCRIPTION OF THE SURVIVOR'S OPTION

The "Survivor's Option" is a provision in a note in which we agree to repay that note, if requested by the authorized representative of the beneficial owner of that note, following the death of the beneficial owner of the note, provided that the note was acquired by the beneficial owner at least six months prior to the date of the request. The applicable supplement relating to any note will state whether the Survivor's Option is applicable to that note.

If the Survivor's Option is applicable to a note, upon the valid exercise of the Survivor's Option (as described below) and the proper tender of the relevant notes for repayment, we will repay such notes, in whole or in part (subject to the limitations as described below), at a price equal to 100% of the principal amount of the deceased beneficial owner's beneficial ownership interest in such notes plus any accrued and unpaid interest to, but excluding, the date of repayment.

For purposes of this section, a beneficial owner of a note is a person who has the right, immediately prior to such person's death, to receive the proceeds from the disposition of that note, as well as the right to receive payment of the principal of that note.

To be valid, the Survivor's Option must be exercised by or on behalf of the person who has authority to act on behalf of the deceased beneficial owner of a note under the laws of the applicable jurisdiction (including, without limitation, the personal representative of, or the executor of the estate of, the deceased beneficial owner or the surviving joint owner with such deceased beneficial owner). For purposes of this section, the authorized representative of a deceased beneficial owner shall be referred to as the "Authorized Representative".

The death of a person holding a beneficial ownership interest in a note (a) with any person in a joint tenancy with right of survivorship or (b) with his or her spouse in tenancy by the entirety, tenancy in common, as community property or in any other joint ownership arrangement, will be deemed the death of the beneficial owner of such note, and the entire principal amount of such note (subject to the limitations described below) held in this manner will be subject to repayment by us upon request. However, the death of a person holding a beneficial ownership interest in a note as tenant in common with a person other than his or her spouse will be deemed the death of a beneficial owner only with respect to the deceased person's interest in such note, and only the deceased beneficial owner's proportionate interest in the principal amount of such note will be subject to repayment to the estate of the deceased beneficial owner upon application of the Authorized Representative.

The death of a person who, during his or her lifetime, was entitled to substantially all of the beneficial ownership interests in a note will be deemed the death of the beneficial owner of such note for purposes of the Survivor's Option, regardless of whether such beneficial owner was the registered holder of such note, if such beneficial ownership interest can be established to the satisfaction of the Determination Agent (as defined below). Such beneficial ownership interest will be deemed to exist in typical cases of nominee ownership, ownership under the Uniform Transfers to Minors Act or Uniform Gifts to Minors Act, community property or other joint ownership arrangements between spouses. Beneficial ownership interest will be evidenced by such factors as the power to sell or otherwise dispose of a note, the right to receive the proceeds of sale or disposition and the right to receive interest and principal payments on a note. In addition, such beneficial ownership interest will be deemed to exist in custodial and trust arrangements where one person has all of the beneficial ownership interest in a note during his or her lifetime. In these cases, the death of the nominee, custodian, trustee, guardian or committee will not be deemed the death of the beneficial owner of a note for purposes of the Survivor's Option.

Notes beneficially owned by a trust will be regarded as beneficially owned by each beneficiary of the trust to the extent of that beneficiary's interest in the trust (however, a trust's beneficiaries collectively cannot be beneficial owners of more notes than are owned by the trust); provided that the beneficiary has a current interest in the trust, which may

be evidenced by a current right to receive distributions or other proceeds from the trust. The death of a beneficiary of a trust will be deemed the death of the beneficial owner of the notes beneficially owned by the trust to the extent of that beneficiary's interest in the trust; however, only the death of all such individuals who are tenants by the entirety or joint tenants in a tenancy which is the beneficiary of a trust will be deemed the death of the beneficiary of the trust. The death of an individual who was a tenant in common in a tenancy which is the beneficiary of a trust will be deemed the death of the beneficiary of the trust only with respect to the deceased

holder's beneficial ownership interest in the note, unless spouses are the tenants in common, in which case only the death of both spouses will be deemed the death of the beneficiary of the trust.

The Determination Agent has the discretionary right to apply a limit set by us to the aggregate principal amount of notes as to which exercises of the Survivor's Option will be accepted by us from all Authorized Representatives in any calendar year to an amount equal to 2% of the aggregate principal amount per tranche of notes outstanding as of the end of the most recent calendar year ("Aggregate Put Limitation"). The Determination Agent also has the discretionary right to apply a limit set by us to the aggregate principal amount of notes as to which exercises of the Survivor's Option will be accepted by us from the Authorized Representative for any individual deceased beneficial owner of such notes in any calendar year to \$250,000 per tranche of notes ("Individual Put Limitation", and together with the "Aggregate Put Limitation", the "Put Limitations"). In addition, the exercise of the Survivor's Option (a) for a principal amount of less than \$1,000 or (b) if such exercise would result in a note with a principal amount of less than \$1,000 outstanding, will not be permitted. If, however, the original principal amount of a note was less than \$1,000, the Authorized Representative may exercise the Survivor's Option, but only for the full principal amount of such note. We, in consultation with the Determination Agent, may establish internal policies and procedures for the application of the Put Limitations and may change any such policies and procedures from time to time, all at our discretion, in consultation with the Determination Agent, provided that the establishment of, or any such changes to, such policies and procedures shall neither reduce the thresholds of either of the Put Limitations nor adversely affect a beneficial owner's ability to exercise the Survivor's Option. The Determination Agent may also elect in its sole discretion to waive the Put Limitations with respect to some beneficial owners without extending that waiver to other similarly situated beneficial owners.

Barclays Bank PLC, an affiliate of the selling agent, will act as determination agent (the "Determination Agent") in connection with the Survivor's Option. Requests for tenders of notes will be received by The Bank of New York Mellon, in its capacity as Document Administrator (the "Document Administrator") on our behalf, and the Document Administrator will forward the Survivor's Option Documentation (as defined below) and any Survivor's Option Reaffirmation Form (as defined below), if applicable, to the Determination Agent for review and acceptance. The Determination Agent will make the final determination regarding whether the Survivor's Option Documentation and any Survivor's Option Reaffirmation Form are in acceptable form. Acceptance of an exercise of a Survivor's Option and determinations regarding the eligibility and validity of any exercise of a Survivor's Option will be at the sole and reasonable discretion of the Determination Agent.

Any note (or portion thereof) tendered pursuant to a valid exercise of the Survivor's Option may not be withdrawn in the calendar year in which it is tendered. Tenders of notes (or portions thereof) pursuant to valid exercises of the Survivor's Option will be accepted in the order in which such notes are received by the Document Administrator, except for any note (or portion thereof) the acceptance of which would contravene any of the Put Limitations. Any note (or portion thereof) accepted for repayment pursuant to exercise of the Survivor's Option will be repaid on the first Survivor's Option Payment Date that occurs 30 or more calendar days after the date of the acceptance. Unless the applicable supplement provides otherwise, a "Survivor's Option Payment Date" means February 15 and August 15 of each calendar year. For example, if the acceptance date of a note tendered pursuant to a valid exercise of the Survivor's Option is February 10, 2013, we would repay, subject to the Put Limitations, that note (or portion thereof) on the Survivor's Option Payment Date occurring on August 15, 2013, because the February 15, 2013 Survivor's Option Payment Date would occur less than 30 days from the date of acceptance. If a note (or any portion thereof) tendered for repayment pursuant to a valid exercise of the Survivor's Option (including through a Survivor's Option Reaffirmation Form (as described below)) is not accepted, the Document Administrator will deliver a notice by first-class mail to the Authorized Representative at the address set forth in the Survivor's Option Documentation, that states the reason such note (or portion thereof) has not been accepted for repayment. The procedures for obtaining payment on valid exercise of the Survivor's Option that are not accepted as a result of the Put Limitations are described below.

Since the notes will be represented by a Master Note, DTC, as depository, or its nominee will be treated as the holder of all notes and will be the only entity that can exercise the Survivor's Option for such notes. To obtain repayment pursuant to the exercise of the Survivor's Option for a note, the Authorized Representative and the broker or other entity through which the beneficial ownership interest in the notes is held by the estate of the deceased beneficial owner (the "Financial Institution") must complete the Survivor's Option Form of Notice, which is

attached hereto as Appendix A (the "Form of Notice") and the Authorized Representative must provide the Financial Institution with the following items (collectively, the "Survivor's Option Documentation"):

- a completed Form of Notice, using the form attached hereto as Appendix A, including the certifications that:
- (a) the deceased was the beneficial owner of the note at the time of death and his or her interest in the note was acquired by the deceased beneficial owner at least six months prior to the date of the request;
- (b) the death of such beneficial owner has occurred and the date of such death;
- (c) the Authorized Representative has authority to act on behalf of the deceased beneficial owner and has requested repayment of the note;
- (d) the Financial Institution currently holds such notes as a direct participant or indirectly through a participant in DTC; and
- •if the beneficial ownership interest in a note is held (a) with any person in a joint tenancy with right of survivorship, (b) with the deceased beneficial owner's spouse in tenancy by the entirety, tenancy in common, as community property or in any other joint ownership arrangement, or (c) as tenant in common with a person other than his or her spouse, evidence satisfactory to the Determination Agent of such relationship;
 - if the beneficial ownership interest in a note is held by a nominee or trustee of, custodian for or other person in a similar capacity to the deceased beneficial owner, a certificate satisfactory to the Determination Agent from such nominee, trustee, custodian or similar person attesting to the deceased's current beneficial ownership in such note;
- •tax certifications and such other instruments or documents that the Determination Agent may reasonably require in order to establish the validity of the beneficial ownership of the note and the claimant's entitlement to payment; and
- any additional information the Determination Agent may reasonably require to evidence satisfaction of any conditions to the exercise of the Survivor's Option or to document beneficial ownership or authority to make the election and to cause the repayment of a note.

In turn, the Financial Institution will provide to the Document Administrator, and the Document Administrator will forward to the Determination Agent, the Survivor's Option Documentation. Upon acceptance by the Determination Agent, the trustee will be responsible for disbursing any payments to DTC, pursuant to exercise of the Survivor's Option, to be forwarded by DTC to the appropriate Financial Institution for disbursement to the Authorized Representative.

In the event that a valid exercise of a Survivor's Option is not accepted, or is not fully accepted, by us in a particular calendar year due to the application of the Put Limitations, the Determination Agent will forward to the Document Administrator a Survivor's Option Reaffirmation Form, which is attached hereto as Appendix B (a "Survivor's Option Reaffirmation Form"), relating to the relevant note, which shall include the identification number assigned by the Document Administrator to each Survivor's Option request upon receipt by it that relates to the relevant Retail Note and the request to exercise the Survivor's Option, or such other code used by the Document Administrator to track and identify Survivor's Option requests. The Determination Agent intends to deliver to the Document Administrator such Survivor's Option Reaffirmation Form by January 15 of each succeeding calendar year until the full amount of the Survivor's Option has been paid (each such year shall be referred to in this section as a "Succeeding Year"). The Document Administrator will in turn forward the Survivor's Option Reaffirmation Form to the relevant Financial Institution on or before February 5 of each Succeeding Year.

Each tendered note that is not accepted in any calendar year due to the application of the Put Limitations will be considered to be tendered in the following calendar year only if an Authorized Representative and the relevant Financial Institution reaffirm the intent to exercise the Survivor's Option by marking the appropriate box in the

Survivor's Option Reaffirmation Form and returning a completed copy thereof along with a copy of the previously submitted Survivor's Option Documentation to the Document Administrator within 10 business days following the delivery by the Document Administrator of the Survivor's Option Reaffirmation Form. The Financial Institution will provide to the Document Administrator, and the Document Administrator will forward to the Determination Agent, the Survivor's Option Reaffirmation Form along with a copy of the previously submitted Survivor's Option Documentation. Upon acceptance by the Determination Agent, the trustee will be responsible for disbursing any payments to DTC, pursuant to exercise of the Survivor's Option, to be forwarded by DTC to the appropriate Financial Institution for disbursement to the Authorized Representative.

If the Financial Institution (on behalf of the Authorized Representative) marks the box in the Survivor's Option Reaffirmation Form indicating an intent to withdraw an election to exercise the Survivor's Option, the request to exercise the Survivor's Option will be withdrawn. In addition, if a completed Survivor's Option Reaffirmation Form is not returned to the Document Administrator within 10 business days following its delivery by the Document Administrator, the request to exercise the Survivor's Option will be deemed to have been withdrawn.

In the event that a request to exercise a Survivor's Option is withdrawn or deemed to have been withdrawn, a request to exercise the Survivor's Option may be reinstated only by completion of a new Form of Notice and resubmission of the other Survivor's Option Documentation that is required in connection with a request to exercise a Survivor's Option pursuant to the paragraphs above. Any such subsequent resubmission will again be subject to the conditions for exercise of a Survivor's Option as well as Put Limitations.

The amount that will be eligible for repayment pursuant to a valid submission of a Survivor's Option Reaffirmation Form will be equal to the difference between the amount specified in the initial request to exercise the Survivor's Option less any portion of that amount actually repaid. No amounts that are greater or less than such difference may be submitted for repayment pursuant to a Survivor's Option Reaffirmation Form. Amounts accepted for repayment following a submission of a Survivor's Option Reaffirmation Form will be repaid, subject to the Put Limitations, on the Survivor's Option Payment Date that occurs 30 or more calendar days after the date of the acceptance by the Determination Agent of the request for repayment set forth in the Survivor's Option Reaffirmation Form.

For the avoidance of doubt, a Survivor's Option Reaffirmation Form will be accepted only if it is executed by a person who would be considered an Authorized Representative as of the date of the Survivor's Option Reaffirmation Form and by the relevant Financial Institution. All repayment requests included in a Survivor's Option Reaffirmation Form will be subject to the Put Limitations.

In respect of the exercise of any Survivor's Option, separate Forms of Notice and Survivor's Option Reaffirmation Forms, as the case may be, are required to be delivered to the Document Administrator by the Financial Institution for each tranche of notes.

In the event that the notes are no longer represented by a Master Note, but instead by definitive certificates, the Authorized Representative of the deceased beneficial owner must deliver to the Document Administrator, and the Document Administrator will forward to the Determination Agent, the same information noted above, to be delivered to the Financial Institution for exercise of the Survivor's Option for a Master Note other than instructions to notify DTC, plus, if applicable, a properly executed assignment or endorsement.

In consultation with, and upon receipt of the prior written consent of the selling agent, we retain the right to further limit the aggregate principal amount of notes as to which exercises of Survivor's Options will be accepted from all Authorized Representatives and from the Authorized Representative for any individual deceased beneficial owner per tranche in any one calendar year as described above. All other questions regarding the eligibility or validity of any exercise of Survivor's Options generally will be determined by the Determination Agent, which determination will be final and binding to all parties.

Whether you should exercise a Survivor's Option if you meet the eligibility requirements to do so is a decision you will need to make in consultation with your investment, legal, accounting, tax and other advisers, after considering all the facts and circumstances of your situation. Another consideration that you may wish to take into account is the prevailing secondary market prices for the notes, if any, at the time you are considering the exercise of

the Survivor's Option or the submission of a Survivor's Option Reaffirmation Form. In some circumstances, such secondary market prices, if any, may be greater than the price you would receive upon the exercise of your Survivor's Option. Accordingly, you should contact your advisers to determine the prevailing secondary market prices of the notes, if any, in order to determine whether to sell the notes to a market participant at such secondary market prices, if any, or to exercise the Survivor's Option to receive repayment at a price equal to 100% of the principal amount plus accrued and unpaid interest.

Forms for the exercise of the Survivor's Option are attached hereto and may be obtained from The Bank of New York Mellon, London Branch, One Canada Square, Canary Wharf, London E14 5AL, England.

U.S. FEDERAL INCOME TAX CONSEQUENCES

The following is a discussion of the material U.S. federal income tax consequences of ownership and disposition of the notes. It applies to you only if you are a U.S. Holder (as defined below) who purchases notes at their original issuance for the "issue price" for U.S. federal income tax purposes, which will be the first price at which a substantial amount of the notes in an issue is sold to the public (not including sales to bond houses, brokers or similar persons or organizations acting in the capacity of underwriters, placement agents or wholesalers), and who holds those notes as capital assets within the meaning of Section 1221 of the Code. This discussion is based on the Code, administrative pronouncements, judicial decisions and currently effective and proposed Treasury regulations, all as in effect on the date hereof, and changes to any of which subsequent to the date hereof may affect the tax consequences described below, possibly with retroactive effect. It does not address all aspects of U.S. federal income taxation that may be relevant to you in light of your particular circumstances, including the potential application of the provision of the Code known as the Medicare contribution tax, alternative minimum tax consequences and differing consequences that may apply if you are, for instance, a financial institution, a regulated investment company, a tax-exempt entity, a dealer or trader in securities, an entity classified as a partnership for U.S. federal income tax purposes, an investor holding the notes as a part of a straddle, conversion or integrated transaction or an investor who has a "functional currency" other than the U.S. dollar.

You are a "U.S. Holder" if, for U.S. federal income tax purposes, you are a beneficial owner of a note that is (i) a citizen or individual resident of the United States; (ii) a corporation, or other entity taxable as a corporation, created or organized under the laws of the United States, any state thereof or the District of Columbia; or (iii) an estate or trust the income of which is subject to U.S. federal income taxation regardless of its source.

The following discussion may be modified or superseded by additional information regarding U.S. federal income taxation set forth in the applicable supplement, which you should consult before making a decision to invest in the specific instruments issued thereunder. This discussion applies to a note only if:

the note is denominated in U.S. dollars;

- the note by its terms provides for the repayment at maturity or upon exercise by us of a right to redeem the note (if applicable) of an amount at least equal to the "issue price":
- the note by its terms provides for no payments other than repayment of principal at maturity (or upon early redemption) and stated interest payable in cash at least annually throughout the term of the note at one or more specified fixed or floating interest rates; provided that, in the case of a note that provides for more than one interest rate, the interest rate does not decrease during the term of the note, and the note is subject to redemption at our unconditional option on or before the date of any increase in the interest rate; provided further that, in the case of a floating-rate note, the applicable supplement indicates that this discussion applies to the note; and
- the excess of the note's principal amount over its "issue price" is less than the product of (a) 0.0025, (b) the note's principal amount and (c) the number of full calendar years between the note's original issue date and the earlier of (i) the note's stated maturity date and (ii) the date of the first increase (if any) in the note's interest rate.

The tax treatment of any notes not described above will be discussed in the applicable supplement.

Payments of Interest

Stated interest on a note generally will be taxable to you as ordinary interest income at the time it accrues or is received in accordance with your method of accounting for U.S. federal income tax purposes. Interest income earned by you with respect to a note will be foreign-source income for purposes of calculating your foreign tax credit

limitation.

Sale, Exchange or Retirement of a Note

Upon the sale, exchange or retirement (including early redemption) of a note, you will recognize taxable gain or loss equal to the difference between the amount realized and your tax basis in the note. For this purpose, the amount realized does not include any amount attributable to accrued interest, which will be treated as a payment of interest.

Gain or loss realized upon the sale or exchange of a note will be capital gain or loss and will be long-term capital gain or loss if you have held the note for more than one year. The deductibility of capital losses is subject to certain limitations.

Information Reporting and Backup Withholding

Interest accrued or paid on the notes and proceeds received from a sale, exchange or retirement of the notes generally will be subject to information reporting unless you are an "exempt recipient" and may also be subject to backup withholding at the rate specified in the Code if you fail to provide certain identifying information (such as an accurate taxpayer identification number) or meet certain other conditions. Amounts withheld under the backup withholding rules are not additional taxes, will be allowed as a credit against your U.S. federal income tax liability and may entitle you to a refund, provided the required information is furnished to the IRS.

The U.S. federal income tax discussion set forth above is included for general information only and does not address all aspects of U.S. federal income taxation that may be relevant to you in light of your particular circumstances. You should consult your tax adviser regarding the application of U.S. federal tax laws in your particular circumstances, as well as any tax consequences arising under the laws of any state, local or non-U.S. taxing jurisdiction.

TAXATION IN THE UNITED KINGDOM

The following is a summary of the United Kingdom ("U.K.") withholding taxation treatment as at the date of this prospectus supplement in relation to payments of principal and interest in respect of the notes and payments under the related guarantees and does not deal with other U.K. tax aspects of acquiring, holding or disposing of the notes. This summary relates only to persons who are absolute beneficial owners of the notes. Prospective holders should be aware that the particular terms of issue of any series of the notes may affect the tax treatment of that and other series of notes. This summary is a general guide based on current U.K. tax law as applied in England and Wales and H.M. Revenue and Customs practice (which may not be binding on H.M. Revenue and Customs) and does not purport to be a complete or exhaustive analysis of all tax considerations relating to the notes, and prospective purchasers should treat it with appropriate caution.

Prospective purchasers should seek independent professional advice should they have any doubt as to their tax position. If prospective purchasers may be liable to taxation in jurisdictions other than the U.K. in respect of the acquisition, ownership, holding and disposition of notes, they are particularly advised to consult professional advisers as to whether they are so liable (and if so under the laws of which jurisdictions), since the following comments relate only to certain taxation aspects of payments in respect of the notes. In particular, prospective purchasers should be aware that they may be liable to taxation under the laws of other jurisdictions in relation to payments in respect of the notes, even if such payments may be made without withholding or deduction for or on account of taxation under the laws of the U.K.

Withholding on U.K. Source Interest

Interest Payable by the Bank in the Ordinary Course of Business

Interest on the notes generally will be paid by the issuer without withholding or deduction for or on account of United Kingdom income tax provided that the issuer continues to be a bank within the meaning of section 991 of the Income Tax Act 2007 and the interest on the notes is paid in the ordinary course of its business within the meaning of section 878 of the Income Tax Act 2007.

Notes Listed on a Recognized Stock Exchange

Notes issued by the issuer which carry a right to interest will constitute "quoted Eurobonds" if they are and continue to be listed on a recognized stock exchange within the meaning of section 1005 of the Income Tax Act 2007. The New York Stock Exchange is a recognized stock exchange for those purposes. While the notes are and continue to be quoted Eurobonds, payments of interest by the issuer on the notes may be made without withholding or deduction for or on account of U.K. income tax.

Other Cases

In other cases, interest on the notes will generally be paid under deduction of U.K. income tax at the basic rate of (currently) 20 per cent., subject to the availability of other relief or exemption or to any direction to the contrary from H.M. Revenue and Customs in respect of such relief as may be available under the provisions of any applicable double taxation treaty.

Provision of Information

H.M. Revenue and Customs has powers to obtain information relating to securities in certain circumstances. This may include details of the beneficial owners of the notes (or the persons for whom the notes are held), details of the

persons to whom payments derived from the notes are or may be paid and information and documents in connection with transactions relating to the notes. Information may be required to be provided by, amongst others, the holders of the notes, persons by (or via) whom payments derived from the notes are made or who receive (or would be entitled to receive) such payments, persons who effect or are a party to transactions relating to the notes on behalf of others and certain registrars or administrators. In certain circumstances, the information obtained by H.M. Revenue and Customs may be exchanged with tax authorities in other countries.

Other Rules Relating to U.K. Withholding Tax

Notes may be issued at an issue price of less than 100 percent of their principal amount. Any discount element on any such notes should not be subject to any U.K. withholding tax pursuant to the provisions mentioned above, but may be subject to reporting requirements as outlined above.

Where notes are to be, or may fall to be, redeemed at a premium, as opposed to being issued at a discount, then any such element of premium may constitute a payment of interest. Payments of interest are subject to U.K. withholding tax and reporting requirements as outlined above.

In addition to the above, in relation to U.K. withholding tax, where interest has been paid under deduction of U.K. income tax, holders who are not resident in the U.K. may be able to recover all or part of the tax deducted if there is an appropriate provision in any applicable double taxation treaty.

The references to "interest" in this U.K. taxation summary mean "interest" as understood in U.K. tax law. The statements in this summary do not take any account of any different definitions of "interest" or "principal" which may prevail under any other law or which may be created by the terms and conditions of the notes or any related documentation. This description of the U.K. withholding tax position assumes that there will be no substitution of the issuer of the notes pursuant to the terms and conditions of the notes and does not consider the tax consequences of any such substitution.

Payments under the guarantee in respect of interest on the notes (or other amounts due under the notes, other than the repayment of amounts subscribed for the notes) may be subject to U.K. withholding tax at the basic rate of (currently) 20 per cent., subject to the availability of any other relief or exemption or to any direction to the contrary from H.M. Revenue and Customs in respect of such relief as may be available under the provisions of any applicable double taxation treaty. Any holder who is in any doubt as to the tax treatment of payments under the guarantee is advised to obtain professional advice.

EU Savings Directive

Under European Council Directive 2003/48/EC on the taxation of savings income (the "EU Savings Directive"), each EU member state is required to provide to the tax authorities of another EU member state details of payments of interest or other similar income paid by a person within its jurisdiction to, or collected by certain entities within its jurisdiction for, an individual resident in that other EU member state or to certain limited types of entities established in that EU member state. For a transitional period, however, Austria and Luxembourg may instead apply a withholding system in relation to such payments unless during that period they elect otherwise (the ending of such transitional period being dependent upon the conclusion of certain other agreements relating to information exchange with certain other countries). A number of third countries and territories have adopted similar measures to the EU Savings Directive.

The European Commission has proposed certain amendments to the EU Savings Directive, which may, if implemented, amend or broaden the scope of the requirements described above.

USE OF PROCEEDS; HEDGING

The net proceeds from the sale of the notes will be used in the general business of LBG and its subsidiaries and to hedge market risks of Lloyds Bank associated with its obligation to pay the applicable interest payments and the payment amount at maturity or upon early redemption of the notes.

We, the selling agent and/or its affiliates may hedge our obligations under the notes by purchasing securities, futures, options or other derivative instruments, and we may adjust these hedges by, among other things, purchasing or selling securities, futures, options or other derivative instruments at any time. Our cost of hedging will include the projected profit that our counterparty expects to realize in consideration for assuming the risks inherent in hedging our obligations under the notes. Because hedging our obligations entails risk and may be influenced by market forces beyond our or our counterparty's control, such hedging may result in a profit that is more or less than expected, or could result in a loss. It is possible that we, the selling agent and/or its affiliates could receive substantial returns from these hedging activities while the value of the notes declines.

Neither we nor the selling agent or its affiliates have an obligation to engage in any manner of hedging activity, and we, the selling agent and/or its affiliates will engage in hedging activities solely at our discretion and for our own account. No holder of the notes will have any rights or interest in our hedging activity or the hedging activity of the selling agent or its affiliates or any positions we, the selling agent or its affiliates or any unaffiliated counterparty may take in connection with our hedging activity.

The hedging activity discussed above may adversely affect the value of the notes from time to time. See "Risk Factors—The issue price of the notes has certain built-in costs, including the selling agent's commission and our cost of hedging, both of which are expected to be reflected in secondary market prices" and "Risk Factors—There may be potential conflicts of interest between investors in the notes and us and our affiliates and the selling agent and its affiliates" in this prospectus supplement for a discussion of these adverse effects.

SUPPLEMENTAL PLAN OF DISTRIBUTION

We are offering the notes on a continuing basis through the selling agent. The selling agent may act either on a principal basis or on an agency basis. We may offer the notes and related guarantees at varying prices relating to prevailing market prices at the time of resale, as determined by the selling agents, or, if so specified in the applicable supplement, for resale at a fixed public offering price. The applicable supplement will set forth the initial price for the notes, or whether they will be sold at varying prices.

If we sell notes on an agency basis, we may pay a commission to the selling agent to be negotiated at the time of sale. The commission, if any, will be determined at the time of sale and will be specified in the applicable supplement. The selling agent will use its reasonable best efforts when we request it to solicit purchases of the notes as our agent.

Unless otherwise agreed and specified in the applicable supplement, if notes are sold to the selling agent acting as principal, for its own account, or for resale to one or more investors or other purchasers, including other broker-dealers, then any notes so sold will be purchased by the selling agent at a price equal to 100% of the principal amount of the notes less a commission, if any, that will be a percentage of the principal amount determined as described above. Notes sold in this manner may be resold by the selling agent to investors and other purchasers from time to time in one or more transactions, including negotiated transactions, at a fixed public offering price or at varying prices determined at the time of sale, or the notes may be resold to other dealers for resale to investors. The selling agent may allow any portion of the discount received in connection with the purchase from us to the

dealers. The discount may vary from dealer to dealer and not all dealers will purchase or repurchase the notes at the same concession, but the discount allowed to any dealer will not be in excess of the discount to be received by the selling agent from us. After the initial public offering of notes that are sold at a fixed public price, the selling agent may change the public offering price or the discount allowed to dealers.

Barclays Capital Inc. is the exclusive selling agent in connection with the notes. The applicable supplement will specify the commissions or discounts payable to the selling agent or any dealer used by the selling agent to distribute the notes. The selling agent has entered into a distribution agreement with us that describes the offering of notes by the selling agent as our agent and as principal. If the selling agent purchases notes as principal, it will usually be required to enter into a written term agreement with us, or may be required to enter into a separate

purchase agreement for the notes, and may be referred to in that purchase agreement and the applicable supplement as an "underwriter."

We have the right to withdraw, cancel or modify the offer made by this prospectus supplement and any applicable supplement without notice. We will have the sole right to accept offers to purchase notes, and we, in our absolute discretion, may reject any proposed purchase of notes in whole or in part. The selling agent will have the right, in its reasonable discretion, to reject in whole or in part any proposed purchase of notes through the selling agent.

The selling agent participating in the distribution of the notes may be considered to be an underwriter, as that term is defined in the Securities Act of 1933, as amended (the "Securities Act"). We have agreed to indemnify the selling agent and certain other persons against certain liabilities, including liabilities under the Securities Act, or to contribute to payments the selling agent may be required to make. We also have agreed to reimburse the selling agent for certain expenses.

The selling agent and its affiliates are full service financial institutions engaged in various activities, which may include securities trading, commercial and investment banking, financial advisory, investment management, investment research, principal investment, hedging, financing and brokerage activities. These transactions are in the ordinary course of business for the selling agent and us and our respective affiliates. In these transactions, the selling agent or its affiliates receive, or will receive, customary fees and expenses. In particular, we may enter into one or more hedging transactions in connection with any offering of notes and an affiliate of the selling agent will be our swap counterparty for hedges of our obligations under the notes and will be paid customary fees in connection with such hedging. See "Use of Proceeds; Hedging" above.

Unless otherwise agreed and specified in the applicable supplement, the selling agent has agreed to reimburse us for certain expenses relating to each offering in an amount up to a specified amount.

The notes will not have an established trading market when issued, and we do not intend to list or display the notes on any securities exchange or quotation system, unless otherwise specified in the applicable supplement. We, the selling agent and/or its affiliates may purchase and sell notes in the secondary market from time to time. However, we, the selling agent and/or its affiliates are not obligated to do so, and may discontinue making a market in the notes at any time without notice. There is no assurance that there will be a secondary market for any of the notes.

To facilitate offerings of the notes by the selling agent when the selling agent purchases notes as principal, and in accordance with industry practice, the selling agent may engage in transactions that stabilize, maintain or otherwise affect the market price of the notes. Those transactions may include overallotment, entering stabilizing bids, effecting syndicate-covering transactions and imposing penalty bids to reclaim selling concessions allowed to a member of the syndicate or to a dealer, as follows:

- An overallotment in connection with an offering creates a short position in the offered securities for the selling agent's own account.
- The selling agent may place a stabilizing bid to purchase a note for the purpose of pegging, fixing or maintaining the price of that note.
- The selling agent may engage in syndicate-covering transactions to cover overallotments or to stabilize the price of the notes by bidding for, and purchasing, the notes or any other securities in the open market in order to reduce a short position created in connection with the offering.
- The selling agent that serves as syndicate manager may impose a penalty bid on a syndicate member to reclaim a selling concession in connection with an offering when offered securities originally sold by the syndicate member

are purchased in syndicate-covering transactions, in stabilization transactions, or otherwise.

Any of these activities may stabilize or maintain the market price of the securities above independent market levels. The selling agent is not required to engage in these activities and may end any of these activities at any time.

In the ordinary course of its various business activities, the selling agent and its affiliates may make or hold a broad array of investments and actively trade debt and equity securities (or related derivative securities) and financial instruments (including bank loans) for their own account and for the accounts of their customers, and such investment and securities activities may involve securities or instruments of the issuer. The selling agent and its affiliates may also make investment recommendations and/or publish or express independent research views in respect of such securities or instruments and may at any time hold, or recommend to clients that they acquire, long or short positions in such securities and instruments.

Although we expect that delivery of the notes generally will be made against payment on the third business day following the date of any contract for sale (such settlement cycle referred to as "T+3"), we may specify a shorter or longer settlement cycle in the applicable supplement. Under Rule 15c6-1 of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended, trades in the secondary market generally are required to settle in three business days, unless the parties to a trade expressly agree otherwise. Accordingly, if we have specified a longer settlement cycle in the applicable supplement for an offering of notes, purchasers who wish to trade those notes on the date of the contract for sale, or on one or more of the next succeeding business days as we will specify in the applicable supplement, will be required, by virtue of the fact that those notes will settle in more than T+3, to specify an alternative settlement cycle at the time of the trade to prevent a failed settlement and should consult their own advisers in connection with that election.

BENEFIT PLAN INVESTOR CONSIDERATIONS

The Employee Retirement Income Security Act of 1974, as amended ("ERISA"), and Section 4975 of the Internal Revenue Code of 1986 (the "Code") impose certain requirements on (a) employee benefit plans subject to Title I of ERISA; (b) individual retirement accounts, Keogh plans or other arrangements subject to Section 4975 of the Code; (c) entities whose underlying assets include "plan assets" by reason of any such plan's, account's or arrangement's investment therein (we refer to the foregoing collectively as "Plans"); and (d) persons who are fiduciaries with respect to Plans. In addition, certain governmental, church and non-U.S. plans ("Non-ERISA Arrangements") are not subject to Section 406 of ERISA or Section 4975 of the Code, but may be subject to other laws that are substantially similar to those provisions (each, a "Similar Law").

In addition to ERISA's general fiduciary standards, Section 406 of ERISA and Section 4975 of the Code prohibit certain transactions involving the assets of a Plan and persons who have specified relationships to the Plan, i.e., "parties in interest" as defined in ERISA or "disqualified persons" as defined in Section 4975 of the Code (we refer to the foregoing collectively as "parties in interest") unless exemptive relief is available under a statutory or administrative exemption. Parties in interest that engage in a nonexempt prohibited transaction may be subject to excise taxes and other penalties and liabilities under ERISA and Section 4975 of the Code. Thus, a Plan fiduciary considering an investment in the notes should also consider whether such an investment might constitute or give rise to a prohibited transaction under ERISA or Section 4975 of the Code. For example, the notes may be deemed to represent a direct or indirect sale of property, extension of credit or furnishing of services between a party in interest and an investing Plan which would be prohibited unless exemptive relief were available under an applicable exemption. Such parties in interest could include, without limitation, us, LBG, the trustee, the selling agent or any of their respective affiliates.

In this regard, each prospective purchaser that is, or is acting on behalf of, a Plan, and proposes to purchase the notes, should consider the exemptive relief available under the following prohibited transaction class exemptions, or PTCEs: (A) the in-house asset manager exemption (PTCE 96-23), (B) the insurance company general account exemption (PTCE 95-60), (C) the bank collective investment fund exemption (PTCE 91-38), (D) the insurance company pooled separate account exemption (PTCE 90-1) and (E) the qualified professional asset manager exemption (PTCE 84-14). In addition, Section 408(b)(17) of ERISA and Section 4975(d)(20) of the Code may provide a limited exemption for

the purchase and sale of the notes and related lending transactions, provided that neither the party in interest nor any of its affiliates has or exercises any discretionary authority or control or renders any investment advice with respect to the assets of the Plan involved in the transaction and provided further that the Plan pays no more, and receives no less, than adequate consideration in connection with the transaction (the so-called "service provider exemption"). There can be no assurance that any of these statutory or class exemptions will be available with respect to transactions involving the notes.

Unless the applicable supplement explicitly provides otherwise, each purchaser or holder of a note, and each fiduciary who causes any entity to purchase or hold a note, shall be deemed to have represented and warranted, on each day such purchaser or holder holds such notes, that either (i) it is neither a Plan nor a Non-ERISA Arrangement and it is not purchasing or holding the notes on behalf of or with the assets of any Plan or Non-ERISA Arrangement; or (ii) its purchase, holding and subsequent disposition of such notes shall not constitute or result in a nonexempt prohibited transaction under Section 406 of ERISA or Section 4975 of the Code or a violation of any provision of Similar Law.

Fiduciaries of any Plans and Non-ERISA Arrangements should consult their own legal counsel before purchasing the notes.

Each purchaser and holder of a note will have exclusive responsibility for ensuring that its purchase, holding and subsequent disposition of the note does not violate the fiduciary or prohibited transaction rules of ERISA or Section 4975 of the Code or the provisions of any Similar Law. Nothing herein shall be construed as a representation that an investment in the notes would meet any or all of the relevant legal requirements with respect to investments by, or is appropriate for, Plans or Non-ERISA Arrangements generally or any particular Plan or Non-ERISA Arrangement.

Please consult the applicable supplement for further information with respect to a particular offering and, in certain cases, further restrictions on the purchase or transfer of the notes.

LEGAL MATTERS

Our United States counsel, Davis Polk & Wardwell LLP, will pass upon certain legal matters relating to the notes under U.S. federal securities laws. Our English counsel, Linklaters LLP, will pass upon certain legal matters relating to the notes under English law. Our Scottish counsel, Dundas & Wilson CS LLP, will pass upon certain legal matters relating to the validity of the guarantees of the notes under Scots law.

APPENDIX A

SURVIVOR'S OPTION FORM OF NOTICE (THIS "FORM")

Lloyds TSB Bank plc
Retail Notes, Series B
CUSIP NUMBER: _____ (the "Notes")
Pricing Supplement Number:_____
fully and unconditionally guaranteed by Lloyds Banking Group plc

To: Barclays Bank PLC, as determination agent in connection with the Notes (the "Determination Agent")
To: The Bank of New York Mellon, London Branch, as Document Administrator in connection with the Notes

The undersigned financial institution (the "Financial Institution") represents the following:

- The Financial Institution has received a request for repayment from the executor or other authorized representative (the "Authorized Representative") of the deceased beneficial owner listed below (the "Deceased Beneficial Owner") of Notes.
- At the time of his or her death, the Deceased Beneficial Owner owned Notes in the principal amount listed below, and the Financial Institution currently holds such Notes as a direct participant or indirectly through a participant in The Depository Trust Company (the "Depositary").
 - The Deceased Beneficial Owner had purchased such Notes (either in an initial or subsequent sale of the Notes) at least six months prior to the date of this Form.

The Financial Institution represents, to the best of its knowledge, the following:

- Attached hereto as Exhibit A are valid, true and correct copies of the death certificate or other instrument duly evidencing the death of the Deceased Beneficial Owner.
- Attached hereto as Exhibit B are valid, true and correct copies of an instrument that duly evidences the authority of the Authorized Representative to exercise the Survivor's Option on behalf of the Deceased Beneficial Owner.
- Attached hereto as Exhibit C are valid, true and correct copies of the written payment request of the Authorized Representative.
- Attached hereto as Exhibit D are valid, true and correct copies of tax certification or other instruments or documents that establish the validity of beneficial ownership of the Notes for the six-month period prior to the date of this Form of the Deceased Beneficial Owner and the claimant's entitlement to payment.

The Financial Institution agrees to the following terms:

• The Financial Institution shall follow the instructions (the "Instructions") accompanying this Form.

- The Financial Institution shall retain and make all records specified in the Instructions supporting the above representations available to the Determination Agent for inspection and review within five business days of the Determination Agent's request.
- If the Financial Institution or the Determination Agent, in either's reasonable discretion, deems any of the records specified in the Instructions supporting the above representations unsatisfactory to substantiate a claim for repayment, the Financial Institution shall not be obligated to submit this Form, and the

Determination Agent may deny repayment. If the Financial Institution cannot substantiate a claim for repayment, it shall notify the Determination Agent immediately, and the Determination Agent shall have ultimate discretion with respect thereto.

- Other than as described in the applicable prospectus supplement or the pricing supplement relating to the Notes (the "Disclosure Documents"), repayment elections may not be withdrawn.
- The Financial Institution agrees to indemnify and hold harmless Lloyds TSB Bank plc, Lloyds Banking Group plc, Barclays Bank PLC, Barclays Capital Inc. and The Bank of New York Mellon, against and from any and all claims, liabilities, costs, losses, suits and damages resulting from the Financial Institution's above representations and request for repayment on behalf of the Authorized Representative.
- (1) Name of Deceased Beneficial Owner
- (2) Date of Death

(3)	
	Name of Authorized
	Representative Requesting
	Repayment
(4)	
	Signature of Authorized Representative Requesting
	Repayment
(5)	
	Name of Financial Institution Requesting Repayment
(6)	
	Signature of Representative of Financial Institution
	Requesting Repayment
(7)	
	Principal Amount of Requested Repayment
(8)	
	Date of Election
(9)	Financial Institution Representative:
	Name:
	Phone Number:
	Fax Number:
	Mailing Address (no P.O. Boxes):
	Email Address:
	Participant DTC Number:
(10)	Wire instructions for payment:
	Bank Name:
	ABA Number:
	Account Name:
	Account Number:
	Reference (optional):
TO BE COMPLETED BY THE DETERMINATION AGENT:	
(11)	
(A) Election Number*:	
(B) Delivery and Payment Date:	
(C) Principal Amount:	
(D) Accrued Interest:	
(E) Date of Receipt of Form by the Determination Agent:	
(F) Date of Acknowledgment by the Determination Agent:	

* To be assigned by the Determination Agent upon receipt of this Form. An acknowledgment, in the form of a copy of this document with the assigned Election Number, will be returned to the party and location designated on line (9) above.

INSTRUCTIONS FOR COMPLETING SURVIVOR'S OPTION FORM OF NOTICE

Capitalized terms used and not defined herein have the meanings defined in the accompanying Survivor's Option Form of Notice (the "Form"). The terms of the repayment option are governed by the applicable prospectus supplement and the related pricing supplement (the prospectus supplement and the related pricing supplement are hereinafter, individually and/or collectively, as the case may be, referred to as the "Disclosure Document") that the beneficial owner received at the time he, she or it purchased the Notes. In the event of any inconsistencies, the Disclosure Document will govern.

A. Collect and retain (1) satisfactory evidence of the authority of the Authorized Representative, (2) satisfactory evidence of death of the Deceased Beneficial Owner, (3) satisfactory evidence that the Deceased Beneficial Owner beneficially owned, at the time of his or her death, and had owned for a period of at least six months prior to the date of the Form to which these Instructions are attached, the Notes being submitted for repayment and (4) any necessary tax certifications.

For purposes of determining whether the Determination Agent will deem Notes beneficially owned by an individual at the time of death, the following rules shall apply:

- The death of a person holding a beneficial ownership interest in the Notes: (1) with any person in a joint tenancy with right of survivorship or (2) with his or her spouse in tenancy by the entirety, tenancy in common, as community property or in any other joint ownership arrangement, will be deemed the death of the beneficial owner of those Notes, and the entire principal amount of the Notes held in this manner will be subject to repayment by Lloyds TSB Bank plc upon request. However, the death of a person holding a beneficial ownership interest in a Note as tenant in common with a person other than his or her spouse will be deemed the death of a beneficial owner only with respect to the deceased person's interest in the Note, and only the deceased beneficial owner's proportionate interest in the principal amount of the Note will be subject to repayment.
- The death of a person who, during his or her lifetime, was entitled to substantially all of the beneficial ownership interests in a Note will be deemed the death of the beneficial owner of that Note for purposes of the Survivor's Option, regardless of whether such beneficial owner was the registered holder of the Note, if such beneficial ownership interest can be established to the satisfaction of the Determination Agent. Such beneficial ownership interest will be deemed to exist in typical cases of nominee ownership, ownership under the Uniform Transfers to Minors Act or Uniform Gifts to Minors Act, community property or other joint ownership arrangements between spouses. Beneficial ownership interest will be evidenced by such factors as the power to sell or otherwise dispose of a Note, the right to receive the proceeds of sale or disposition and the right to receive interest and principal payments on a Note. In addition, such beneficial ownership interest will be deemed to exist in custodial and trust arrangements where one person has all of the beneficial ownership interest in a Note during his or her lifetime. In these cases, the death of the nominee, custodian, trustee, guardian or committee will not be deemed the death of the beneficial owner of a Note for purposes of the Survivor's Option.
- Notes beneficially owned by a trust will be regarded as beneficially owned by each beneficiary of the trust to the extent of that beneficiary's interest in the trust

(however, a trust's beneficiaries collectively cannot be beneficial owners of more notes than are owned by the trust); provided that the beneficiary has a current interest in the trust, which may be evidenced by a current right to receive distributions or other proceeds from the trust. The death of a beneficiary of a trust will be deemed the death of the beneficial owner of the notes beneficially owned by the trust to the extent of that beneficiary's interest in the trust; however, only the death of all such individuals who are tenants by the entirety or joint tenants in a tenancy which is the beneficiary of a trust will be deemed the death of the beneficiary of the trust. The death of an individual who was a tenant in common in a tenancy which is the beneficiary of a trust will be deemed the death of the beneficiary of the trust only with respect to the deceased holder's beneficial ownership interest in the note, unless spouses are the tenants in common, in which case only the death of both spouses will be deemed the death of the beneficiary of the trust.

B.

- 1. Indicate the name of the Deceased Beneficial Owner on line (1).
- 2. Indicate the date of death of the Deceased Beneficial Owner on line (2).
- 3. Indicate the name of the Authorized Representative requesting repayment on line (3).
- 4. Instruct the Authorized Representative to sign on line (4).
- 5. Indicate the name of the Financial Institution requesting repayment on line (5).
- 6. Affix the authorized signature of the Financial Institution's representative on line (6). THE SIGNATURE MUST BE MEDALLION SIGNATURE GUARANTEED.
- 7. Indicate the principal amount requested for repayment on line (7).
- 8. Indicate the date this Form was completed on line (8).
- 9. Indicate the name, mailing address (no P.O. boxes, please), telephone number and facsimile-transmission number of the party to whom the acknowledgment of this election may be sent on line (9).
- 10. Indicate the wire instruction for payment on line (10).
- 11. Leave lines (A), (B), (C), (D), (E) and (F) blank.
- 12. Mail or otherwise deliver an original copy of the completed Form to:

Physical presentations should be mailed to:

The Bank of New York Mellon Global Corporate Trust Service - Survivor Options Processing 2001 Bryan Street - 9th floor Dallas, Texas 75201

Inquiries should be addressed to: Telephone: 1-800-254-2826

WRITTEN: SURVIVOR OPTIONS@BNYMELLON.COM

APPENDIX B

SURVIVOR'S OPTION REAFFIRMATION FORM

Lloyds TSB Bank plc Retail Notes, Series B Document Administrator I.D. Number: CUSIP NUMBER: (the "Notes") Pricing Supplement Number:_ fully and unconditionally guaranteed by Lloyds Banking Group plc To: Barclays Bank PLC, as determination agent in connection with the Notes (the "Determination Agent") To: The Bank of New York Mellon, London Branch, as Document Administrator in connection with the Notes (the "Document Administrator") Dear Sir or Madam: The undersigned financial institution (the "Financial Institution") affirms that the executor or other authorized representative (the "Authorized Representative") of the deceased beneficial owner listed below (the "Deceased Beneficial Owner") of \$ Retail Notes, Series B (CUSIP No.) (the "Notes") has reaffirmed its original request for repayment of \$ of the Notes. The original request for repayment is attached as Exhibit A (the "Survivor's Option Form of Notice"). Wire Instructions (if different from the Wire Instructions included in the Survivor's Option Form of Notice): OR The undersigned Financial Institution affirms that the Authorized Representative has withdrawn its request for repayment of \$ of the Notes. The undersigned Financial Institution hereby agrees and acknowledges that by execution of this Survivor's Option Reaffirmation Form it is deemed to have remade as of the date hereof the representations, agreements and covenants contained in the Survivor's Option Form of Notice that accompanies this Survivor's Option Reaffirmation Form. FAILURE TO SUBMIT THIS SURVIVOR'S OPTION REAFFIRMATION FORM WITHIN 10 BUSINESS DAYS TO THE DOCUMENT ADMINISTRATOR WILL BE DEEMED TO CONSTITUTE WITHDRAWAL.

Physical presentations should be mailed to:

The Bank of New York Mellon Global Corporate Trust Service - Survivor Options Processing 2001 Bryan Street - 9th floor Dallas, Texas 75201

Inquiries should be addressed to: Telephone: 1-800-254-2826

WRITTEN: SURVIVOR_OPTIONS@BNYMELLON.COM

S-40

Sincerely,
Financial Institution
Name: Title: Date:
Signature of Representative of Financial Institution
Consented to by:
Authorized Representative
Name: Date:
Signature of Authorized Representative
Name of Deceased Beneficial Owner:
S-41

PROSPECTUS

LLOYDS BANKING GROUP plc DEBT SECURITIES PREFERENCE SHARES AMERICAN DEPOSITARY SHARES

LLOYDS TSB BANK plc GUARANTEED DEBT SECURITIES

We will provide the specific terms of these securities, and the manner in which they will be offered, in one or more prospectus supplements to this prospectus. Any prospectus supplement may also add, update or change information contained, or incorporated by reference, in this prospectus. You should read this prospectus and the prospectus supplements carefully before you invest.

You should read both this prospectus and any prospectus supplement, together with the additional information described under the heading "Where You Can Find More Information" and the heading "Incorporation of Documents by Reference", before investing in our securities. The amount and price of the offered securities will be determined at the time of the offering.

Investing in our debt securities involves risks that are described in the "Risk Factors" section of our annual reports filed with the U.S. Securities and Exchange Commission or in the applicable prospectus supplement.

Neither the U.S. Securities and Exchange Commission nor any state securities commission has approved or disapproved of these securities or determined that this prospectus is truthful or complete. Any representation to the contrary is a criminal offense.

This prospectus may not be used to sell securities unless it is accompanied by a prospectus supplement.

The date of this prospectus is June 7, 2013.

TABLE OF CONTENTS

	Page
ABOUT THIS PROSPECTUS	1
<u>USE OF PROCEEDS</u>	1
LLOYDS BANKING GROUP PLC	1
LLOYDS TSB BANK PLC	2
DESCRIPTION OF DEBT SECURITIES	2
DESCRIPTION OF PREFERENCE SHARES	15
DESCRIPTION OF AMERICAN DEPOSITARY SHARES	20
PLAN OF DISTRIBUTION	27
<u>LEGAL OPINIONS</u>	28
<u>EXPERTS</u>	28
ENFORCEMENT OF CIVIL LIABILITIES	28
WHERE YOU CAN FIND MORE INFORMATION	29
INCORPORATION OF DOCUMENTS BY REFERENCE	29
CAUTIONARY STATEMENT ON FORWARD-LOOKING STATEMENTS	30
i	

Table of Contents

ABOUT THIS PROSPECTUS

This prospectus is part of a registration statement that we filed with the U.S. Securities and Exchange Commission ("SEC") using a "shelf" registration or continuous offering process. Under this shelf process, we may sell the securities described in this prospectus in one or more offerings of an unspecified amount in one or more foreign currencies or currency units.

This prospectus provides you with a general description of the debt securities, preference shares and American Depositary Shares we may offer, as well as the debt securities that Lloyds Bank (as defined below) may offer, which we will refer to collectively as the "securities". Each time we or Lloyds Bank sell securities, a prospectus supplement that contains specific information about the terms of that offering will be provided. The prospectus supplement will provide information regarding certain tax consequences of the purchase, ownership and disposition of the offered securities. The prospectus supplement may also add to, update or change information contained in this prospectus. If there is any inconsistency between the information in this prospectus and any prospectus supplement, you should rely on the information in that prospectus supplement. Each prospectus supplement will be filed with the SEC. You should read both this prospectus and the applicable prospectus supplement, together with the additional information described under the heading "Where You Can Find More Information".

The registration statement containing this prospectus, including exhibits to the registration statement, provides additional information about us, Lloyds Bank and the securities offered under this prospectus. The registration statement can be read at the SEC's offices or obtained from the SEC's website mentioned under the heading "Where You Can Find More Information".

Certain Terms

In this prospectus, the terms "we", "us", "our", "the Company" and "LBG" refer to Lloyds Banking Group plc, the term "Lloyds Bank" refers to Lloyds TSB Bank plc and the term "Group" means Lloyds Banking Group plc, together with its subsidiary undertakings from time to time.

LBG publishes its consolidated financial statements in pounds sterling ("£" or "sterling"), the lawful currency of the United Kingdom. In this prospectus and any prospectus supplement, references to "dollars" and "\$" are to United States dollars.

USE OF PROCEEDS

Unless a specific plan in the accompanying prospectus supplement is disclosed, the net proceeds from the sale of the securities offered by this prospectus will be used in the general business of the Group. The Group has raised capital in various markets from time to time and we expect to continue to raise capital in appropriate markets as and when required.

LLOYDS BANKING GROUP PLC

Lloyds Banking Group plc was incorporated as a public limited company and registered in Scotland under the UK Companies Act 1985 on October 21, 1985 (registration number 95000). Lloyds Banking Group plc's registered office is at The Mound, Edinburgh EH1 1YZ, Scotland, and its principal executive offices in the UK are located at 25 Gresham Street, London EC2V 7HN, United Kingdom, telephone number + 44 (0) 20 7626 1500.

The history of the Group can be traced back to the 18th century when the banking partnership of Taylors and Lloyds was established in Birmingham, England. Lloyds Bank Plc was incorporated in 1865 and during the late 19th and

early 20th centuries entered into a number of acquisitions and mergers, significantly increasing the number of banking offices in the UK. In 1995, it continued to expand with the acquisition of the Cheltenham and Gloucester Building Society (C&G).

TSB Group plc became operational in 1986 when, following UK Government legislation, the operations of four Trustee Savings Banks and other related companies were transferred to TSB Group plc and its new banking subsidiaries. By 1995, the TSB Group had, either through organic growth or acquisition, developed life and general

Table of Contents

insurance operations, investment management activities, and a motor vehicle hire purchase and leasing operation to supplement its retail banking activities.

In 1995, TSB Group plc merged with Lloyds Bank Plc. Under the terms of the merger, the TSB and Lloyds Bank groups were combined under TSB Group plc, which was re-named Lloyds TSB Group plc, with Lloyds Bank Plc, which was subsequently re-named Lloyds TSB Bank plc, the principal subsidiary. In 1999, the businesses, assets and liabilities of TSB Bank plc, the principal banking subsidiary of the TSB Group prior to the merger, and its subsidiary Hill Samuel Bank Limited were vested in Lloyds TSB Bank plc, and in 2000, Lloyds TSB Group acquired Scottish Widows. In addition to already being one of the leading providers of banking services in the UK, this transaction also positioned Lloyds TSB Group as one of the leading suppliers of long-term savings and protection products in the UK.

The HBOS Group had been formed in September 2001 by the merger of Halifax plc and Bank of Scotland. The Halifax business began with the establishment of the Halifax Permanent Benefit Building Society in 1852; the society grew through a number of mergers and acquisitions including the merger with Leeds Permanent Building Society in 1995 and the acquisition of Clerical Medical in 1996. In 1997 the Halifax converted to plc status and floated on the London stock market. Bank of Scotland was founded in July 1695, making it Scotland's first and oldest bank.

On September 18, 2008, with the support of the UK Government, the boards of Lloyds TSB Group plc and HBOS plc announced that they had reached agreement on the terms of a recommended acquisition by Lloyds TSB Group plc of HBOS plc. The shareholders of Lloyds TSB Group plc approved the acquisition at the Company's general meeting on November 19, 2008. On January 16, 2009, the acquisition was completed and Lloyds TSB Group plc changed its name to Lloyds Banking Group plc.

Pursuant to two placing and open offers which were completed by the Company in January and June 2009 and the Rights Issue completed in December 2009, the UK Government acquired 43.4 per cent of the Company's issued ordinary share capital. Following further issues of ordinary shares, the UK Government's holding has been reduced to approximately 38.8 per cent at May 1, 2013.

LLOYDS TSB BANK PLC

Lloyds TSB Bank plc ("Lloyds Bank") was incorporated under the laws of England and Wales on April 20, 1865 (registration number 2065). Lloyds Bank's registered office is at 25 Gresham Street, London EC2V 7HN, United Kingdom, telephone number +44 (0) 20 7626 1500. Lloyds Bank is authorized by the Prudential Regulation Authority ("PRA") and regulated by the Financial Conduct Authority ("FCA") and the PRA. Lloyds Bank is a wholly owned subsidiary of LBG.

DESCRIPTION OF DEBT SECURITIES

The following is a summary of the general terms of the debt securities issued by LBG and Lloyds Bank. Each time that debt securities are issued, a prospectus supplement will be filed with the SEC, which you should read carefully. The prospectus supplement may contain additional terms of those debt securities. The terms presented here, together with the terms contained in the prospectus supplement, will be a description of the material terms of the debt securities, but if there is any inconsistency between the terms presented here and those in the prospectus supplement, those in the prospectus supplement will apply and will replace those presented here. You should also read the indentures under which we and Lloyds Bank will respectively issue the debt securities, which have been filed with the SEC as exhibits to the registration statement of which this prospectus is a part.

References to "debt securities" in this prospectus, mean the senior debt securities and the subordinated debt securities issued by each of LBG and Lloyds Bank. The subordinated debt securities of any series will be subordinated

obligations. Senior debt securities will be issued under a senior debt indenture. Subordinated debt securities will be issued under a subordinated debt indenture. Each indenture for debt securities issued by Lloyds Bank is a contract between us, Lloyds Bank and The Bank of New York Mellon, which will initially act as trustee. Each indenture for debt securities issued by us is a contract between us and The Bank of New York Mellon, which will initially act as trustee. The indentures are substantially identical, except for certain provisions such as those relating to subordination, which are included only in the subordinated debt indentures, certain provisions relating

Table of Contents

to the guarantee by LBG in respect of debt securities issued by Lloyds Bank and certain provisions in the LBG subordinated debt indenture relating to applicable prudential capital requirements. None of the indentures limit our ability to incur additional indebtedness, including additional senior indebtedness.

General

The debt securities are not deposits and are not insured or guaranteed by the U.S. Federal Deposit Insurance Corporation or any other government agency of the United States or the United Kingdom.

The indentures do not limit the amount of debt securities that we or Lloyds Bank may issue. We or Lloyds Bank may issue debt securities in one or more series. The relevant prospectus supplement for any particular series of debt securities will describe the terms of the offered debt securities, including some or all of the following terms:

- whether they are senior debt securities or subordinated debt securities;
- their specific designation, authorized denomination and aggregate principal amount;
 - the price or prices at which they will be issued;
 - whether such debt securities have a maturity date and, if so, what the date is;
 - the annual interest rate or rates, or how to calculate the interest rate or rates;
- the date or dates from which interest, if any, will accrue or the method, if any, by which such date or dates will be determined;
- whether payments are conditional on our or Lloyds Bank's ability to make such payments and remain able to pay our or Lloyds Bank's debts as they fall due and that our or Lloyds Bank's assets continue to exceed our liabilities (other than subordinated liabilities);
 - the times and places at which any interest payments are payable;
 - the terms of any mandatory or optional redemption, including the amount of any premium;
 - any modifications or additions to the events of default with respect to the debt securities offered;
 - any provisions relating to conversion or exchange for other securities issued by us or Lloyds Bank;
- •the currency or currencies in which they are denominated and in which we or Lloyds Bank will make any payments;
 - any index used to determine the amount of any payments on the debt securities;
- any restrictions that apply to the offer, sale and delivery of the debt securities and the exchange of debt securities of one form for debt securities of another form;
- whether and under what circumstances, if other than those described in this prospectus, we or Lloyds Bank will pay additional amounts on the debt securities and whether, and on what terms, if other than those described in this prospectus, we or Lloyds Bank may redeem the debt securities following certain developments with respect to tax laws:

- the terms of any mandatory or optional exchange; and
 - any listing on a securities exchange.

In addition, the prospectus supplement will describe the material U.S. federal and UK tax considerations that apply to any particular series of debt securities.

Table of Contents

Debt securities may bear interest at a fixed rate or a floating rate. We or Lloyds Bank may sell any subordinated debt securities that bear no interest, or that bear interest at a rate that at the time of issuance is below the prevailing market rate, at a discount to their stated principal amount.

Holders of debt securities shall have no voting rights except those described under the heading "— Modification and Waiver" below.

Senior Guarantee of debt securities issued by Lloyds Bank

LBG, as guarantor, will fully and unconditionally guarantee payment in full to the holders of senior debt securities issued by Lloyds Bank and payment in full to the Trustee of amounts due and owing under the senior debt indenture. The guarantee is set forth in, and forms part of, the indenture under which senior debt securities will be issued by Lloyds Bank. If, for any reason, Lloyds Bank does not make any required payment in respect of senior debt securities when due, LBG will cause the payment to be made to or to the order of the applicable trustee. The guarantee will be on a senior basis when the guaranteed debt securities are issued under the senior indenture. Holders of senior debt securities issued by Lloyds Bank may sue LBG to enforce their rights under the guarantee without first suing any other person or entity. LBG may, without the consent of the holders of the debt securities, assume all of Lloyds Bank's rights and obligations under the debt securities and upon such assumption, Lloyds Bank will be released from its liabilities under the senior debt indenture and the senior debt securities.

Subordinated Guarantee of debt securities issued by Lloyds Bank

LBG, as guarantor, will fully and unconditionally guarantee payment in full to the holders of subordinated debt securities issued by Lloyds Bank and payment in full to the Trustee of amounts due and owing under the subordinated securities indenture. The guarantee is set forth in, and forms part of, the indenture under which subordinated debt securities will be issued by Lloyds Bank. If, for any reason, Lloyds Bank does not make any required payment in respect of its subordinated debt securities when due, LBG will cause the payment to be made to or to the order of the applicable trustee. The guarantee will be on a subordinated basis when the guaranteed debt securities are issued under the subordinated debt indenture. Holders of subordinated debt securities issued by Lloyds Bank may sue LBG to enforce their rights under the guarantee without first suing any other person or entity. LBG may, without the consent of the holders of the debt securities, assume all of Lloyds Bank's rights and obligations under the debt securities and upon such assumption, Lloyds Bank will be released from its liabilities under the subordinated debt indenture and the subordinated debt securities.

Because the guarantee is subordinated, if winding up proceedings with respect to LBG should occur, each holder may recover less ratably than the holders of its unsubordinated liabilities. If, in any such winding up, the amount payable on any guarantee of any series of debt securities and any claims ranking equally with such guarantee are not paid in full, those guarantees and other claims ranking equally will share ratably in any distribution of LBG's assets in a winding up in proportion to the respective amounts to which they are entitled. If any holder is entitled to any recovery with respect to the guarantee of any debt securities in any winding up or liquidation, the holder might not be entitled in those proceedings to a recovery in U.S. dollars and might be entitled only to a recovery in pounds sterling or any other lawful currency of the United Kingdom.

In addition, because LBG is a holding company, its rights to participate in the assets of any subsidiary if it is liquidated will be subject to the prior claims of its creditors, including, in the case of Lloyds Bank, its depositors, except to the extent that LBG may be a creditor with recognized claims against it.

Form of Debt Securities; Book-Entry System

General

Unless the relevant prospectus supplement states otherwise, the debt securities shall initially be represented by one or more global securities in registered form, without coupons attached, and will be deposited with or on behalf of one or more depositary, including, without limitation, The Depository Trust Company ("DTC"), Euroclear Bank S.A./N.V. ("Euroclear") and/or Clearstream Banking, société anonyme ("Clearstream Luxembourg"), and will be registered in the name of such depositary or its nominee. Unless and until the debt securities are exchanged in whole or in part for other securities under the terms of the applicable indenture or the global securities are exchanged for definitive securities, the global securities may not be transferred except as a whole by the depositary to a nominee or a successor of the depositary.

Table of Contents

The debt securities may be accepted for clearance by DTC, Euroclear and Clearstream Luxembourg. Unless the relevant prospectus supplement states otherwise, the initial distribution of the debt securities will be cleared through DTC only. In such event, beneficial interests in the global debt securities will be shown on, and transfers thereof will be effected only through, the book-entry records maintained by DTC and its direct and indirect participants, including, as applicable, Euroclear and Clearstream Luxembourg.

The laws of some states may require that certain investors in securities take physical delivery of their securities in definitive form. Those laws may impair the ability of investors to own interests in book-entry securities.

So long as the depositary, or its nominee, is the holder of a global debt security, the depositary or its nominee will be considered the sole holder of such global debt security for all purposes under the indentures. Except as described below under the heading "—Issuance of Definitive Securities", no participant, indirect participant or other person will be entitled to have debt securities registered in its name, receive or be entitled to receive physical delivery of debt securities in definitive form or be considered the owner or holder of the debt securities under the indentures. Each person having an ownership or other interest in debt securities must rely on the procedures of the depositary, and, if a person is not a participant in the depositary, must rely on the procedures of the participant or other securities intermediary through which that person owns its interest to exercise any rights and obligations of a holder under the indentures or the debt securities.

Payments on the Global Debt Security

Payments of any amounts in respect of any global securities will be made by the trustee to the depositary. Payments will be made to beneficial owners of debt securities in accordance with the rules and procedures of the depositary or its direct and indirect participants, as applicable. Neither we nor Lloyds Bank nor the trustee nor any of our agents will have any responsibility or liability for any aspect of the records of any securities intermediary in the chain of intermediaries between the depositary and any beneficial owner of an interest in a global security, or the failure of the depositary or any intermediary to pass through to any beneficial owner any payments that we or Lloyds Bank make to the depositary.

The Clearing Systems

DTC, Euroclear and Clearstream Luxembourg have advised us as follows:

DTC. DTC, the world's largest securities depository, is a limited-purpose trust company organized under the New York Banking Law, a "banking organization" within the meaning of the New York Banking Law, a member of the Federal Reserve System, a "clearing corporation" within the meaning of the New York Uniform Commercial Code, and a "clearing agency" registered pursuant to the provisions of Section 17A of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended (the "Exchange Act"). DTC holds and provides asset servicing for over 3.5 million issues of U.S. and non-U.S. equity issues, corporate and municipal debt issues, and money market instruments (from over 100 countries) that DTC's participants ("Direct Participants") deposit with DTC. DTC also facilitates the post-trade settlement among Direct Participants of sales and other securities transactions in deposited securities, through electronic computerized book-entry transfers and pledges between Direct Participants' accounts. This eliminates the need for physical movement of securities certificates. Direct Participants include both U.S. and non-U.S. securities brokers and dealers, banks, trust companies, clearing corporations, and certain other organizations. DTC is a wholly-owned subsidiary of The Depository Trust & Clearing Corporation ("DTCC"). DTCC is the holding company for DTC, National Securities Clearing Corporation and Fixed Income Clearing Corporation, all of which are registered clearing agencies. DTCC is owned by the users of its regulated subsidiaries. Access to the DTC system is also available to others such as both U.S. and non-U.S. securities brokers and dealers, banks, trust companies, and clearing corporations that clear through or maintain a custodial relationship with a Direct Participant, either directly or indirectly. DTC has a Standard &

Poor's rating of AA+. The DTC rules applicable to its participants are on file with the SEC. More information about DTC can be found at www.dtcc.com.

Euroclear. Euroclear holds securities for its participants and clears and settles transactions between its participants through simultaneous electronic book-entry delivery against payment. Euroclear provides various other services, including safekeeping, administration, clearance and settlement and securities lending and borrowing, and interfaces with domestic markets in several countries. Securities clearance accounts and cash accounts with Euroclear are governed by the Terms and Conditions Governing Use of Euroclear and the related Operating Procedures of the Euroclear System, and applicable law (collectively, the "Euroclear Terms and Conditions"). The

Table of Contents

Euroclear Terms and Conditions govern transfers of securities and cash within Euroclear, withdrawals of securities and cash from Euroclear, and receipts of payments with respect to securities in Euroclear.

Clearstream Luxembourg. Clearstream Luxembourg is incorporated under the laws of The Grand Duchy of Luxembourg as a professional depositary. Clearstream Luxembourg holds securities for its participants and facilitates the clearance and settlement of securities transactions between its participants through electronic book-entry changes in accounts of its participants, thereby eliminating the need for physical movement of certificates. Clearstream Luxembourg provides to its participants, among other things, services for safekeeping, administration, clearance and settlement of internationally traded securities and securities lending and borrowing. Clearstream Luxembourg interfaces with domestic markets in several countries.

Issuance of Definitive Securities

So long as the depositary holds the global securities of a particular series of debt securities, such global securities will not be exchangeable for definitive securities of that series unless:

- the depositary notifies the trustee that it is unwilling or unable to continue to act as depositary for the debt securities or the depositary ceases to be a clearing agency registered under the Exchange Act;
- we or Lloyds Bank, as applicable, are wound up and we or Lloyds Bank, as applicable, fail to make a payment on the debt securities when due; or
- at any time we determine at our option and in our sole discretion, or Lloyds Bank determines at its option and in its sole discretion, as applicable, that the global securities of a particular series of debt securities should be exchanged for definitive debt securities of that series in registered form.

Each person having an ownership or other interest in a debt security must rely exclusively on the rules or procedures of the depositary as the case may be, and any agreement with any direct or indirect participant of the depositary, including Euroclear or Clearstream Luxembourg and their participants, as applicable, or any other securities intermediary through which that person holds its interest, to receive or direct the delivery of possession of any definitive security. The indentures permit us or Lloyds Bank to determine at any time and in our or Lloyds Bank's sole discretion, as applicable, that debt securities shall no longer be represented by global securities. DTC has advised us and Lloyds Bank that, under its current practices, it would notify its participants of our or Lloyds Bank's request, but will only withdraw beneficial interests from the global securities at the request of each DTC participant. We or Lloyds Bank would issue definitive certificates in exchange for any such beneficial interests withdrawn.

Definitive debt securities will be issued in registered form only. To the extent permitted by law, we, Lloyds Bank, the trustee and any paying agent shall be entitled to treat the person in whose name any definitive security is registered as its absolute owner.

Payments in respect of each series of definitive securities will be made to the person in whose name the definitive securities are registered as it appears in the register for that series of debt securities. Payments will be made in respect of the debt securities by check drawn on a bank in New York or, if the holder requests, by transfer to the holder's account in New York. Definitive securities should be presented to the paying agent for redemption.

If we or Lloyds Bank issue definitive debt securities of a particular series in exchange for a particular global debt security, the depositary, as holder of that global debt security, will surrender it against receipt of the definitive debt securities, cancel the book-entry debt securities of that series, and distribute the definitive debt securities of that series to the persons and in the amounts that the depositary specifies pursuant to the internal procedures of such depositary.

If definitive securities are issued in the limited circumstances described above, those securities (i) will be transferable only on the register for that series of debt securities, and (ii) may be transferred in whole or in part in denominations of any whole number of securities upon surrender of the definitive securities certificates together with the form of transfer endorsed on it, duly completed and executed at the specified office of a paying agent. If only part of a securities certificate is transferred, a new securities certificate representing the balance not transferred will be issued to the transferor within three business days after the paying agent receives the certificate. The new certificate representing the balance will be delivered to the transferor by uninsured post at the risk of the transferor,

Table of Contents

to the address of the transferor appearing in the records of the paying agent. The new certificate representing the securities that were transferred will be sent to the transferee within three business days after the paying agent receives the certificate transferred, by uninsured post at the risk of the holder entitled to the securities represented by the certificate, to the address specified in the form of transfer.

Settlement

Initial settlement for each series of debt securities and settlement of any secondary market trades in the debt securities will be made in same-day funds. Book-entry debt securities held through DTC will settle in DTC's same-day funds settlement system.

Payments

We or Lloyds Bank, as applicable, will make any payments of interest and principal on any particular series of debt securities on the dates and, in the case of payments of interest, at the rate or rates, that are set out in, or that are determined by the method of calculation described in, the relevant prospectus supplement.

Subordinated Debt Securities

Unless the relevant prospectus supplement provides otherwise, if we do not or if Lloyds Bank does not, make a payment on a series of subordinated debt securities on any payment date, the obligation to make that payment shall be deferred, if it is an interest payment, until the date upon which we or Lloyds Bank, as applicable, pay a dividend on any class of our respective share capital and, if it is a principal payment, until the first business day after the date that falls six months after the original payment date (a "Deferred Payment Date"). If we fail to make a payment before the Deferred Payment Date, that failure shall not create a default or otherwise allow any holder to sue us or Lloyds Bank, as applicable, for the payment or take any other action. Each payment that is deferred in this way will accrue interest at the rate prevailing in accordance with the terms of the series of debt securities immediately before the original payment date. Any payment deferred in this way shall not be treated as due for any purpose, including for the purposes of ascertaining whether or not a Subordinated Debt Security Default has occurred, until the Deferred Payment Date.

Subordination

Senior Debt Securities

Unless the relevant prospectus supplement provides otherwise, senior debt securities and coupons (if any) appertaining thereto constitute direct, unconditional, unsecured and unsubordinated obligations ranking pari passu, without any preference among themselves, with all of our or Lloyds Bank's, as applicable, other outstanding unsecured and unsubordinated obligations, present and future, except such obligations as are preferred by operation of law.

Subordinated Debt Securities

Unless the relevant prospectus supplement provides otherwise, in a winding up, all payments on any series of subordinated debt securities will be subordinate to, and subject in right of payment to the prior payment in full of, all claims of all creditors other than claims in respect of any liability that is, or is expressed to be, subordinated, whether only in the event of a winding up or otherwise, to the claims of all or any creditors, in the manner provided in the relevant subordinated debt indenture.

We may seek to qualify subordinated debt securities as regulatory capital in the United Kingdom. In this case, the relevant prospectus supplement may include a summary of the bail-in and/or write-down provisions set forth in any applicable supplement to the subordinated debt indentures.

General

As a consequence of these subordination provisions, if winding up proceedings should occur, each holder may recover less ratably than the holders of unsubordinated liabilities. If, in any winding up, the amount payable on any series of debt securities and any claims ranking equally with that series are not paid in full, those debt securities and other claims ranking equally will share ratably in any distribution of assets in a winding up in proportion to the

Table of Contents

respective amounts to which they are entitled. If any holder is entitled to any recovery with respect to the debt securities in any winding up or liquidation, the holder might not be entitled in those proceedings to a recovery in U.S. dollars and might be entitled only to a recovery in pounds sterling or any other lawful currency of the United Kingdom.

Additional Amounts

Unless the relevant prospectus supplement provides otherwise, amounts to be paid on any series of debt securities or under the guarantee will be made without deduction or withholding for, or on account of, any and all present and future income, stamp and other taxes, levies, imposts, duties, charges, fees, deductions or withholdings imposed, levied, collected, withheld or assessed by or on behalf of the United Kingdom or any United Kingdom political subdivision thereof or authority that has the power to tax (a "UK taxing jurisdiction"), unless such deduction or withholding is required by law. If at any time a UK taxing jurisdiction requires us or Lloyds Bank, as the case may be, to make such deduction or withholding, we, or Lloyds Bank, as the case may be, will pay additional amounts with respect to the principal of, interest and any other payments on, the debt securities ("Additional Amounts") that are necessary in order that the net amounts paid to the holders of those debt securities, after the deduction or withholding, shall equal the amounts which would have been payable on that series of debt securities if the deduction or withholding had not been required. However, this will not apply to any such amount that would not have been payable or due but for the fact that:

- the holder or the beneficial owner of the debt securities is a domiciliary, national or resident of, or engaging in business or maintaining a permanent establishment or physically present in, a UK taxing jurisdiction or otherwise having some connection with the UK taxing jurisdiction other than the holding or ownership of a debt security, or the collection of any payment of, or in respect of, principal of, or any interest or other payment on, any debt security of the relevant series or under the guarantee;
- except in the case of a winding up in the United Kingdom, the relevant debt security is presented (where presentation is required) for payment in the United Kingdom;
- the relevant debt security is presented (where presentation is required) for payment more than 30 days after the date payment became due or was provided for, whichever is later, except to the extent that the holder would have been entitled to the Additional Amounts on presenting the debt security for payment at the close of that 30 day period;
- •the holder or the beneficial owner of the relevant debt security or the beneficial owner of any payment of or in respect of principal of, or any interest or other payment on, the debt security failed to comply with a request by us or Lloyds Bank, as applicable, the guarantor or our liquidator or other authorized person addressed to the holder to provide information concerning the nationality, residence or identity of the holder or the beneficial owner or to make any declaration or other similar claim to satisfy any requirement, which is required or imposed by a statute, treaty, regulation or administrative practice of a UK taxing jurisdiction as a precondition to exemption from all or part of the tax;
- the withholding or deduction is imposed on a payment to or for the benefit of an individual and is required to be made pursuant to European Council Directive 2003/48/EC on the taxation of savings income or any law implementing or complying with, or introduced in order to conform to, such directive;
- the relevant debt security is presented (where presentation is required) for payment by or on behalf of a holder who would have been able to avoid such withholding or deduction by presenting the relevant debt security to another paying agent in a member state of the European Union; or

any combination of the above items,

nor shall Additional Amounts be paid with respect to the principal of, or any interest or other payment on, the debt securities or under the guarantee to any holder who is a fiduciary or partnership or settlor with respect to such fiduciary or a member of such partnership other than the sole beneficial owner of such payment to the extent such payment would be required by the laws of any taxing jurisdiction to be included in the income for tax purposes of a beneficiary or partner or settlor with respect to such fiduciary or a member of such partnership or a beneficial owner who would not have been entitled to such Additional Amounts, had it been the holder.

Table of Contents

Whenever we refer in this prospectus and any prospectus supplement, in any context, to the payment of the principal of or any interest or other payments on, or in respect of, any debt security of any series, we mean to include the payment of Additional Amounts to the extent that, in the context, Additional Amounts are, were or would be payable.

Redemption

Unless the relevant prospectus supplement provides otherwise and subject in the case of any subordinated debt securities to (i) having notified the PRA (being the successor regulator, as of April 1, 2013, to the United Kingdom Financial Services Authority for these purposes), of the intention to so redeem at least one month (or such other longer or shorter period as the PRA may then require or accept) prior to becoming committed to the proposed repayment and any necessary prior consent, notice or no objection, as applicable, having been received from the PRA, (ii) satisfying the PRA that after such repayment we or Lloyds Bank, as applicable, will be able to meet applicable capital resource requirements and have sufficient financial resources to meet applicable capital adequacy requirements, and (iii) such redemption being applicable only if, when and to the extent not prohibited by applicable capital adequacy banking regulations, we or Lloyds Bank, as applicable, will have the option to redeem the debt securities of any series, as a whole but not in part, upon not less than 30 nor more than 60 days' notice to each holder of debt securities, on any payment date, at a redemption price equal to 100% of their principal amount together with any accrued but unpaid interest in the case of senior debt securities and any accrued but unpaid interest (including deferred interest in the case of subordinated debt securities), to the redemption date, or, in the case of discount securities, their accreted face amount, together with any accrued interest, if we or Lloyds Bank, as applicable, determine that as a result of a change in or amendment to the laws or regulations of a UK taxing jurisdiction, including any treaty to which it is a party, or a change in the application or interpretation of those laws or regulations, including a decision of any court or tribunal or any generally published pronouncement by any relevant tax authority which change, amendment or pronouncement becomes effective or applicable on or after the date of the applicable prospectus supplement and provided, in the case of subordinated debt securities, that the PRA is satisfied such change is material and was not reasonably foreseeable as at such date:

- in making any payments on the particular series of debt securities or under the guarantee, we or Lloyds Bank have paid or will or would on the next payment date be required to pay Additional Amounts;
- payments on the next payment date in respect of any of the series of debt securities would be treated as "a distribution" within the meaning of Chapter 2, Part 23 of the Corporation Tax Act 2010 of the United Kingdom, or any statutory modification or reenactment of such Act; or
- on the next payment date we or Lloyds Bank would not be entitled to claim a deduction in respect of the payments in computing our UK taxation liabilities, or the value of the deduction to us or Lloyds Bank, as applicable, would be materially reduced.

In the case of redemption due to changes in tax laws, the relevant issuer shall be required, before giving a notice of redemption, to deliver to the trustee (i) an officer's certificate confirming, in the case of senior debt securities, compliance with such provisions or, in the case of subordinated debt securities, that the PRA is satisfied such change as described above is material and was not reasonably foreseeable as at the relevant issue date and, in each case, stating that the relevant issuer is entitled to redeem the relevant securities, and (ii) a written legal opinion of independent United Kingdom counsel of recognized standing selected by the relevant issuer confirming that the relevant change in the application or interpretation of such laws or regulations has occurred and that the relevant issuer is entitled to exercise its right of redemption. In the case of subordinated debt securities, upon applicable capital adequacy banking regulations taking effect in the United Kingdom, any redemption due to such an event as described above shall only apply if, when and to the extent the ability to redeem in such circumstances would not result in the relevant subordinated debt securities failing or ceasing to qualify as Tier 2 Capital.

Table of Contents

Unless the relevant prospectus supplement provides otherwise, and subject to (i) having notified the PRA of the intention to so redeem at least one month (or such other longer or shorter period as the PRA may then require or accept) prior to becoming committed to the proposed repayment and any necessary prior consent, notice or no objection, as applicable, having been received from the PRA, (ii) satisfying the PRA that after such repayment we or Lloyds Bank, as applicable, will be able to meet applicable capital resource requirements and have sufficient financial resources to meet applicable capital adequacy requirements, and (iii) such redemption being effected only if, when and to the extent not prohibited by applicable capital adequacy banking regulations, we or Lloyds Bank, as applicable, will have the option to redeem the subordinated debt securities, as a whole but not in part, upon not less than 30 nor more than 60 days' notice, to each holder of such subordinated debt securities, at any time, at a redemption price equal to 100% of the principal amount, together with accrued but unpaid interest (including any deferred interest), if any, in respect of such series of subordinated debt securities to the date fixed for redemption (or, in the case of discount securities, the accreted face amount thereof, together with accrued interest, if any), if, immediately prior to the giving of the notice referred to above, the subordinated debt securities would, following consultation with the PRA and as a result of a change (or prospective future change which the PRA considers to be sufficiently certain) in the applicable capital adequacy banking regulations or in the official application or interpretation thereof becoming effective on or after the date of the relevant issue date, a series of subordinated debt securities is, or is likely to be, fully excluded from inclusion in the Tier 2 capital of the Company or Lloyds Bank, as applicable, other than as a result of any applicable limitation on the amount of such capital as applicable to the relevant issuer and provided the PRA is satisfied that such change or prospective change was not reasonably foreseeable by the relevant issuer as at the date of the relevant issue date, provided that, in the case of subordinated debt securities issued under the LBG subordinated debt indenture, we have satisfied the trustee through the delivery of an officer's certificate that an event as described above has occurred and is continuing, and provided further that upon applicable capital adequacy banking regulations taking effect in the United Kingdom, any redemption due to such an event as described above shall only apply if, when and to the extent the ability to redeem in such circumstances would not result in the relevant subordinated debt securities failing or ceasing to qualify as Tier 2 Capital.

The relevant prospectus supplement will specify whether or not the relevant issuer may redeem the debt securities of any series, in whole or in part, at its option, in any other circumstances and, if so, the prices and any premium at which and the dates on which it may do so. Any notice of redemption of debt securities of any series will state, among other items:

- the redemption date;
- the amount of debt securities to be redeemed if less than all of the series is to be redeemed;
 - the redemption price;
- that the redemption price will become due and payable on the redemption date and, if applicable, that interest will cease to accrue on such date:
 - the place or places at which each holder may obtain payment of the redemption price; and
- the CUSIP, Common Code and/or ISIN number or numbers, if any, with respect to the debt securities being redeemed.

In the case of a partial redemption, the trustee shall select the debt securities to be redeemed in any manner which it deems fair and appropriate, and consistent with the rules and procedures of the applicable clearing systems.

We, Lloyds Bank or any of our respective subsidiaries may at any time and from time to time purchase debt securities of any series in the open market or by tender (available to each holder of debt securities of the relevant series) or by private agreement, if applicable law permits. Any debt securities of any series that we or Lloyds Bank purchase beneficially for our or their respective account, other than in connection with dealing in securities, will be treated as cancelled and will no longer be issued and outstanding.

Under existing PRA requirements, neither we nor Lloyds Bank may make any redemption or repurchase of any subordinated debt securities beneficially for our own respective accounts, other than a repurchase in connection with

Table of Contents

dealing in securities, unless prior notice to the PRA is given and the PRA has not objected. The PRA (or any successor thereto) may impose conditions on any redemption or repurchase.

Modification and Waiver

We, Lloyds Bank and the trustee may make certain modifications and amendments to the applicable indenture with respect to any series of debt securities without the consent of the holders of the debt securities. Other modifications and amendments may be made to the indenture with the consent of the holder or holders of not less than a majority, or in the case of subordinated debt securities, two-thirds, in aggregate outstanding principal amount of the debt securities of the series outstanding under the indenture that are affected by the modification or amendment, voting as one class. However, no modifications or amendments may be made without the consent of the holder of each debt security affected that would:

- change the stated maturity of the principal amount of any debt security;
- reduce the principal amount of, the interest rates, or any premium payable upon the redemption of, or the payments with respect to, any debt security;
 - change any obligation to pay Additional Amounts;
 - change the currency of payment;
 - impair the right to institute suit for the enforcement of any payment due and payable;
- reduce the percentage in aggregate principal amount of outstanding debt securities of the series necessary to modify or amend the indenture or to waive compliance with certain provisions of the indenture and any Senior Debt Security Event of Default, Subordinated Debt Security Event of Default or Subordinated Debt Security Default (as such terms are defined below);
- the subordination provisions or the terms of our obligations or Lloyds Bank's obligations in respect of the due and punctual payment of the amounts due and payable on the debt securities in a manner adverse to the holders; or
 - modify the above requirements.

In addition, material variations in the terms and conditions of subordinated debt securities of any series, including modifications relating to redemption, a Subordinated Debt Security Event of Default or a Subordinated Debt Security Default (as such terms are defined below), may require the non-objection from, or consent of, the PRA.

Events of Default; Default; Limitation of Remedies

Senior Debt Security Event of Default

Unless the relevant prospectus supplement provides otherwise, a "Senior Debt Security Event of Default" with respect to any series of senior debt securities shall result if:

•LBG or Lloyds Bank does not pay any principal or interest on any senior debt securities of that series within 14 days from the due date for payment and the principal or interest has not been duly paid within 14 days following written notice from the trustee or from holders of 25% in outstanding principal amount of the senior debt securities of that series to us requiring the payment to be made. It shall not, however, be a Senior Debt Security Event of

Default if during the 14 days after the notice, LBG or Lloyds Bank delivers a written opinion of legal advisors, who may be an employee of, or legal advisors for, LBG or Lloyds Bank or other legal advisors acceptable to the trustee ("Opinion of Counsel") to the trustee concluding that such sums were not paid in order to comply with a law, regulation or order of any court of competent jurisdiction. It shall not be a Senior Debt Security Event of Default if LBG or Lloyds Bank delivers such an Opinion of Counsel to the trustee and the trustee shall be entitled to rely on such opinion. The foregoing shall not otherwise be deemed to impair the right of any holder to receive payment of the principal of and interest on any such security or to institute suit for the enforcement of any such payment; or

Table of Contents

- •LBG or Lloyds Bank breaches any covenant or warranty of the senior debt indenture (other than as stated above with respect to payments when due) and that breach has not been remedied within 60 days of receipt of a written notice from the trustee certifying that in its opinion the breach is materially prejudicial to the interests of the holders of the senior debt securities of that series and requiring the breach to be remedied or from holders of at least 25% in outstanding principal amount of the senior debt securities of that series requiring the breach to be remedied; or
- either a court of competent jurisdiction issues an order which is not successfully appealed within 30 days, or an effective shareholders' resolution is validly adopted, for the winding-up of LBG or Lloyds Bank (other than under or in connection with a scheme of reconstruction, merger or amalgamation not involving bankruptcy or insolvency).

If a Senior Debt Security Event of Default occurs and is continuing, the trustee or the holders of at least 25% in outstanding principal amount of the senior debt securities of that series may at their discretion declare the senior debt securities of that series to be due and repayable immediately (and the senior debt securities of that series shall thereby become due and repayable) at their outstanding principal amount (or at such other repayment amount as may be specified in or determined in accordance with the relevant prospectus supplement) together with accrued interest, if any, as provided in the prospectus supplement. The trustee may at its discretion and without further notice institute such proceedings as it may think suitable, against LBG or Lloyds Bank to enforce payment. Subject to the indenture provisions for the indemnification of the trustee, the holder(s) of a majority in aggregate principal amount of the outstanding senior debt securities of any series shall have the right to direct the time, method and place of conducting any proceeding in the name of and on the behalf of the trustee for any remedy available to the trustee or exercising any trust or power conferred on the trustee with respect to the series. However, this direction must not be in conflict with any rule of law or the senior debt indenture, and must not be unjustly prejudicial to the holder(s) of any senior debt securities of that series not taking part in the direction, and not expose the trustee to undue risk. The trustee may also take any other action, consistent with the direction, that it deems proper.

Notwithstanding any contrary provisions, nothing shall impair the right of a holder, absent the holder's consent, to sue for any payments due but unpaid with respect to the senior debt securities.

By accepting a senior debt security, each holder will be deemed to have waived any right of set-off, counterclaim or combination of accounts with respect to the senior debt securities or the applicable indenture that they might otherwise have against LBG or Lloyds Bank, whether before or during the winding up of LBG or Lloyds Bank, as applicable.

Subordinated Debt Security Events of Default

Unless the relevant prospectus supplement provides otherwise, a "Subordinated Debt Security Event of Default" of LBG or Lloyds Bank with respect to any issued series of subordinated debt security shall result if:

- a court of competent jurisdiction makes an order which is not successfully appealed within 30 days; or
- an effective shareholders' resolution is validly adopted for the winding-up of LBG or Lloyds Bank, as applicable, other than under or in connection with a scheme of amalgamation or reconstruction not involving a bankruptcy or insolvency.

If a Subordinated Debt Security Event of Default occurs and is continuing, the trustee or the holder or holders of at least 25% in aggregate principal amount of the outstanding subordinated debt securities of each series may declare to be due and payable immediately in accordance with the terms of the indenture the principal amount of, and any accrued but unpaid payments (or, in the case of discount securities, the accreted face amount, together with any accrued interest), including any deferred interest, on the subordinated debt securities of the series. However, after this declaration but before the trustee obtains a judgment or decree for payment of money due, the holder or holders of a

majority in aggregate principal amount of the outstanding subordinated debt securities of the series may rescind the declaration of acceleration and its consequences, but only if all Subordinated Debt Security Events of Default have been remedied and all payments due, other than those due as a result of acceleration, have been made.

Table of Contents

Unless the relevant prospectus supplement provides otherwise, a "Subordinated Debt Security Event of Default" of LBG with respect to the guarantees of any series of subordinated debt security issued by Lloyds Bank shall result if:

- a court of competent jurisdiction makes an order which is not successfully appealed within 30 days; or
- an effective shareholders' resolution is validly adopted for the winding-up of LBG, other than under or in connection with a scheme of amalgamation or reconstruction not involving a bankruptcy or insolvency.

If a Subordinated Debt Security Event of Default of LBG in respect of the guarantee occurs and is continuing, the trustee or the holder or holders of at least 25% in aggregate principal amount of the outstanding subordinated debt securities of each series may deem to be due and payable by LBG or Lloyds Bank immediately in accordance with the terms of the indenture, for the purposes of the guarantee only (whether or not a Subordinated Debt Security Event of Default of Lloyds Bank has occurred), the principal amount of, and any accrued but unpaid payments (or, in the case of discount securities, the accreted face amount, together with any accrued interest), including any deferred interest, on the subordinated debt securities of the series. However, after this declaration but before the trustee obtains a judgment or decree for payment of money due, the holder or holders of a majority in aggregate principal amount of the outstanding subordinated debt securities of the series may rescind the declaration of acceleration and its consequences, but only if all Subordinated Debt Security Events of Default of LBG in respect of the guarantee have been remedied and all payments due, other than those due as a result of acceleration, have been made.

Subordinated Debt Security Defaults

In addition to Subordinated Debt Security Events of Default, the subordinated debt indentures also separately provide for Subordinated Debt Security Defaults. Unless the relevant prospectus supplement provides otherwise, it shall be a "Subordinated Debt Security Default" with respect to any series of subordinated debt securities if:

- any installment of interest upon any subordinated debt security of that series is not paid on or before its deferred payment date or such other date specified for its payment in the subordinated debt indentures and such failure continues for 14 days; or
- all or any part of the principal of any subordinated debt security of that series is not paid on its deferred payment date, or when it otherwise becomes due and payable, whether upon redemption or otherwise, and such failure continues for seven days.

If a Subordinated Debt Security Default occurs and is continuing, the trustee may commence a proceeding in England and Scotland (but not elsewhere) for the winding-up of LBG or Lloyds Bank, as applicable.

However, a failure to make any payment on a series of subordinated debt securities shall not be a Subordinated Debt Security Default if it is withheld or refused in order to comply with any applicable fiscal or other law or regulation or order of any court of competent jurisdiction and LBG or Lloyds Bank delivers an Opinion of Counsel to the trustee with that conclusion, at any time before the expiry of the applicable 14 day or seven day period by independent legal advisers.

Notwithstanding any contrary provisions, nothing shall impair the right of a holder, absent the holder's consent, to sue for any payments due but unpaid with respect to the subordinated debt securities.

By accepting a subordinated debt security, each holder and the trustee will be deemed to have waived any right of set-off, counterclaim or combination of accounts with respect to the subordinated debt securities or the applicable indenture (or between obligations which LBG or Lloyds Bank may have under or in respect of any subordinated debt

security and any liability owed by a holder or the trustee to LBG or Lloyds Bank, as applicable) that they might otherwise have against LBG or Lloyds Bank, whether before or during such winding up.

Events of Default and Defaults-General

The holder or holders of not less than a majority in aggregate principal amount of the outstanding debt securities of any series may waive any past Senior Debt Security Event of Default, Subordinated Debt Security Event of Default or Subordinated Debt Security Default with respect to the series, except a Senior Debt Security Event of

Table of Contents

Default, Subordinated Debt Security Event of Default or Subordinated Debt Security Default, in respect of the payment of interest, if any, or principal of (or premium, if any) or payments on any debt security or a covenant or provision of the applicable indenture which cannot be modified or amended without the consent of each holder of debt securities of such series.

Subject to certain exceptions, such as in the case of a payment default, the trustee may, without the consent of the holders, waive or authorize a Senior Debt Security Event of Default if, in the opinion of the trustee, the Senior Debt Security Event of Default would not be materially prejudicial to the interests of the holders.

Subject to the provisions of the applicable indenture relating to the duties of the trustee, if a Senior Debt Security Event of Default, Subordinated Debt Security Event of Default or Subordinated Debt Security Default occurs and is continuing with respect to the debt securities of any series, the trustee will be under no obligation to any holder or holders of the debt securities of the series, unless they have offered reasonable indemnity to the trustee. Subject to the indenture provisions for the indemnification of the trustee, the holder or holders of a majority in aggregate principal amount of the outstanding debt securities of any series shall have the right to direct the time, method and place of conducting any proceeding for any remedy available to the trustee or exercising any trust or power conferred on the trustee with respect to the series, if the direction is not in conflict with any rule of law or with the applicable indenture and does not expose the trustee to undue risk and the action would not be unjustly prejudicial to the holder or holders of any debt securities of any series not taking part in that direction. The trustee may take any other action that it deems proper which is not inconsistent with that direction.

The indentures provide that the trustee will, within 90 days after the occurrence of a Senior Debt Security Event of Default, Subordinated Debt Security Event of Default or Subordinated Debt Security Default with respect to the debt securities of any series, give to each holder of the debt securities of the affected series notice of the Senior Debt Security Event of Default, Subordinated Debt Security Event of Default or Subordinated Debt Security Default known to it, unless the Senior Debt Security Event of Default, Subordinated Debt Security Event of Default or Subordinated Debt Security Default, has been cured or waived. However, the trustee shall be protected in withholding notice if it determines in good faith that withholding notice is in the interest of the holders.

We are required to furnish to the trustee a statement as to our compliance with all conditions and covenants under the indenture (i) annually, and (ii) within five Business Days of a written request from the trustee.

Consolidation, Merger and Sale of Assets; Assumption

We or Lloyds Bank may, without the consent of the holders of any of the debt securities, consolidate with, merge into or transfer or lease our assets substantially as an entirety to any person, provided that any successor corporation formed by any consolidation or amalgamation, or any transferee or lessee of our assets, is a company organized under the laws of any part of the United Kingdom that assumes, by a supplemental indenture, the obligations of LBG or Lloyds Bank on the debt securities or, if applicable, LBG's obligations under the guarantees of any securities issued by Lloyds Bank, and under the applicable indenture, immediately after giving effect to such transaction, no event of default shall have occurred and be continuing, and we or Lloyds Bank, as applicable, procure the delivery of a customary officer's certificate and legal opinion providing that the conditions precedent to the transaction have been complied with.

Subject to applicable law and regulation, any of the wholly-owned subsidiaries of LBG or Lloyds Bank, as applicable, may assume the obligations under the debt securities of any series without the consent of any holder, provided that we or Lloyds Bank, as applicable, unconditionally guarantee, which, in the case of subordinated debt securities shall be on a subordinated basis in substantially the manner described above, the obligations of the subsidiary under the debt securities of that series. In such case, all of the direct obligations under the debt securities of the series and the

applicable indenture shall immediately be discharged. Any Additional Amounts under the debt securities of the series will be payable in respect of taxes imposed by the jurisdiction in which the assuming subsidiary is incorporated, subject to exceptions equivalent to those that apply to any obligation to pay Additional Amounts, substituting the jurisdiction in which the assuming subsidiary is incorporated for "UK taxing jurisdiction". However, if we or Lloyds Bank make payment under such guarantee, we or Lloyds Bank, as the case may be, shall be required to pay Additional Amounts related to taxes, subject to the exceptions described under the heading "—Additional Amounts" above, imposed by any UK taxing jurisdiction by reason of the guarantee payment. The subsidiary that assumes the obligations will also be entitled to redeem the debt securities of the relevant series in the circumstances described in "—Redemption" above with respect to any change or amendment to, or change in the

Table of Contents

application or official interpretation of, the laws or regulations (including any treaty) of the assuming subsidiary's jurisdiction of incorporation which occurs after the date of the assumption.

An assumption of our obligations under the debt securities of any series might be deemed for U.S. federal income tax purposes to be an exchange of those debt securities for new debt securities by each beneficial owner, resulting in a recognition of taxable gain or loss for those purposes and possibly certain other adverse tax consequences. You should consult your tax advisor regarding the U.S. federal, state and local income tax consequences of an assumption.

Governing Law

The debt securities and the indentures will be governed by and construed in accordance with the laws of the State of New York and the Trust Indenture Act of 1939, as amended ("TIA"), one of the U.S. Securities laws, except that, as the indentures specify, (i) the subordination provisions relating to each series of debt securities issued by Lloyds Bank in the relevant indenture will be governed and construed in accordance with the laws of England and the subordination provisions relating to the guarantees endorsed on each such series of debt securities in the indentures will be governed and construed in accordance with the laws of Scotland and (ii) the subordination provisions relating to each series of debt securities issued by LBG in the relevant indenture will be governed and construed in accordance with the laws of Scotland.

Notices

All notices to holders of registered debt securities shall be validly given if in writing and mailed, first-class postage prepaid, to them at their respective addresses in the registers maintained by the trustee.

The Trustee

The Bank of New York Mellon, acting through its London Branch, One Canada Square, London E14 5AL, is the trustee under the indentures. The trustee shall have and be subject to all the duties and responsibilities specified with respect to an indenture trustee under the TIA. Subject to the provisions of the TIA, the trustee is under no obligation to exercise any of the powers vested in it by the indentures at the request of any holder of notes, unless offered reasonable indemnity or security deemed satisfactory to the trustee in its sole discretion, by the holder against the costs, expense and liabilities which might be incurred thereby. We, Lloyds Bank and certain members of the Group maintain deposit accounts and conduct other banking transactions with The Bank of New York Mellon in the ordinary course of our business. The Bank of New York Mellon under a nominee name is also the book-entry depositary with respect to certain of our or LBG's debt securities and the depositary with respect to the ADSs representing certain of LBG's preference shares.

Consent to Service of Process

Under the indentures, we and Lloyds Bank irrevocably designate our Chief U.S. Counsel, Lloyds TSB Bank plc (or any successor thereto), currently of 1095 Avenue of the Americas, 34th Floor, New York, NY 10036, as the authorized agent for service of process in any legal action or proceeding arising out of or relating to the indentures or any debt securities brought in any federal or state court in the Borough of Manhattan, in The City of New York, New York and we and Lloyds Bank irrevocably submit to the jurisdiction of those courts.

DESCRIPTION OF PREFERENCE SHARES

The following is a summary of the general terms of the preference shares of any class we may issue under this registration statement. Each time we issue preference shares we will prepare a prospectus supplement, which you

should read carefully. The prospectus supplement relating to a class of preference shares will summarize the terms of the preference shares of the particular class. Those terms will be set out in the resolutions establishing the class that our board of directors (the "board of directors") adopts, and may be different from those summarized below. If so, the applicable prospectus supplement will state that, and the description of the preference shares of that class contained in the prospectus supplement will apply.

This summary does not purport to be complete and is subject to, and qualified in its entirety by reference to, our Articles of Association and the resolutions of the board of directors. You should read our Articles of Association,

Table of Contents

which we have filed with the SEC as an exhibit to the registration statement of which this prospectus is a part. You should also read the summary of the general terms of the deposit agreement under which American Depositary Shares that may represent preference shares may be issued, under the heading "Description of American Depositary Shares".

General

Under our Articles of Association, the board of directors is empowered to provide for the issuance of U.S. dollar-denominated preference shares, in one or more classes.

The resolutions providing for their issue, adopted by the board of directors, will set forth the dividend rights, liquidation value per share, redemption provisions, voting rights, other rights, preferences, privileges, limitations and restrictions of the preference shares.

The preference shares of any class will be U.S. dollar-denominated in terms of nominal value, dividend rights and liquidation value per share. They will, when issued, be fully paid and non-assessable and, as such, will not be subject to a call for any additional payment. For each preference share issued, an amount equal to its nominal value will be credited to our issued share capital account and an amount equal to the difference between its issue price and its nominal value will be credited to our share premium account. Unless the applicable prospectus supplement specifies otherwise, the preference shares will have a nominal value of \$0.25 per share. The preference shares of a class deposited under the deposit agreement referred to in the section "Description of American Depositary Shares" will be represented by ADSs of a corresponding class, which may be evidenced by ADRs of the class. The preference shares of these classes may only be withdrawn from deposit in registered form. See "Description of American Depositary Shares".

The board of directors may only provide for the issuance of preference shares of any class if a resolution of our shareholders has authorized the allotment, or granted general authority to the board of directors to allot shares.

The preference shares of any class will have the dividend rights, rights upon liquidation, redemption provisions and voting rights described below, unless the applicable prospectus supplement provides otherwise. You should read the prospectus supplement for the specific terms of any class, including:

- •the number of shares offered, the number of shares offered in the form of ADSs (as defined under "Description of American Depositary Shares") and the number of preference shares represented by each ADS;
 - •the public offering price of the class;
 - •the liquidation value per share of that class;
 - •the dividend rate, or the method of calculating it;
 - •the place where we will pay dividends;
 - •the dates on which dividends will be payable;
 - •voting rights of that class of preference shares, if any;
 - •restrictions applicable to the sale and delivery of the preference shares;

•

whether and under what circumstances we will pay additional amounts on the preference shares in the event of certain developments with respect to tax laws;

- •any redemption, conversion or exchange provisions;
- •whether the shares will be issued as units with shares of a related class;
 - •any listing on a securities exchange; and

Table of Contents

•any other rights, preferences, privileges, limitations and restrictions relating to the class.

The applicable prospectus supplement will also describe material U.S. and U.K. tax considerations that apply to any particular class of preference shares.

Title to preference shares of a class in registered form will pass by transfer and registration on the register that the registrar shall keep at its office in the United Kingdom. For more information on the registration, see "—Registrar and Paying Agent" below. The registrar will not charge for the registration of transfer, but the person requesting it will be liable for any taxes, stamp duties or other governmental charges. Preference shares of a class may also be issued as share warrants to bearer.

Unless the applicable prospectus supplement specifies otherwise, the preference shares of each class will rank equally as to participation in our assets on liquidation with the preference shares of each other class.

Dividend Rights

The holders of the preference shares will be entitled to receive cash dividends on the dates and at the rates as described in the applicable prospectus supplement out of our "distributable profits" only when, as and if and to the extent the dividends are declared by the board of directors or an authorized committee of the board of directors (the "committee"). The U.K. Companies Act 2006 defines "distributable profits" as, in general terms, and subject to adjustment, accumulated realized profits less accumulated realized losses. Except as provided in this prospectus and in the applicable prospectus supplement, holders of preference shares will have no right to participate in our profits.

Dividends on the preference shares of any class will be non-cumulative. The board of directors or the committee may resolve, for any reason and in its absolute discretion (save as may be provided in the applicable prospectus supplement), not to declare or pay in full or in part any dividends on the preference shares in respect of one or more dividend periods. If the board of directors or the committee does not declare or pay a dividend or any part of a dividend when due on a dividend payment date in respect of the preference shares of a class, then the holders of preference shares of the applicable class will have no claim in respect of the non-payment. We will have no obligation to pay the dividend for that dividend period or to pay any interest on the dividend, whether or not dividends on the preference shares of that class or any other class of our preference shares are declared for any subsequent dividend period.

Except as provided in the applicable prospectus supplement, unless full dividends on all outstanding preference shares of a class have been paid for the most recently completed dividend period, no dividends will be declared or paid or set apart for payment, or other distribution made, upon our ordinary shares or other shares ranking below the preference shares of the class for a period specified in the applicable prospectus supplement. In addition, if full dividends on all outstanding preference shares of a class have been paid as a result only of the exercise of the discretion of the board of directors or the committee, as provided above, we will not redeem, cancel, reduce, repurchase or otherwise acquire for consideration any of our ordinary shares or other shares ranking below the preference shares of the class for a period specified in the applicable prospectus supplement. For preference shares of any class bearing dividends at a fixed rate, we will compute the amount of dividends payable on the preference shares of any class for each dividend period based upon the liquidation value per share of the preference shares of the class by annualizing the applicable dividend rate and dividing by the number of dividend periods in a year. However, we will compute the amount of such dividends payable for any dividend period shorter than a full dividend period on the basis of a 360-day year divided into twelve months of 30 days each and, in the case of an incomplete month, on the basis of the actual number of days elapsed.

In the case of preference shares in registered form, we will pay the dividends declared on the preference shares of a class to the record holders as they appear on the register on the record dates. Payments in relation to any amount

payable in respect of a class of preference shares in bearer form held by the ADR depositary will be made to, or to the order of, such ADR depositary or its nominee, as the holder of the relevant global preference shares.

Rights Upon Liquidation

If there is a return of capital or distribution of assets whether or not on a winding up (but other than a redemption or purchase by us of any of our share capital permitted by our Articles of Association and under applicable law), the holders of the outstanding preference shares of a class will rank in the application of our assets available to shareholders: (1) equally in all respects with holders of the most senior class of preference shares and

Table of Contents

any other class of our shares in issue or which may be issued by us which are expressed to rank equally with the preference shares, and (2) in priority to the holders of any other share capital of ours (including junior share capital).

Subject to such ranking, in such event holders of the preference shares of a class will be entitled to receive liquidating distributions as set forth below.

Liquidating distributions will unless the applicable prospectus supplement provides otherwise:

- come from our surplus assets remaining after payment of our prior ranking liabilities; and
- be a sum equal to the aggregate of (i) the liquidation value per preference share of a class; (ii) the amount of any dividend which is due for payment on the preference shares of a class on or after the date of commencement of the winding up or other return of capital but which is payable in respect of a period ending on or before such date; and (iii) the proportion of any dividend (whether or not declared or earned) that would otherwise be payable and is not otherwise paid in respect of any period that begins before, but ends after, the date of commencement of the winding-up or other return of capital and which is attributable to the part of the period that ends on such date.

In respect of any such dividend, the amount of dividend accruing in respect of any such period will be calculated on the same basis as is applicable to calculation of a dividend accruing on the then-relevant basis.

If, upon any return of capital or distribution of assets, the amounts available for payment are insufficient to cover the amounts payable in full on the preference shares of a class and any parity securities, holders of the preference shares of a class and holders of such parity securities will share pro rata in the distribution of our surplus assets (if any) in proportion to the full amounts to which they are respectively entitled.

After payment of the full amount of the liquidating distribution to which they are entitled, the holders of the preference shares of a class will have no claim on any of our remaining assets and will not be entitled to any further participation in the return of capital. If there is a sale of all or substantially all of our assets, the distribution to our shareholders of all or substantially all of the consideration for the sale, unless the consideration, apart from assumption of liabilities, or the net proceeds consists entirely of cash, will not be deemed a return of capital in respect of our liquidation, dissolution or winding-up.

Redemption

Subject to our Articles of Association (including the restrictions described above under "Dividend Rights"), to the provisions of the U.K. Companies Act 2006 and all other laws and regulations applying to us and any applicable regulatory consents, unless the applicable prospectus supplement specifies otherwise, we may redeem the preference shares of each class, at our option, in whole or in part, at any time and from time to time on the dates, in accordance with the notice periods and at the redemption prices and on all other terms and conditions as set forth in the applicable prospectus supplement.

If fewer than all of the outstanding preference shares of a class are to be redeemed, they will be drawn in accordance with prevailing standard operating procedures of the clearing system in which they are primarily settled. If the preference shares are in definitive form, we will select by lot, in the presence of our independent auditors, which particular preference shares will be redeemed.

If we redeem preference shares of a class, we will mail a redemption notice to each record holder of preference shares to be redeemed between 30 and 60 days (or any other period specified in the applicable prospectus supplement) before the redemption date. Each redemption notice will specify:

- the redemption date;
- the particular preference shares of the class to be redeemed;
- the redemption price, specifying the included amount of accrued and unpaid dividends;
- that any dividends will cease to accrue upon the redemption of the preference shares; and

Table of Contents

• the place or places where holders may surrender documents of title and obtain payment of the redemption price.

No defect in the redemption notice or in the giving of notice will affect the validity of the redemption proceedings.

If any date on which a redemption payment on the preference shares is to be made is not a business day, then payment of the redemption price payable on that date will be made on the next business day, without any interest or other payment in respect of the delay. If payment of the redemption price is improperly withheld or refused, dividends on the preference shares will continue to accrue at the then applicable rate, from the redemption date to the date of payment of the redemption price.

Subject to our Articles of Association and applicable law, including U.S. securities laws, we may purchase outstanding preference shares of any class by tender, in the open market or by private agreement, in each case upon the terms and conditions that the board of directors or the committee shall determine. We will not be required to select the preference shares to be purchased rateably or in any particular manner as between the shares of that class or as between them and the holders of shares of any other class. Any such preference shares purchased by or on behalf of us may be held, reissued, resold or, at our option, cancelled.

Under existing PRA requirements, we may not redeem or purchase any preference shares unless we give prior notice of any such redemption or purchase to the PRA and the PRA has not objected. The PRA may impose conditions on any redemption or repurchase.

The holders of the preference shares may not redeem the preference shares of any class, in whole or in part, at any time.

Substitution

Subject to our Articles of Association, to the U.K. Companies Act 2006 and all other laws and regulations applicable to us and any applicable regulatory consents, we may substitute the preference shares in whole, but not in part, with qualifying non-innovative tier 1 securities, as defined and described in the applicable prospectus supplement, on any date specified in the applicable prospectus supplement, without any requirement for consent or approval of the holders of the preference shares.

Voting Rights

The holders of the preference shares of any class will not be entitled to receive notice of, attend or vote at any general meeting of our shareholders except as provided below or in the applicable prospectus supplement.

If any resolution is proposed for adoption by our shareholders varying or abrogating any of the rights attaching to the preference shares of a particular class or proposing that we be wound up, liquidated or dissolved, the holders of the outstanding preference shares will be entitled to receive notice of and to attend the general meeting of shareholders at which the resolution is to be proposed and will be entitled to speak and vote on that resolution, but not on any other resolution.

In addition, if, before any general meeting of shareholders, we have failed to pay in full the dividend payable on the preference shares of a particular class on the dividend payment date immediately preceding the date of such general meeting, the holders of the preference shares of that class shall be entitled to receive notice of, attend, speak and vote at that meeting on all matters. In these circumstances only, the rights to vote of the holders of preference shares of that class shall continue until we have resumed the payment in full of dividends on the preference shares of that class.

Whenever holders of preference shares are entitled to vote at a general meeting of shareholders, on a show of hands each holder present in person shall have one vote and on a poll each holder present in person or by proxy shall have the number of votes for each preference share of the relevant class that the board of directors determines, as specified in the applicable prospectus supplement.

In addition, the holders of any class of preference shares may have the right to vote separately as a class in certain circumstances, as described below under the heading "—Variation of Rights".

Table of Contents

Variation of Rights

If applicable law permits, the rights, preferences and privileges attached to any class of preference shares may be varied or abrogated only with the written consent of the holders of at least 75% in nominal value of the outstanding preference shares of that class or with the sanction of an extraordinary resolution passed at a separate general meeting of the holders of the outstanding preference shares of that class. An extraordinary resolution will be adopted if passed by a majority of at least 75% of those holders voting in person or by proxy at the meeting. The quorum required for any such class meeting will be two persons holding or representing by proxy at least one-third in nominal amount of the outstanding preference shares of the particular class affected, except that if at any adjourned meeting where this quorum requirement is not met, any holder present in person or by proxy will constitute a quorum.

The written consent of the holders of 75% in nominal value of the outstanding preference shares of a particular class or the sanction of an extraordinary resolution passed at a separate class meeting of holders of the outstanding preference shares of the class will be required if our directors propose to authorize, create or increase the amount of any shares of any class or any security convertible into shares of any class ranking as regards rights to participate in our profits or assets, in priority to the class of preference shares.

If we have paid the most recent dividend payable on the preference shares of a particular class in full, the rights attached to that class will not be deemed to be varied by the creation or issue of any further class of non-cumulative preference shares or of any other further shares ranking equally as regards participation in our profits or assets with or junior to the preference shares of that class, whether carrying identical rights or different rights in any respect, including as to dividend, premium on a return of capital, redemption or conversion or denominated in dollars or any other currency.

Notices of Meetings

A notice of any meeting at which holders of preference shares of a particular class are entitled to vote will be mailed to each record holder of preference shares of that class. Each notice will state:

- the date of the meeting;
- a description of any resolution to be proposed for adoption at the meeting on which those holders are entitled to vote; and
 - instructions for the delivery of proxies.

A holder of preference shares of any class in registered form who is not registered with an address in the United Kingdom and who has not supplied an address within the United Kingdom to us for the purpose of notices is not entitled to receive notices of meetings from us. For a description of notices that we will give to the ADR depositary and that the ADR depositary will give to ADR holders, you should read "Description of American Depositary Shares—Reports and Notices" and "Where You Can Find More Information".

Registrar and Paying Agent

Our company secretarial department will maintain the register and we will act as paying agent for the preference shares of each class.

We reserve the right at any time to appoint an additional or successor registrar or paying agent. Notice of any change of registrar or paying agent will be given to holders of the preference shares.

DESCRIPTION OF AMERICAN DEPOSITARY SHARES

The following is a summary of the general terms and provisions of the deposit agreement under which the Depositary will deliver the American Depositary Shares ("ADSs"). The deposit agreement is among us, The Bank of New York Mellon, as Depositary, and all registered holders and beneficial owners from time to time of ADSs issued under it. This summary does not purport to be complete. You should read the deposit agreement, which we have filed with the SEC as an exhibit to the registration statement of which this prospectus is a part. You may also read

Table of Contents

the deposit agreement at the corporate trust offices of The Bank of New York Mellon in The City of New York and the offices of the Custodian in London. The principal executive office of the Depositary is currently located at One Wall Street, New York, NY 10286 and its corporate trust office is currently located at 101 Barclay Street, New York, NY 10286. The Depositary was incorporated pursuant to a special act of the New York State legislature passed on April 19, 1871. The Depositary now operates as a banking corporation under the New York State Banking Law.

American Depositary Shares

The Bank of New York Mellon, as Depositary, will register and deliver ADSs pursuant to the deposit agreement. Each ADS will represent one preference share, or evidence of the right to receive one preference share, deposited with the Custodian and registered in the name of the Depositary or its nominee (such preference shares, together with any additional preference shares at any time deposited or deemed deposited under the deposit agreement and any other securities, cash or other property received by the Depositary or the Custodian in respect of such preference shares, the "Deposited Securities").

ADSs can be held either (A) directly (i) by having an American Depositary Receipt ("ADR"), which is a certificate evidencing a specific number of ADSs, registered in the holder's name, or (ii) by having ADSs registered in the owner's name in the Direct Registration System ("DRS"), or (B) indirectly by holding a security entitlement in ADSs through a broker or other financial institution. A direct holder of an ADS is an ADS registered holder. This description assumes that each holder is an ADS registered holder. Indirect holders of ADSs must rely on the procedures of a broker or other financial institution to assert the rights of ADS registered holders described in this section, and such holders should consult with their broker or financial institution to find out what those procedures are.

The DRS is a system administered by DTC pursuant to which the depositary may register the ownership of uncertificated ADSs, which ownership shall be evidenced by periodic statements sent by the depositary to the registered holders of uncertificated ADSs. See "—Direct Registration System" below.

We will not treat holders of ADSs as our shareholders and holders of ADSs will not have shareholder rights. Scottish law governs shareholder rights. The Depositary will be the holder of the preference shares represented by each investor's ADSs. As a registered holder of ADSs, each investor will have ADS registered holder rights as set forth in the deposit agreement. The deposit agreement also sets forth the rights and obligations of us and of the Depositary. New York law governs the deposit agreement and the ADSs.

In this section, the term "deliver", or its noun form, when used with respect to ADSs, shall mean (A) book-entry transfer of ADSs to an account at The Depository Trust Company, or its successor, designated by the person entitled to such delivery, (B) registration of ADSs not evidenced by an ADR on the books of the Depositary in the name requested by the person entitled to such delivery and mailing to that person of a statement confirming that registration or (C) if requested by the person entitled to such delivery, delivery at the corporate trust office of the Depositary to the person entitled to such delivery of one or more ADRs evidencing ADSs registered in the name requested by that person. The term "surrender", when used with respect to ADSs, shall mean (A) one or more book-entry transfers of ADSs to the DTC account of the Depositary, (B) delivery to the Depositary at its corporate trust office of an instruction to surrender ADSs not evidenced by an ADR or (C) surrender to the Depositary at its corporate trust office of one or more ADRs evidencing ADSs.

Deposit and Withdrawal

The Depositary has agreed, subject to the terms and conditions of the deposit agreement, that upon delivery to the Custodian of preference shares (or evidence of rights to receive preference shares) in a form satisfactory to the Custodian, the Depositary will, upon payment of the fees, charges and taxes provided in the deposit agreement, deliver

to, or upon the written order of, the person or persons named in the notice of the Custodian delivered to the Depositary or requested by the person depositing such shares with the Depositary, the number of ADSs issuable in respect of such deposit.

Upon surrender at the corporate trust office of the Depositary of ADSs for the purpose of withdrawal of the Deposited Securities represented thereby, and upon payment of the fees, governmental charges and taxes provided in the deposit agreement, and subject to the terms and conditions of the deposit agreement, our Articles of Association and the Deposited Securities, the holder of such ADSs will be entitled to delivery, to him or upon his order, as permitted by applicable law, of the amount of Deposited Securities at the time represented by such ADSs. The

Table of Contents

forwarding of share certificates, other securities, property, cash and other documents of title for such delivery will be at the risk and expense of the holder.

An ADR holder may surrender its ADR to the Depositary for the purpose of exchanging its ADR for uncertificated ADSs. The Depositary will cancel that ADR and will send the ADS registered holder a statement confirming that the ADS registered holder is the registered holder of uncertificated ADSs. Alternatively, upon receipt of the Depositary of a proper instruction from a registered holder of uncertificated ADSs requesting the exchange of uncertificated ADSs for certificated ADSs, the Depositary will execute and deliver to the ADS registered holder an ADR evidencing those ADSs.

Preference shares that the Depositary believes have been withdrawn from a restricted depositary receipt facility established or maintained by a depositary bank (including any such other facility maintained by the Depositary) may be accepted for deposit only if those preference shares are not "restricted securities" within the meaning of Rule 144(a)(3) under the Securities Act, and the Depositary may, as a condition of accepting those preference shares for deposit, require the person depositing those preference shares to provide the Depositary with a certificate to the foregoing effect.

Dividends and Other Distributions

The Depositary will distribute all cash dividends or other cash distributions that it receives in respect of deposited preference shares to the holders of the ADSs, after payment of any charges and fees provided for in the deposit agreement in proportion to their holdings of ADSs. The cash amount distributed will be reduced by any amounts that the Depositary must withhold on account of taxes.

If we make a non-cash distribution in respect of any deposited preference shares, the Depositary will distribute the property it receives to holders of the ADSs, after deduction or upon payment of any taxes, charges and fees provided for in the deposit agreement, in proportion to their holdings of ADSs. If a distribution that we make in respect of deposited preference shares consists of a dividend in, or free distribution of, preference shares, the Depositary may, and will, if we request, distribute to holders of the ADSs, in proportion to their holdings of ADSs, additional ADSs representing the amount of preference shares received as such dividend or free distribution. If the Depositary does not distribute additional ADSs, each ADS will from then forward also represent its proportional share of the additional preference shares distributed in respect of the deposited preference shares before the dividend or free distribution.

If the Depositary determines that any distribution of property, other than cash or preference shares, cannot be made proportionately among ADS holders or if for any other reason, including any requirement that we or the Depositary withhold an amount on account of taxes or other governmental charges, the Depositary deems that such a distribution is not feasible, the Depositary may dispose of all or part of the property in any manner, including by public or private sale, that it deems equitable and practicable. The Depositary will then distribute the net proceeds of any such sale (net of any fees and expenses of the Depositary provided for in the deposit agreement) to ADS holders as in the case of a distribution received in cash.

Redemption

If the Depositary receives notice of redemption of Deposited Securities, it will surrender those Deposited Securities on the redemption date and call for surrender of a corresponding number of ADSs. Upon surrenders of the ADSs called for surrender, the Depositary will deliver the proceeds of the redeemed Deposited Securities as described above under "—Deposit and Withdrawal".

Record Date

Whenever any cash dividend or other cash distribution becomes payable or any distribution other than cash shall be made, or whenever rights shall be issued with respect to the deposited preference shares, or whenever the Depositary causes a change in the number of preference shares represented by each ADS or receives notice of any meeting of holders of preference shares, the Depositary will fix a record date, which shall be as close as possible to the corresponding record date set by us, for the determination of the ADS holders who are entitled to receive the dividend distribution, distribution of rights or the net proceeds of the sale of preference shares as the case may be, or to give instructions for the exercise of voting rights at the meeting, subject to the provisions of the deposit agreement.

Table of Contents

Voting of the Underlying Deposited Securities

When the Depositary receives notice of any meeting or solicitation of consents or proxies of holders of preference shares, it will, if we request, as soon as practicable thereafter, mail to the record holders of ADSs a notice including:

- the information contained in the notice of meeting;
- a statement that the record holders of ADSs at the close of business on a specified record date will be entitled, subject to any applicable provision of Scottish law and the Articles of Association or any similar document of ours, to instruct the Depositary as to the exercise of any voting rights pertaining to the preference shares represented by their ADSs; and
- a brief explanation of how they may give instructions, including an express indication that they may be deemed to have instructed the Depositary to give a discretionary proxy to designated member or members of our board of directors if no such instruction is received.

The Depositary has agreed that it will endeavor, in so far as practical, to vote or cause to be voted the preference shares in accordance with any written non-discretionary instructions of record holders of ADRs that it receives on or before the date set by the Depositary for that purpose. However, holders of ADRs may not receive notice or otherwise learn of a meeting of holders of preference shares in time to instruct the Depositary prior to a cut off date the Depositary will set. The Depositary will not vote the preference shares except in accordance with such instructions or deemed instructions.

If the Depositary does not receive instructions from an ADS holder on or before the date the Depositary establishes for this purpose, the Depositary may deem such holder to have directed the Depositary to give a discretionary proxy to a designated member or members of our board of directors. However, the Depositary will not give a discretionary proxy to a designated member or the Directors with respect to any matter as to which we inform the Depositary that:

- we do not wish the proxy to be given;
 - substantial opposition exists; or
- the rights of holders of the preference shares may be materially affected.

Holders of ADSs will not be entitled to vote preference shares directly.

Inspection of Transfer Books

The Depositary will, at its office in New York City, keep books for the registration and transfer of ADSs. These books will be open for inspection by ADS holders at all reasonable times. However, this inspection may not be for the purpose of communicating with ADS holders in the interest of a business or object other than our business or a matter related to the deposit agreement or the ADSs.

Reports and Notices

We will furnish the Depositary with our annual and interim reports as described under "Incorporation of Documents by Reference". The Depositary will make available at its office in New York City, for any ADS holder to inspect, any reports and communications received from us that are both received by the Depositary as holder of preference shares and made generally available by us to the holders of those preference shares, including our annual report and accounts

and interim report and accounts. Upon our written request, the Depositary will mail copies of those reports to ADS holders as provided in the deposit agreement.

On or before the first date on which we give notice, by publication or otherwise, of:

- any meeting of holders of the preference shares;
- any adjourned meeting of holders of the preference shares; or

Table of Contents

• the taking of any action in respect of any cash or other distributions or the offering of any rights in respect of the preference shares,

we have agreed to transmit to the Depositary and the custodian a copy of the notice in the form given or to be given to holders of the preference shares. If requested in writing by us, the Depositary will, at our expense, arrange for the prompt transmittal or mailing of such notices, and any other reports or communications made generally available to holders of the preference shares, to all holders of ADSs.

Amendment and Termination of the Deposit Agreement

The form of the ADRs and any provisions of the deposit agreement may at any time and from time to time be amended by agreement between us and the Depositary, without the consent of holders of ADSs, in any respect which we and the Depositary may deem necessary or advisable. Any amendment that imposes or increases any fees or charges, other than taxes and other governmental charges, registration fees, transmission costs, delivery costs or other such expenses, or that otherwise prejudices any substantial existing right of holders of outstanding ADSs, will not take effect as to outstanding ADSs until thirty (30) days after notice of the amendment has been given to the record holders of those ADRs. Every holder of ADSs at the time an amendment becomes effective will be deemed by continuing to hold the ADSs to consent and agree to the amendment and to be bound by the deposit agreement or the ADR as amended. No amendment may impair the right of any holder of ADSs to surrender ADSs and receive in return the preference shares represented by those ADSs.

Whenever we direct, the Depositary has agreed to terminate the deposit agreement by mailing a termination notice to the record holders of all ADSs then outstanding at least thirty (30) days before the date fixed in the notice of termination. The Depositary may likewise terminate the deposit agreement by mailing a termination notice to us and the record holders of all ADSs then outstanding if at any time sixty (60) days shall have expired since the Depositary delivered a written notice to us of its election to resign and a successor depositary shall not have been appointed and accepted its appointment.

If any ADSs remain outstanding after the date of any termination, the Depositary will then:

- discontinue the registration of transfers of ADSs;
- suspend the distribution of dividends to holders of ADSs; and
- not give any further notices or perform any further acts under the deposit agreement, except those listed below, with respect to those ADSs.

The Depositary will, however, continue to collect dividends and other distributions pertaining to the preference shares. It will also continue to sell rights and other property as provided in the deposit agreement and deliver preference shares, together with any dividends or other distributions received with respect to them and the net proceeds of the sale of any rights or other property, in exchange for ADSs surrendered to it.

At any time after the expiration of one year from the date of termination of the deposit agreement, the Depositary may sell the preference shares then held. The Depositary will then hold uninvested the net proceeds of any such sales, together with any other cash then held by it under the deposit agreement, unsegregated and without liability for interest, for the pro rata benefit of the holders of ADSs that have not previously been surrendered.

Charges of the Depositary

The following charges shall be incurred by any party depositing or withdrawing preference shares, or by any party surrendering ADSs or to whom ADSs are issued:

- any applicable taxes or other governmental charges;
- any applicable share transfer or other registration fees on deposits or withdrawals of preference shares;
- cable, telex, facsimile transmission and delivery charges which the deposit agreement provides are at the expense of the holders of ADSs or persons depositing or withdrawing preference shares;

Table of Contents

expenses incurred or paid by the Depositary in any conversion of foreign currency into dollars

\$5.00 (or less per 100 ADSs (or portion of 100 ADSs))

- Issuance of ADSs, including issuances resulting from a distribution of shares or rights or other property
- Cancellation of ADSs for the purpose of withdrawal, including if the deposit agreement terminates

\$.02 (or less) per ADS

- Any cash distribution to ADS holders
- a fee for the distribution to ADS holders of any securities in an amount equal to the fee for the delivery of ADRs referred to above which would have been charged if the securities distributed to ADS holders had been preference shares which were deposited with the custodian; and
 - any charges incurred by the Depositary or its agents for the servicing of preference shares.

Under the deposit agreement, the Depositary may charge an annual fee of \$0.02 or less per ADS for depositary services.

The Depositary collects its fees for delivery and surrender of ADSs directly from investors depositing preference shares or surrendering ADSs for the purpose of withdrawal or from intermediaries acting for them. The Depositary collects fees for making distributions to investors by deducting those fees from the amounts distributed or by selling a portion of distributable property to pay the fees. The Depositary may collect its annual fee for depositary services by deduction from cash distributions or by directly billing investors or by charging the book-entry system accounts of partipants for them. The Depositary may generally refuse to provide fee-attracting services until its fees for those services are paid.

The holders of ADSs will be responsible for any taxes or other governmental charges payable on their ADRs or on the preference shares. The Depositary may refuse to transfer ADSs or allow withdrawal of the preference shares until such taxes or other charges are paid. The Depositary may apply payments owed to holders of ADSs or sell deposited preference shares underlying such ADSs to pay any taxes owed and holders of ADSs will remain liable for any deficiency. If the Depositary sells deposited preference shares, it will, if appropriate, reduce the number of ADSs to reflect the sale and pay to holders of ADSs any proceeds, or send to holders of ADSs any property, remaining after it has paid the taxes.

Issuance in a Series

We may issue preference shares in more than one class or series or that otherwise entitle their holders to rights that vary from the rights to which other preference shares entitle their holders. "Series", as used in this section and when used with respect to preference shares, shall mean all outstanding preference shares that entitle their holders to identical rights with respect to those preference shares, regardless of the title or any other designation that may be assigned to preference shares. The Depositary shall direct the Custodian to hold preference shares of a Series deposited under the deposit agreement, and other Deposited Securities it receives in respect of those preference shares in a segregated account different from the account in which it holds preference shares of any other Series.

Preference shares of each Series that are deposited under the deposit agreement shall be represented by a "Series" of ADSs separate from the ADSs representing preference shares of any other Series. Each series of ADSs, to the extent

certificated, shall be evidenced by a "Series" of ADRs separate from the ADRs evidencing ADSs of any other Series.

If the rights to which deposited preference shares of a Series entitle their holders are modified such that those rights become identical to the rights to which deposited preference shares of another Series entitle their holders, the Depositary shall cause the Custodian to combine the accounts in which the former separate Series of preference shares are held, the Series of ADSs representing those preference shares will automatically be combined into one Series of ADSs and the Depositary may take any action necessary or convenient to effect that combination. At any time after that combination, the owners of ADRs affected by that combination will be entitled to surrender their ADRs to the Depositary and receive ADRs reflecting the designation of the ADSs owned by them as a result of that combination.

Table of Contents

Holders of ADSs of a Series shall be entitled to rights under the deposit agreement only with respect to deposited preference shares of the corresponding Series and other Deposited Securities received in respect of deposited preference shares of that Series.

Direct Registration System

ADSs not evidenced by ADRs shall be transferable as uncertificated registered securities under the laws of the State of New York.

The Direct Registration System ("DRS") and Profile Modification System ("Profile") will apply to uncertificated ADSs upon acceptance thereof to DRS by DTC. DRS is the system administered by DTC pursuant to which the Depositary may register the ownership of uncertificated ADSs, which ownership shall be evidenced by periodic statements sent by the Depositary to the owners entitled thereto. Profile is a required feature of DRS which allows a DTC participant, claiming to act on behalf of a registered holder of ADSs, to direct the Depositary to register a transfer of those ADSs to DTC or its nominee and to deliver those ADSs to the DTC account of that DTC participant without receipt by the Depositary of prior authorization from the ADS registered holder to register such transfer.

In connection with and in accordance with the arrangements and procedures relating to DRS/Profile, the parties to the deposit agreement understand that the Depositary will not verify, determine or otherwise ascertain that the DTC participant which is claiming to be acting on behalf of an ADS registered holder in requesting registration of transfer and delivery described in the paragraph above has the actual authority to act on behalf of the ADS registered holder (notwithstanding any requirements under the Uniform Commercial Code). In the deposit agreement, the parties agree that the Depositary's reliance on and compliance with instructions received by the Depositary through the DRS/Profile System and in accordance with the deposit agreement, shall not constitute negligence or bad faith on the part of the Depositary.

General

Neither the Depositary nor we will be liable to ADS holders if prevented or forbidden or delayed by any present or future law of any country or by any governmental or regulatory authority or stock exchange, any present or future provision of the Articles of Association, any provision of any securities issued or distributed by us, or any act of God or war or terrorism or other circumstances beyond our or its control in performing our or its obligations under the deposit agreement. The obligations of each of us and the Depositary under the deposit agreement are expressly limited to performing our and its specified duties without negligence or bad faith.

The ADSs are transferable on the books of the Depositary or its agent. However, the Depositary may close the transfer books as to ADSs at any time when it deems it expedient to do so in connection with the performance of its duties or at our request. As a condition precedent to the execution and delivery, registration of transfer, split-up, combination or surrender of any ADSs or withdrawal of any preference shares, the Depositary or the Custodian may require the person presenting the ADSs or depositing the preference shares to pay a sum sufficient to reimburse it for any related tax or other governmental charge and any share transfer or registration fee and any applicable fees payable as provided in the deposit agreement. The Depositary may withhold any dividends or other distributions, or may sell for the account of the holder any part or all of the preference shares represented by the ADSs, and may apply those dividends or other distributions or the proceeds of any sale in payment of the tax or other governmental charge. The ADS holder will remain liable for any deficiency.

Any ADS holder may be required from time to time to furnish the Depositary or the Custodian with proof satisfactory to the Depositary of citizenship or residence, exchange control approval, information relating to the registration on our books or those that the registrar maintains for us for the preference shares in registered form, or other information, to

execute certificates and to make representations and warranties that the Depositary deems necessary or proper. Until those requirements have been satisfied, the Depositary may withhold the delivery or registration of transfer of any ADSs or the distribution or sale of any dividend or other distribution or proceeds of any sale or distribution or the delivery of any deposited preference shares or other property related to the ADSs. The delivery or registration of transfer of ADSs may be suspended during any period when the transfer books of the Depositary are closed or if we or the Depositary deems it necessary or advisable. The surrender of outstanding ADSs and the withdrawal of preference shares may only be suspended as a result of:

Table of Contents

- temporary delays caused by closing the transfer books or those of the Depositary or the deposit of preference shares in connection with voting at shareholder meetings, or the payment of dividends;
 - the non-payment of fees, taxes and similar charges; and
- non-compliance with any U.S. or foreign laws or governmental regulations relating to the ADSs or to the withdrawal of preference shares.

PLAN OF DISTRIBUTION

We may sell relevant securities to or through underwriters or dealers and also may sell all or part of such securities directly to other purchasers or through agents.

The distribution of the securities may be effected from time to time in one or more transactions at a fixed price or prices, which may be changed, or at market prices prevailing at the time of sale, at prices related to such prevailing market prices or at negotiated prices.

In connection with the sale of securities, we may compensate underwriters in the form of discounts, concessions or commissions or in any other way that the applicable prospectus supplement describes. Underwriters may sell securities to or through dealers, and the dealers may receive compensation in the form of discounts, concessions or commissions from the underwriters and/or commissions from the purchasers for whom they may act as agents. Underwriters, dealers and agents that participate in the distribution of securities may be deemed to be underwriters, and any discounts or commissions that we pay them and any profit on the resale of securities by them may be deemed to be underwriting discounts and commissions, under the Securities Act of 1933, as amended (the "Securities Act"). Any such underwriter or agent will be identified, and any such compensation that we pay will be described, in the prospectus supplement.

Under agreements which we may enter into, we may be required to indemnify underwriters, dealers and agents who participate in the distribution of securities against certain liabilities, including liabilities under the Securities Act.

Unless a prospectus supplement specifies otherwise, we will not offer any securities or any investments representing securities, including ADSs, of any series to the public in the United Kingdom. Unless otherwise specified in any agreement which we may enter into, underwriters, dealers and/or agents in relation to the distribution of securities or any investments representing securities, including ADSs, of any series and subject to the terms of any such agreement, any underwriter, dealer or agent in connection with an offering of securities or any investments representing securities, including ADSs, of any series will represent and agree that:

- •it has complied and will comply with all applicable provisions of the Financial Services and Markets Act 2000 (the "FSMA") with respect to anything done by it in relation to the securities or any investments representing securities, including ADSs, of such series in, from or otherwise involving the UK; and
- •it has only communicated or caused to be communicated and will only communicate or cause to be communicated any invitation or inducement to engage in investment activity (within the meaning of Section 21 of the FSMA) received by it in connection with the issue or sale of the securities or any investments representing the securities (including ADSs) (including without limitation the registration statement, the prospectus, any preliminary prospectus, any ADS registration statement or any ADS prospectus) in circumstances in which Section 21(1) of the FSMA does not, or, in the case of Lloyds Bank, would not if Lloyds Bank was not an authorized person), not apply to the issuer of the securities.

Each new series of debt securities or preference shares will be a new issue of securities with no established trading market. If securities of a particular series are not listed on a U.S. national securities exchange, certain broker-dealers may make a market in those securities, but will not be obligated to do so and may discontinue any market making at any time without notice. We cannot give any assurance that any broker-dealer will make a market in securities of any series or as to the liquidity of the trading market for those securities.

To the extent an initial offering of the securities will be distributed by an affiliate of ours each such offering of securities will be conducted in compliance with the requirements of Rule 5121 of the Financial Industry Regulatory

Table of Contents

Authority, which is commonly referred to as FINRA, regarding a FINRA member firm's distribution of securities of an affiliate. Following the initial distribution of any of these securities, affiliates of ours may offer and sell these securities in the course of their businesses as broker-dealers. Such affiliates may act as principals or agents in these transactions and may make any sales at varying prices related to prevailing market prices at the time of sale or otherwise. Such affiliates may also use this prospectus in connection with these transactions. None of our affiliates is obligated to make a market in any of these securities and may discontinue any market-making activities at any time without notice.

Any underwriter, selling agent or dealer utilized in the initial offering of securities will not confirm sales to accounts over which it exercises discretionary authority without the prior specific written approval of its customer.

Delayed Delivery Arrangements

If so indicated in the prospectus supplement, we may authorize underwriters or other persons acting as their agents to solicit offers by certain institutions to purchase preference shares or debt securities from them pursuant to contracts providing for payment and delivery on a future date. Institutions with which such contracts may be made include commercial and savings banks, insurance companies, educational and charitable institutions and others, but in all cases such institutions must be approved by us. The obligations of any purchaser under any such contract will be subject to the condition that the purchase of the offered securities shall not at the time of delivery be prohibited under the laws of the jurisdiction to which such purchaser is subject. The underwriters and such other agents will not have any responsibility in respect of the validity or performance of such contracts.

LEGAL OPINIONS

Our United States counsel, Davis Polk & Wardwell London LLP, will pass upon certain legal matters relating to the securities under U.S. federal securities laws. Our English counsel, Linklaters LLP, will pass upon the validity of the debt securities issued by Lloyds Bank under English law and the subordination provisions of such subordinated debt securities under English law. Our Scottish counsel, Dundas & Wilson CS LLP, will pass upon certain matters of Scots law relating to the validity of the preference shares, the subordination provisions of the subordinated debt securities issued by LBG, the guarantees of the debt securities issued by Lloyds Bank and the subordination provisions of the guarantees of such debt securities under Scots law.

EXPERTS

Each of the financial statements and management's assessment of the effectiveness of internal control over financial reporting (which is included in Management's Report on Internal Control over Financial Reporting) incorporated in this prospectus by reference to the Lloyds Banking Group plc Annual Report on Form 20-F for the year ended December 31, 2012 have been so incorporated in reliance on the report of PricewaterhouseCoopers LLP, an independent registered public accounting firm, given on the authority of said firm as experts in auditing and accounting.

ENFORCEMENT OF CIVIL LIABILITIES

We and Lloyds Bank are public limited companies incorporated and registered in Scotland and England, respectively. All of our and Lloyds Bank's directors and executive officers, and certain experts named in this prospectus, reside outside the United States. All or a substantial portion of our and Lloyds Bank's assets and the assets of those non-resident persons are located outside the United States. As a result, it may not be possible for investors (i) to effect service of process within the United States upon us, Lloyds Bank or those persons or (ii) to enforce against us, Lloyds Bank or those persons judgments obtained in U.S. courts predicated upon civil liability provisions of the

federal securities laws of the United States. We have been advised by our Scottish counsel, Dundas & Wilson CS LLP (as to Scots law) and our English counsel, Linklaters LLP (as to English law) that, both in original actions and in actions for the enforcement of judgments of U.S. courts, there is doubt as to whether civil liabilities predicated solely upon the U.S. federal securities laws are enforceable in England and Scotland, as the case may be.

Table of Contents

WHERE YOU CAN FIND MORE INFORMATION

Ongoing Reporting

LBG is subject to the informational requirements of the Exchange Act and in accordance therewith, LBG files reports and other information with the SEC. You can read and copy these reports and other information at the SEC's Public Reference Room at 100 F Street, N.E., Room 1580, Washington, D.C. 20549, U.S.A. You may call the SEC at 1-800-SEC-0330 for further information on the Public Reference Room. The SEC also maintains a website at http://www.sec.gov which contains in electronic form each of the reports and other information that we have filed electronically with the SEC. You can also read this material at the offices of The New York Stock Exchange, 20 Broad Street, New York, New York 10005, U.S.A. on which certain of LBG's securities are listed.

We will provide the trustee for any debt securities and the ADS depositary for any preference shares with our annual reports, which will include a description of operations and our annual audited consolidated financial statements. We will also provide any trustee or ADS depositary with interim reports that will include unaudited interim summary consolidated financial information. Upon receipt, if we so request, the trustee or the ADS depositary will mail the reports to all record holders of the debt securities, preference shares or ADSs. In addition, we will provide the trustee or the ADS depositary with all notices of meetings at which holders of debt securities or preference shares are entitled to vote, and all other reports and communications that are made generally available to holders of debt securities or preference shares.

Registration Statement

This prospectus is part of a registration statement filed with the SEC. As exhibits to the registration statement, we have also filed the indentures, the ADS deposit agreement and our Articles of Association have also been filed. Statements contained in this prospectus as to the contents of any contract or other document referred to in this prospectus are not necessarily complete, and in each instance reference is made to the copy of such contract or other document filed as an exhibit to the registration statement, each such statement being qualified in all respects by such reference. For further information, you should refer to the registration statement. You can obtain the full registration statement from the SEC or from us or Lloyds Bank.

INCORPORATION OF DOCUMENTS BY REFERENCE

The SEC allows us to "incorporate by reference" the information that we file with the SEC. This permits us to disclose important information to you by referring to these filed documents. Any information referred to in this way is considered part of this prospectus, and any information that we file with the SEC after the date of this prospectus will automatically be deemed to update and supersede this information.

We incorporate by reference (i) LBG's Annual Report on Form 20-F for the fiscal year ended December 31, 2012 filed with the SEC on March 25, 2013; (ii) LBG's report on Form 6-K filed with the SEC on March 25, 2013 disclosing the Ratio of Earnings to Fixed Charges and the Ratio of Combined Fixed Charges and Preference Dividends to Earnings; (iii) LBG's report on Form 6-K filed with the SEC on April 24, 2013 providing an update on the disposal of Project Verde through an IPO; (iv) LBG's report on Form 6-K filed with the SEC on April 29, 2013 announcing LBG's sale of retail banking operations in Spain; (v) LBG's report on Form 6-K filed with the SEC on April 30, 2013 including the interim results for LBG for the three months ended March 31, 2013; (vi) LBG's report on Form 6-K filed with the SEC on April 30, 2013 disclosing LBG's capitalization as at March 31, 2013; (vii) LBG's report on Form 6-K filed with the SEC on May 1, 2013 regarding the repurchase of certain securities, (viii) LBG's report on Form 6-K filed with the SEC on May 10, 2013 regarding the sale of certain real estate loans, (ix) LBG's report on Form 6-K filed with the SEC on May 13, 2013 regarding the future retirement of its Chairman, (x) LBG's report on Form 6-K filed with the SEC on

May 22, 2013 regarding the update on its capital position; (xi) LBG's report on Form 6-K filed with the SEC on May 29, 2013 regarding the sale of its international private banking operations; (xii) LBG's report on Form 6-K filed with the SEC on May 29, 2013 regarding the sale of its Miami international private banking office; and (xiii) LBG's report on Form 6-K filed with the SEC on May 31, 2013 regarding the sale of its U.S. residential mortgage backed securities portfolio. We also incorporate by reference all subsequent Annual Reports filed on Form 20-F and any future filings made with the SEC under Sections 13(a), 13(c), 14 or 15(d) of the Exchange Act and certain Reports on Form 6-K, if they state that they are incorporated by reference into this prospectus, that we furnish to the SEC after the date of this prospectus and until we or any underwriters sell all of the securities.

Upon written or oral request, we will provide free of charge a copy of any or all of the documents that we incorporate by reference into this prospectus, other than exhibits which are not specifically incorporated by reference into this prospectus. To obtain copies you should contact us at Investor Relations, 25 Gresham Street, London EC2V 7HN, United Kingdom or by telephone at +44 (0) 207 356 1273.

Table of Contents

CAUTIONARY STATEMENT ON FORWARD-LOOKING STATEMENTS

Certain statements included in this prospectus are forward-looking statements. We may make forward-looking statements in other documents filed with the SEC that are incorporated by reference into this prospectus. Forward-looking statements can be identified by the use of forward-looking terminology such as words "expect," "estimate," "project," "anticipate," "believes," "should," "could," 'intend," "plan," "probability," "risk," "target," "ge "endeavor," "outlook," "optimistic," "prospects" or by the use of similar expressions or variations on such expressions, or by the discussion of strategy or objectives. Forward-looking statements are based on current plans, estimates and projections, and are subject to inherent risks, uncertainties and other factors which could cause actual results to differ materially from the future results expressed or implied by such forward-looking statements.

In particular, this prospectus and certain documents incorporated by reference into this prospectus include forward-looking statements relating, but not limited, to possible future write-downs and our capital planning projections, our potential exposures to various types of market risks, such as interest rate risk, foreign exchange rate risk, liquidity risk, credit risk and commodity and equity price risk. Such statements are subject to risks and uncertainties. For example, certain of the market risk disclosures are dependent on choices about key model characteristics, assumptions and estimates, and are subject to various limitations. By their nature, certain of the market risk disclosures are only estimates and, as a result, actual future gains and losses could differ materially from those that have been estimated.

Other factors could also adversely affect our results or the accuracy of forward-looking statements in this prospectus, and you should not consider the factors discussed here or in LBG's Form 20-F filed on March 25, 2013 or other documents incorporated by reference herein to be a complete set of all potential risks or uncertainties. We have economic, financial market, credit, legal and other specialists who monitor economic and market conditions and government policies and actions. However, because it is difficult to predict with accuracy any changes in economic or market conditions or in governmental policies and actions, it is difficult for us to anticipate the effects that such changes could have on our financial performance and business operations.

The forward-looking statements made in this prospectus speak only as of the date of this prospectus. We do not intend to publicly update or revise these forward-looking statements to reflect events or circumstances after the date of this prospectus, and we do not assume any responsibility to do so. You should, however, consult any further disclosures of a forward-looking nature we made in other documents filed with the SEC that are incorporated by reference into this prospectus. This discussion is provided as permitted by the Private Securities Litigation Reform Act of 1995.

Lloyds TSB Bank plc fully and unconditionally guaranteed by Lloyds Banking Group plc

Retail Notes, Series B

PROSPECTUS SUPPLEMENT (to prospectus dated June 7, 2013)

BARCLAYS

June 7, 2013